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P R O C E E D I N S S 

ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE GEORGE M. KASHI: Mickey's 

b i g hand i s on the two and h i s l i t t l e hand i s on the ten, so 

t h a t means we're about ten minutes l a t e f o r g e t t i n g t h i s 

proceedings s t a r t e d . 

This i s , i n f a c t , the time and place set f o r a 

hearing i n the r e s t r u c t u r i n g p e t i t i o n and a p p l i c a t i o n which 

has been f i l e d by Pennsylvania Power & L i g h t , docketed t o 

R-00973954. 

The amount o f work t h a t we have set out t o do before 

us over the next t e n days i s staggering, and I'm sure t h a t 

you're a l l very w e l l concerned w i t h the importance w i t h what 

i t i s t h a t you are doing. And I view t h i s much more than 

mere l i t i g a t i o n i n the sense of l i t i g a t i o n . 

I see what's going t o take place here over the next 

several month s i s a b u i l t i n process f o r a l l of the 

i n t e r e s t s t h a t a l l of you f o l k s represent are going t o be 

able t o input i n such a way t h a t t h a t which has been 

determined by the governor and the l e g i s l a t u r e as the way 

t h i s commonwealth i s going t o move a f t e r 75 years i n a new 

d i r e c t i o n of change t h a t we would be able t o implement t h a t 

change i n such a way t h a t a l l the i n t e r e s t s t h a t are 

competing and need t o be taken care o f , w i l l , i n f a c t , be 

taken care o f . 

I guess my f i r s t c o n s i d e r a t i o n , and I w i l l give a l l 
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counsel an o p p o r t u n i t y t o address the record before we 

s t a r t , my f i r s t concern i s , I b e l i e v e i t was, Thursday or 

Friday, I sent out a l i s t of what I f e l t were the grouping 

of the p a r t i e s as I v i s u a l i z e your i n t e r e s t s i n t h i s 

p a r t i c u l a r matter. And along t h a t l i n e I also designated 

lead counsel f o r each p a r t i c u l a r group i n those i n t e r e s t 

groups. I've had a rash of ob j e c t i o n s t o t h a t p a r t i c u l a r 

proceeding, and by and l a r g e , I w i l l say a pox on the rash. 

(Laughter.) 

The concept i s w e l l e s t a b l i s h e d at the f e d e r a l l e v e l 

and before FERC where there i s a m u l t i p l i c i t y of p a r t i e s of 

the assignment of the counsel. 

I , i n f a c t , understand some of the concerns t h a t have 

been expressed i n d i v i d u a l l y by counsel r e l a t i n g t o c o n f l i c t 

of i n t e r e s t w i t h other p a r t i e s i n t h e i r p a r t i c u l a r group. 

And t h a t ' s my f a u l t then f o r p u t t i n g you i n a p a r t i c u l a r 

group. 

Secondly, some of the more mundane concerns about 

fees and t h i n g s l i k e t h a t , I'm not too sure I'm a l l t h a t 

concerned about t h a t . That's something t h a t I always leave 

t o counsel, and I'm sure they can a l l work t h a t out. 

However, w i t h the concerns of counsel i n mind, w i t h 

the idea t h a t t h i s proceeding i s going t o be kept as simple 

as p o s s i b l e , I am s t i l l going t o pursue the idea of lead 

counsel much more i n the sense of a coordinator than as a 
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1 b e - a l l , e n d - a l l take over the proceeding f o r the e n t i r e 

2 p a r t i c u l a r group. 

3 So the people who have been designated as lead 

4 counsel on t h a t fax t h a t I sent out, other than f o r 

5 Mr. Hawke, Mr. Hawke c a l l e d and sa i d t h a t he was unable t o 

6 perform t h a t p a r t i c u l a r duty, and so I have nominated and 

7 designated Mr. Kohler. 

8 What we w i l l do i s attempt t o get through the cross 

9 examination as best we can w i t h the lead counsel 

10 c o o r d i n a t i n g the e f f o r t s of everyone t o make sure t h a t we're 

11 going t o stay on time. 

12 There w i l l be no d u p l i c a t i v e questioning. I f you've 

13 got some burning issue t h a t p e r t a i n s t o your p a r t i c u l a r 

14 c l i e n t , we're going t o go ahead w i t h i t . But we're not 

15 going t o get bogged down w i t h i t . 

16 I expect t h a t we're going t o be here f i v e hours a 

17 day. And one of lead counsel's f u n c t i o n i s going t o be t o 

18 make sure t h a t , i n f a c t , t h a t p a r t i c u l a r group of h i s t h a t 

19 i s doing cross examination t h a t day i s , i n f a c t , going t o 

20 stay on time w i t h i t . 

21 I f , i n f a c t , anybody has f u r t h e r questions t h a t they 

22 would l i k e t o take a look a t on the concept of lead counsel, 

23 I would r e f e r them t o Judge Benkin, Isaac D. Benkin. He's 

24 an a d m i n i s t r a t i v e law judge w i t h Federal Energy Commission, 

25 and the Law Review a r t i c l e a t the Harvard Law School, as f a r 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



410 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

as appointment of lead counsel where there are a 

m u l t i p l i c i t y of p a r t i e s . 

Be t h a t as i t may, there i s one outstanding matter 

t h a t was not taken care o f i n t h a t order. There were two 

p e t i t i o n s t h a t were f i l e d , one by Mount Joy, and the second 

by Quaker Oaks. Those p e t i t i o n s were p e t i t i o n s t o j o i n as 

p a r t i e s c e r t a i n intervenors i n t h i s p a r t i c u l a r matter, and 

e s s e n t i a l l y then went ahead and f i l e d f o r requests f o r 

admissions, and we've had motions t o compel, e t c e t e r a , 

e t c e t e r a . And u n f o r t u n a t e l y , t h e i r horse ran away. The two 

p a r t i e s t h a t they were attempting t o j o i n , t h a t being Metal 

I n d u s t r i e s and Caradon Mideast Aluminum, f i l e d a p e t i t i o n 

w i t h me on Friday, I b e l i e v e i t was, Thursday or Friday, t o 

withdraw t h e i r p e t i t i o n t o intervene, w i t h p r e j u d i c e . 

I granted t h a t p e t i t i o n . Having granted the 

p e t i t i o n , there i s nothing f o r Quaker Oats and Mount Joy t o 

j o i n t o . And t h e r e f o r e t h e i r p e t i t i o n s are going t o be 

denied as moot. The p e t i t i o n t o j o i n being denied as moot, 

t h e i r requests f o r admissions, e t c e t e r a , e t c e t e r a , are not 

necessary t o even go t o . 

Yes, s i r . 

MR. HALBERSTADT: Good morning. Your Honor. My name 

i s Ethan Halberstadt. I'm here today on behalf of Mount Joy 

and Quaker Oats Company. 

May I be heard b r i e f l y w i t h respect t o t h a t issue? 
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1 JUDGE KASHI: Very b r i e f l y . 

2 MR. HALBERSTADT: Your Honor, the p e t i t i o n s t o j o i n 

3 included as an a l t e r n a t i v e as a p e t i t i o n t o intervene, as 

4 w e l l . And we f e e l t h a t i n order t o p r o t e c t t h e i r r i g h t s , 

5 they need t o be p a r t i e s t o t h i s proceeding. The r e l i e f was 

6 and/or; and j o i n as a p a r t y , or t o intervene i n t h e i r own 

7 r i g h t . 

JUDGE KASHI: Then they're untimely. 

9 MR. HALBERSTADT: Would Your Honor consider a motion 

10 f o r r e c o n s i d e r a t i o n w i t h respect t o that? 

11 JUDGE KASHI: Yes, please. And you can set i t f o r t h 

12 i n w r i t i n g . 

13 MR. HALBERSTADT: Thank you. Your Honor. 

14 JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . S h a l l we hear from counsel 

15 t h i s morning? 

16 Mr. Russell? 

17 MR. RUSSELL: Thank you. Your Honor. 

18 B a s i c a l l y I have three or f o u r housekeeping matters 

19 I ' d l i k e t o address before we begin w i t h the witnesses. The 

20 f i r s t i s a suggestion, Your Honor, t h a t i n order t o save 

21 hearing time t h a t we agree t o s t i p u l a t e t o the foundation 

22 f o r w r i t t e n testimony r i g h t today, and r a t h e r than ask each 

23 witness t o go through the l i t a n y of d i d he or she prepare 

24 the testimony, i s i t t r u e and accurate, e t c e t e r a , t h a t we 

25 would a l l be w i l l i n g t o s t i p u l a t e t h a t the testimony i s 
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proper and has a proper foundation. 

I have not had an o p p o r t u n i t y t o discuss t h i s 

suggestion w i t h other counsel, so I'm not aware of whether 

there's o b j e c t i o n . 

JUDGE KASHI: Can we ask i f there i s o b j e c t i o n by 

counsel t o t h a t p a r t i c u l a r s t i p u l a t i o n ? 

MR. BURGRAFF: We have no o b j e c t i o n . Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Does anyone have an o b j e c t i o n t o 

waiving questions regarding foundation of testimony? 

(No audible response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Hearing none, we w i l l note t h a t counsel 

have agreed and s t i p u l a t e d t o foundation of testimony. 

MR. RUSSELL; Thank you. Your Honor. 

The second t h i n g I have, we have prepared over the 

l a s t two weeks a schedule of witnesses i n a matrix of 

a n t i c i p a t e d cross examination. The most recent v e r s i o n of 

t h a t was sent out t o a l l the p a r t i e s by fax on Friday. I 

have e x t r a copies here i f there are any counsel, or the 

r e p o r t e r , who need copies. 

I n t h a t v e i n . Your Honor, as we look a t the m a t r i x , 

i t appears t o us t h a t no one has i d e n t i f i e d cross 

examination f o r fo u r witnesses; Mr. Rooney on behalf of 

PLICA, Mr. Schneider on behalf o f PLICA, Mr. Tabor on behalf 

of Enron, and Mr. Coles on behalf of Enron. The company has 

no cross f o r these witnesses. 
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The second change t o the schedule, or what we've 

no t i c e d on the schedule, the company had i n d i c a t e d i t had 

b r i e f cross examination f o r Mr. Bradford, sponsored by the 

envi r o n m e n t a l i s t s , and Mr. Prisco, sponsored by the army. 

A f t e r f u r t h e r review, we have decided we do not have 

cross f o r e i t h e r o f those witnesses. So a t l e a s t from the 

company's perspective, the s i x witnesses t h a t I've 

i d e n t i f i e d do not need t o appear a t the hearings, and t h e i r 

testimony could be moved i n by counsel. 

JUDGE KASHI: Can you go through t h a t l i s t one more 

time, please? 

MR. RUSSELL: Yes, s i r . Mr. Rooney, who i s a witness 

sponsored by PLICA. 

JUDGE KASHI: Right. 

MR. RUSSELL: Mr. Schneider, also of PLICA; 

Mr. Tabor, a witness sponsored by Enron; Mr. Coles, also 

Enron; Mr. Bradford, the envi r o n m e n t a l i s t s ; and Mr. Prisco, 

the army. 

JUDGE KASHI: The l a s t one, s i r , was? 

MR. RUSSELL: Mr. Prisco, f o r the army. I t h i n k he 

i s — l e t me see where he i s on the schedule. 

JUDGE KASHI: I may be look i n g a t a d i f f e r e n t l i s t . 

I'm l o o k i n g a t an August 5t h m a t r i x . 

(Pause.) 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t , he was an in t e r v e n e r , and 
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h i s testimony was f i l e d on the stranded c a l c u l a t i o n issue; 

yes? 

Mr. Prisco? 

Yes. 

Yes. 

A l l r i g h t . Are there any counsel who, 

i n f a c t , having heard those witnesses, and having perhaps 

not responded as were requested t o whether or not you had 

cross examination of those people, i s there anyone here who, 

i n f a c t , would have cross examination f o r any of those 

witnesses? 

MR. RUBIN: Your Honor? 

JUDGE KASHI: Yes, Mr. Rubin. 

MR. RUBIN: I don't have cross f o r those witnesses, 

but there's one more I t h i n k we can add t o t h a t l i s t . And 

t h a t i s Ms. Day, who f i l e d testimony on behalf of New Energy 

Ventures. I had i n d i c a t e d I would have cross examination 

f o r her, but I do not. And I t h i n k I was the only p a r t y 

t h a t i n d i c a t e d cross f o r her. She was scheduled on the 

28th. 

MR. RUSSELL: Your Honor, a c t u a l l y , we had been 

n o t i f i e d by counsel t h a t Ms. Day was out of the country and 

not a v a i l a b l e t o appear, and t h a t her testimony would be 

adopted by Mr. Boonin. 

But Mr. Rubin i s c o r r e c t , there i s no cross shown f o r 
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Ms. Day e i t h e r . 

JUDGE KASHI: Okay. 

Now, would i t be by s t i p u l a t i o n t h a t the p a r t i e s w i l l 

agree t h a t t h a t testimony w i l l come i n , and t h e r e f o r e the 

witnesses need not show? 

MR. RUSSELL: That would be our proposal. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: I s there any disagreement w i t h t h a t 

s t i p u l a t i o n ? 

(No audible response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Hearing none, the witnesses t h a t have 

been named w i l l be excused, t h e i r testimony w i l l be, i n 

f a c t , admitted by s t i p u l a t i o n . 

Next, Mr. Russell? 

MR. RUSSELL: Just two more items. Your Honor. 

Next, I would l i k e t o request t h a t as witnesses 

appear f o r the i n t e r v e n e r groups and are cross-examined, 

t h a t PP&L have an o p p o r t u n i t y t o cross l a s t ; t h a t the other 

p a r t i e s cross f i r s t , and then we would do our cross 

examination a t the end of the cycle. And I wanted t o r a i s e 

t h a t up f r o n t and have i t discussed and resolved, 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Simms? 

MR. SIMMS: I have no o b j e c t i o n t o t h a t . 

JUDGE KASHI: Does any other counsel have any 

o b j e c t i o n t o that? 

MR. BURGRAFF: We don't. Your Honor. 
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JUDGE KASHI: Hearing no o b j e c t i o n s , w e ' l l l e t you 

cross l a s t , Mr. Russell. 

MR. RUSSELL: Thank you, Your Honor. 

And my f i n a l item i s the mechanics of i n t r o d u c i n g our 

f i l i n g f o r the record. Do you want me t o do t h a t now or 

wa i t t o hear from other counsel and do t h a t j u s t before we 

begin the witnesses? 

JUDGE KASHI; Why don't we do t h a t now since we've 

got you on your f e e t , and get i t done. 

MR. RUSSELL: Okay. 

Your Honor, PP&L's f i l i n g i n t h i s case consists of i n 

the f i r s t instance of two e x h i b i t s t h a t have been pre-

i d e n t i f i e d and pre-marked. The f i r s t i s PP&L E x h i b i t No. 1, 

which i s i n a blue book, which i s the company's statement of 

reasons i n the f i l i n g . 

PP&L E x h i b i t No. 2 i s i n green volumes, four volumes. 

And those are the company's responses t o the Commission's 

f i l i n g requirements. 

Beyond those two e x h i b i t s , the remainder of the 

f i l i n g c onsists of the d i r e c t testimony of PP&L's witnesses 

and the e x h i b i t s t h a t accompany t h a t testimony. 

What I would propose. Your Honor, i s t h a t the 

testimony and the e x h i b i t s t h a t accompany the testimony 

would be i d e n t i f i e d and moved as the witnesses appear. 

What I would l i k e t o request a t t h i s time i s t h a t 
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PP&L E x h i b i t No. 1 and PP&L E x h i b i t No. 2 be i d e n t i f i e d and 

admitted i n t o the record, subject t o cross. 

JUDGE KASHI: That which has been i d e n t i f i e d w i l l be 

marked f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n as E x h i b i t No. 1 and E x h i b i t No. 

2; and t h a t which has been so i d e n t i f i e d w i l l be received 

i n t o the e v i d e n t i a r y record, subject t o any t i m e l y motions 

and/or o b j e c t i o n s pending cross examination. 

(Whereupon, the documents were marked 

as PP&L E x h i b i t Nos. 1 and 2 f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n and received i n evidence.) 

MR. RUSSELL: Thank you. And we have also made two 

copies of the f i l i n g a v a i l a b l e t o the court r e p o r t e r . Your 

Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI 

MR. RUSSELL 

JUDGE KASHI 

Thank you. 

And t h a t ' s a l l I have. 

Mr. Kohler. 

MR. KOHLER: Yes, Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Do you have anything t h a t you would 

l i k e t o at t h i s time s t a t e e i t h e r on behalf of Enron or on 

behalf of the a l t e r n a t i v e suppliers? 

MR. KOHLER: No, Your Honor. And I would t u r n t o 

anyone who's i n my group. As I understand, the 

mo d i f i c a t i o n s i n your o r i g i n a l memo, j u s t t o c l a r i f y . Your 

Honor, t h a t the lead counsel w i l l e s s e n t i a l l y be the 

timekeeper f o r the group; i s t h a t a f a i r summary? 
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JUDGE KASHI: That's a f a i r summary. 

MR. KOHLER: And t h a t comprises the o b j e c t i o n as p a r t 

of the matrix? 

JUDGE KASHI: Yes. 

Ms. Hopper? 

MS. HOPPER: My name i s Mary McFall Hopper, I'm 

atto r n e y f o r PECO Energy Company and as the coordinator f o r 

the e l e c t r i c d i s t r i b u t o r . 

JUDGE KASHI: Okay. 

Mr. Rubin? 

MR. RUBIN: Nothing t o add. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Kleppinger? 

MR. KLEPPINGER: Just so I'm understanding the 

m o d i f i c a t i o n of the memo, are you suggesting t h a t the lead 

counsel do the i n i t i a l cross, and i f there are areas not 

covered, t h a t the other members i n the group could ask other 

questions? 

JUDGE KASHI: I f , i n f a c t , someone i n the group f e e l s 

t h a t there i s something so p a r t i c u l a r t h a t lead counsel has 

not covered, or i s so p r o p r i e t a r y t h a t he hasn't shared the 

in f o r m a t i o n w i t h lead counsel, or something t o t h a t e f f e c t , 

we w i l l hear from t h a t counsel. But I want t o hear from 

lead counsel. 

MR. KLEPPINGER: A l l r i g h t . 

JUDGE KASHI: I s there anything t h a t you would l i k e 
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1 t o add? 

2 MR. KLEPPINGER: I b e l i e v e one of the members of my 

3 group would l i k e t o speak. 

4 JUDGE KASHI: Mr. McCormick? 

5 MR. McCORMICK: Yes, Your Honor. Two items. One, on 

6 the s t i p u l a t e d testimony, are we t o f u r n i s h two copies t o 

7 the court reporter? 

8 JUDGE KASHI: Yes, s i r . 

9 MR. McCORMICK: Secondly, on the issue o f the 

10 determination as t o lead counsel and so on, I do have a 

11 b r i e f comment t h a t I d i d want t o put i n the record, i f I 

12 could. 

13 JUDGE KASHI: C e r t a i n l y . 

14 MR. McCORMICK: While I have very l i t t l e , i f any, 

15 cross examination, and so on, and i t appears t h a t the 

16 p a r t i e s are not going t o cross-examine my witness, so t h a t 

17 my r o l e i s not l a r g e , a t l e a s t a t the moment, I have been 

is i n s t r u c t e d t h a t the Department of Defense and f e d e r a l 

19 executive agency i s not i n s e n s i t i v e t o the t i m i n g s t r u c t u r e , 

20 f a c i n g the Judge w i t h a large number of p a r t i e s and 

21 witnesses. 

22 However, we d i d make an e f f o r t t o correspond w i t h the 

23 other p a r t i e s on t h i s issue on J u l y 18th and July 21st, and 

24 so on, expressing our views, c i t i n g f o r the b e n e f i t of the 

25 other p a r t i e s a case e n t i t l e d United States vs. the Maryland 
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Public Service Commission, a t 422 Fed Supplement, page 676. 

DOD has also endeavored t o work w i t h the other 

p a r t i e s , or at l e a s t t o the extent we can, we were a p a r t y 

t o the p i l o t program settlement i n another r e l a t e d docket, 

which i s being contested by some of the other p a r t i e s . 

DOD d i d mention i n i t s i n t e r v e n t i o n p e t i t i o n t h a t i t 

was opposed t o grouping. And ge n e r a l l y speaking, i t i s . 

But we are ceding t o Your Honor's approach t o t h i s , and 

es p e c i a l l y as has been c l a r i f i e d i n your discourse w i t h 

Mr. Kleppinger t h i s morning, and so on, and we w i l l continue 

t o work w i t h i n those boundaries. 

Also, I wanted t o p o i n t out t h a t w h i l e the, I guess, 

Pennsylvania s t a t u t o r y p a r t i e s were not grouped, the f e d e r a l 

s t a t u t e under which I appear here i s probably another 

s t a t u t e t h a t might come i n t o c o nsideration a t some f u t u r e 

p o i n t i n time. 

That's a l l I had, Your Honor. We w i l l t r y and work 

w i t h the p a r t i e s and keep thi n g s moving. 

JUDGE KASHI: Can you, f o r the record, s t a t e what the 

hold i n g i s i n U.S. vs. Maryland Public Service Commission at 

422 Fed sub, 676? Or do I have t o send someone out t o get 

i t ? 

MR. McCORMICK: Oh. Well, t h a t was a case i n which 

the Maryland Public Service Commission sought t o l i m i t the 

cross examination by the Federal Government of some 
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witnesses i n a proceeding before the Maryland Public Service 

Commission. And the f e d e r a l c o u r t , i n a d i f f e r e n t c i r c u i t 

-- t h i s i s the t h i r d c i r c u i t , t h a t ' s the f o u r t h c i r c u i t — 

decided t h a t t h a t was probably something t h a t could be 

enjoined, and so on, because i t may have v i o l a t e d the due 

process r i g h t s of the Federal Government, because the 

commission was probably a c t i n g as not i n i t s l e g i s l a t i v e 

f u n c t i o n , as a rulemaking, but i n a j u d i c i a l type of 

f u n c t i o n , because i t was case t h a t a f f e c t e d cost recovery 

ra t e s and t h a t s o r t of t h i n g . 

JUDGE KASHI: You understand t h a t I am i n no way, by 

designating lead counsel, attempting t o l i m i t the cross 

examination. 

MR. McCORMICK: That c e r t a i n l y i s my understanding 

w i t h your discourse w i t h Mr. Kleppinger t h i s morning. 

JUDGE KASHI: I'm attempting t o make i t run 

smoothly 

MR. McCORMICK: Yes, s i r . 

JUDGE KASHI: — and produce a t r a n s c r i p t t h a t w i l l 

be simpler than i f we have 36 lawyers asking questions. 

MR. McCORMICK: Yes, s i r ; yes, s i r . 

JUDGE KASHI: Okay? 

MR. McCORMICK: And then we are acceding t o your 

purpose. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you, s i r . 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



422 

1 Mr. Kaplan? 

2 MR. KAPLAN: Yes, s i r . I have nothing t o add f o r 

3 c l a r i f i c a t i o n . C e r t a i n l y I t h i n k i t makes my r o l e c l e a r , 

4 and I w i l l abide by i t . 

5 JUDGE KASHI: I s Ms. Smith here? 

6 MR. OCHSENHIRT: Your Honor, Fred Ochsenhirt. I'm 

7 here f o r Linda Smith. We have nothing f u r t h e r t o add; and 

8 your comments addressed many of the concerns of AARP. 

9 The only t h i n g I would l i k e t o take the o p p o r t u n i t y 

10 t o d e l i v e r the o r i g i n a l l e t t e r t h a t was faxed t o you on 

11 Friday. 

12 JUDGE KASHI: I have i t . 

13 MR. OCHSENHIRT: You have the fax, I have the 

14 o r i g i n a l , i f you want i t . I t doesn't r e a l l y matter. 

15 JUDGE KASHI: Well, you can drop i t at my o f f i c e . 

16 MR. OCHSENHIRT: A l l r i g h t . 

n JUDGE KASHI: So Ms. Smith decided she's not coming? 

18 MR. OCHSENHIRT: Oh, she had another appointment t h i s 

19 morning. 

20 JUDGE KASHI: Oh, okay. I'm glad t o hear t h a t . 

21 Ms. Simms? 

22 MR. SIMMS: Just one item, Your Honor. There had 

23 been some communication from the company's counsel as t o 

24 whether or not a l l the p a r t i e s would present t h e i r testimony 

25 and e x h i b i t s i n t o the record t h i s morning. I d i d n ' t know 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



423 

1 whether or not t h a t i s your pleasure, or j u s t have i t done 

2 a t the time t h a t we present the i n d i v i d u a l witnesses. The 

3 c o u r t r e p o r t e r may not l i k e a l l t h a t testimony a t once. 

4 JUDGE KASHI: I t h i n k t h a t we probably may be b e t t e r 

5 o f f w i t h the i n d i v i d u a l witnesses. 

6 MR. RUSSELL: Okay. Thank you. 

7 JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Burgraff? 

8 MR. BURGRAFF: We have nothing f u r t h e r , Your Honor. 

9 JUDGE KASHI: And Ms. Moury? 

10 MS. MOURY: I have nothing f u r t h e r . Your Honor. 

11 JUDGE KASHI: I s there any counsel t h a t ' s missed? 

12 Mr. Barak? 

13 MR. BARAK: I thought I had been given an honor, and 

14 now I've been ignored, I f e e l awful about i t . 

15 (Laughter.) 

16 MR. BARAK: I have three b r i e f t h i n g s t o say. 

17 JUDGE KASHI: I t ' s j u s t the b i f o c a l s , Mr. Barak. 

18 (Laughter. ) 

19 MR. BARAK: For the record, we have t o enter an 

20 o b j e c t i o n as t o our being designated lead counsel. Although 

21 I understand everything you said today, we w i l l do our best 

22 t o carry out the a d m i n i s t r a t i v e , and I und e r l i n e 

23 a d m i n i s t r a t i v e , tasks t h a t you've given us. 

24 I must say t h a t we have not gotten together w i t h t h i s 

25 diverse group, again on an a d m i n i s t r a t i v e basis, or any 
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1 other, t o f i n d out what i t i s they want t o ask any 

2 p a r t i c u l a r witness. That would be an enormous task. 

3 JUDGE KASHI: You would agree w i t h me, s i r , t h a t I 

4 mentioned t h i s from the very f i r s t prehearing conference; 

5 have I not? 

6 MR. BARAK: Your Honor, you d i d . And I — 

7 JUDGE KASHI: You d i d n ' t b e l i e v e me; i s t h a t i t ? 

8 (Laughter.) 

9 JUDGE KASHI: Or was i t j u s t too much work t o get 

10 together? 

11 MR. BARAK: No. Candidly, w e l l , there are a couple 

12 of reasons. Your Honor. One i s , t h i s Commission, not you, 

13 t h i s Commission has set out an enormous amount of work f o r 

14 a l l the p a r t i e s i n t h i s case. For instance, I t h i n k I know 

15 why Ms. Smith i s not here today, because i t involves another 

16 case which i s e x t r a o r d i n a r i l y important and precedent 

17 s i t t i n g . And everybody here, i t ' s j u s t amazing t h a t they're 

18 i n t h i s room today, because they're a l l involved i n a number 

19 of other proceedings. A number of other proceedings. 

20 So, we're a l l very s e n s i t i v e t o t h i s , we've a l l 

21 done our best t o t r y t o comply w i t h your needs f o r t h i s 

22 case, as the a d m i n i s t r a t i v e law judge. And by en t e r i n g an 

23 o b j e c t i o n , I'm not t r y i n g t o argue w i t h you. I'm simply 

24 preserving our r i g h t s on the record, because I haven't the 

25 f a i n t e s t idea of what w i l l happen down the road w i t h respect 
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t o our i n t e r e s t s and, again, your needs, as you've expressed 

them, f o r t h i s case. 

But we heard the f i r s t time, and we hear you again. 

And we were very concerned t h a t , as Mr. McCormick s t a t e d , 

there might be some e f f o r t i n t h i s agency's attempt t o move 

thin g s smoothly t h a t would have i n t e r f e r e d w i t h what we 

consider our r i g h t s t o due process. 

I don't see t h a t today, and I'm hoping t h a t doesn't 

happen. But I need t o enter the o b j e c t i o n f o r the record. 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . I can assure t h a t the due 

process r i g h t s of each and every i n d i v i d u a l p a r t y w i l l be 

f u l l y coordinated, and the concept o f lead counsel and the 

asking of questions by someone else does not v i o l a t e those 

r i g h t s . 

Mr. Kohler? 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, one p o i n t of c l a r i f i c a t i o n , 

i f I could, f o r Mr. Russell, i f p o s s i b l e . I be l i e v e i n 

inf o r m a l discussions, and since we're working o f f t h i s 

m a t r i x , t h a t ' s kind of the o r g a n i z a t i o n a l s t r u c t u r e f o r the 

whole hearing. Most of the p a r t i e s have responded, but not 

a l l of the p a r t i e s have responded. 

Could he j u s t i d e n t i f y e s s e n t i a l l y who responded, and 

i f we could check t o see — or perhaps Your Honor could 

d i r e c t them t h a t the p a r t i e s t h a t haven't responded, t o 

respond, so a t l e a s t the designated counsel can know who 
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1 they have t o keep i n mind. 

2 JUDGE KASHI: I'm looki n g a t , what, the August 15th? 

3 MR. RUSSELL: The August 15th l e t t e r . Your Honor. 

4 And i t has attached t o i t a matrix t h a t shows the witnesses 

5 down i n the l e f t - h a n d column, and the p a r t i e s across the 

6 top. 

7 JUDGE KASHI: Do we know who has not y e t responded t o 

8 t h i s ? 

9 MR. RUSSELL: B a s i c a l l y , the best way t o i d e n t i f y who 

10 hasn't responded i s t o work across and f i n d columns where 

11 there's no 

12 JUDGE KASHI: Entry whatsoever. 

13 MR. RUSSELL: -- in f o r m a t i o n whatsoever. And j u s t 

14 l o o k i n g a t i t q u i c k l y , i t appears t h a t we have not heard 

15 from AARP, i t appears we haven't heard from — okay, I 

16 apologize, I was wrong. We have heard; AARP has b r i e f 

17 cross. 

18 And then you get towards the right-hand side of the 

19 c h a r t , and i t appears t h a t those p a r t i e s have not responded. 

20 But again, they have not been a c t i v e p a r t i e s up t o t h i s 

21 p o i n t , and I guess i t would be my expectation t h a t there 

22 would not be a l o t of cross, i f any, from the p a r t i e s over 

23 t o t h a t side of the cha r t . 

24 JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . And t h i s I ' l l d i r e c t you 

25 from the Bench t h a t a l l those p a r t i e s who have not 
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responded, they w i l l respond, and they w i l l respond by the 

close of business. 

Do you have e x t r a copies of t h a t , s i r ? 

MR. RUSSELL: Yes, I do. 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Russell has e x t r a copies of t h a t . 

I f you need them, you can p i c k them up. And l e t ' s get i t 

i n . I t ' s going t o make the job of c o o r d i n a t i n g counsel a 

l o t easier. 

MR. OCHSENHIRT: Your Honor? 

JUDGE KASHI: Sir? 

MR. OCHSENHIRT: I f I may c l a r i f y f o r the purposes of 

the statement j u s t made, AARP has sa i d from the time we 

f i l e d out i n t e r v e n t i o n t h a t we do not intend t o cross-

examine witnesses. So, I t h i n k the statement we've made now 

i s t h a t we might be planning b r i e f cross examination. I 

j u s t wanted t o c l a r i f y t h a t f o r the record. 

JUDGE KASHI: And t h a t f i t s i n w i t h Ms. Smith's 

three-pave document on the de n i a l of due process? What am I 

missing here? 

MR. OCHSENHIRT: Well, we j u s t wanted t o put some 

concerns i n the record w i t h the l e t t e r regarding due 

process. And i t does s t a t e i n t h a t l e t t e r t h a t we d i d n ' t 

intend t o cross-examine anybody. 

JUDGE KASHI: I understand t h a t . 

MR. BARAK: I had three p o i n t s . Your Honor. 
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1 (Laughter.) 

2 JUDGE KASHI: Sir? 

3 MR. BARAK: The second p o i n t , j u s t again f o r the 

4 record, we make the same request i n t h i s case on behalf of 

5 the environmentalists t h a t I made on behalf of my c l i e n t s i n 

6 the l a s t PP&L r a t e case, t h a t i s f o r t r a n s c r i p t s t o be 

7 provided by the Commission at the cost of reproduction. I 

8 don't expect t o argue w i t h anybody about t h a t here today, 

9 i t ' s up a t the appe l l a t e courts. But f o r the record, Your 

10 Honor, I would l i k e t o note t h a t we do make t h a t request, 

n And f i n a l l y , I get t o hand o f f f i r s t c h a i r i n t h i s 

12 case f o r the environmentalists t o Mr. Zalcman, who i s here 

13 pro hoc v i c e . And the two of us are working c l o s e l y . He 

14 has primary r e s p o n s i b i l i t y f o r t h i s case. 

15 As I said, there are a number of cases every p a r t y 

16 has here, and a d m i n i s t r a t i v e l y , the way we have determined 

17 w i t h our group, which i s a number of p a r t i e s , i s Mr. Zalcman 

18 have f i r s t c h a i r and primary r e s p o n s i b i l i t y f o r t h i s case. 

19 Thank you. 

20 JUDGE KASHI: And i n handing o f f t o Mr. Zalcman, are 

21 you going t o s t i l l remain the coordinator, t o make sure t h a t 

22 t h a t group stays on time? 

23 MR. BARAK: My sense i s t h a t you probably w i l l 

24 r e q u i r e me t o remain the coordinator. 

25 JUDGE KASHI: You got i t . 
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1 (Laughter.) 

2 JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . 

3 Now, having heard from the f o l k s who were nominated 

4 and designated by myself as lead counsel and coordinators, 

5 are there any counsel here today who f e e l the need t o 

6 address me t h i s morning before we begin cross examination? 

7 (No audible response.) 

8 JUDGE KASHI: Seeing none, we w i l l c a l l the f i r s t 

9 witness. Thank you very much. 

10 Mr. Russell. 

11 MR. KAPLAN: Mr. Kaplan, Your Honor. 

12 JUDGE KASHI: Oh, Mr. Kaplan. 

13 MR. KAPLAN: Thank you. Your Honor. 

14 Pennsylvania Power & L i g h t Company c a l l s 

15 Dr. Joseph P. K a l t . 

16 Whereupon, 

17 JOSEPH P. KALT 

is having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

19 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

20 BY MR. KAPLAN: 

21 Q. I n l i g h t of our new procedure. Dr. K a l t , I simply 

22 want t o i d e n t i f y f o r the record f i r s t your prepared d i r e c t 

23 testimony, PP&L Statement No. 1, a statement of 31 pages; 

24 your JPK E x h i b i t No. 1, which i s your curriculum v i t a e ; PP&L 

25 Statement No. IR, which i s your r e b u t t a l testimony; your 
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statement of 69 pages and your r e b u t t a l e x h i b i t , JPK-, we 

w i l l designate t h a t 2 

JUDGE KASHI: T h e y ' l l a l l be marked f o r purposes of 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

(Whereupon, the documents were marked 

as PP&L Statement No. 1, PP&L Exhibit 

No. JPK-1, PP&L Statement No. IR, PP&L 

Exhibit No. JPK-2 for i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KAPLAN: 

Q. Dr. K a l t , do you have any c o r r e c t i o n s or 

ad d i t i o n s t o t h a t testimony? 

A. Just very b r i e f l y , several typographical e r r o r s 

1*11 j u s t read i n t o the record q u i c k l y . 

I n the r e b u t t a l testimony. Statement No. IR, a t page 

32, l i n e 8, the word "of" should be "or". 

On page 46, l i n e 6, where i t says "Professor Mayo 

Thale", i t should say "Mr. Dirmeier sales". 

On page 48, l i n e 12, there should be a r i g h t 

parenthesis a f t e r the word "bewalts". 

And on page 63, l i n e 9, the word " d i r e c t " should be 

" r e b u t t a l " , and the number "10" should be "3". 

MR. KAPLAN: Your Honor, w i t h those c o r r e c t i o n s , 

and w i t h the foundation l a i d by agreement, PP&L moves i n t o 

the record the d i r e c t and r e b u t t a l testimony of 
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Dr. Joseph P. K a l t , and E x h i b i t s JPK-1 and 2. 

JUDGE KASHI: Subject t o any t i m e l y motions and/or 

obj e c t i o n s pending the cross examination of t h a t which has 

been p r e v i o u s l y i d e n t i f i e d , i t w i l l be received i n t o the 

e v i d e n t i a r y record. 

MR. KAPLAN: Your Honor, we have b r i e f o r a l r e j o i n d e r 

examination, d i r e c t examination, f o r Dr. K a l t . 

JUDGE KASHI: Go ahead. 

MR. KAPLAN: Thank you. Your Honor. 

BY MR. KAPLAN: 

Q. Dr. K a l t , have you read the s u r r e b u t t a l testimony 

of Messrs. Mayo, Dirmeier and Dirmeier concerning the 

procedures and requirements f o r e s t a b l i s h i n g a competitive 

market f o r the generation of e l e c t r i c i t y ? 

A. Yes, I have. 

Q. Do you have a response t o t h a t testimony, s i r ? 

A. Yes. By way of overview, I put the testimony i n 

the f o l l o w i n g context: The p a r t i e s are engaged here i n 

t r y i n g t o design p o l i c y which w i l l allow competition t o 

f l o u r i s h i n the supply of e l e c t r i c i t y i n Pennsylvania. 

And i f you s t r i p away the h u f f and p u f f t h a t 

witnesses engage i n , I t h i n k t h a t the debate on competition 

p o l i c y b o i l s down t o a discussion of e s s e n t i a l l y how f a r , 

how intense, how extensive i s the r e g u l a t o r y reach 

a p p r o p r i a t e l y applied i n s e t t i n g f o r t h a framework t h a t w i l l 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



432 

1 allow competition t o f l o u r i s h . 

2 I t h i n k t h a t the proper framework i s one t h a t 

3 recognizes t h a t we are embarking on a system t h a t w i l l 

4 deregulate or open t o competition s i g n i f i c a n t p a r t s of the 

5 i n d u s t r y i n Pennsylvania, i n p a r t i c u l a r the supply marketing 

6 of e l e c t r i c power. 

7 Meanwhile, c e r t a i n s i g n i f i c a n t components of the 

8 i n d u s t r y w i l l remain regulated, p a r t i c u l a r l y transmission 

9 and d i s t r i b u t i o n , the so-c a l l e d n a t u r a l monopoly f u n c t i o n s . 

10 I t h i n k t h a t the r i g h t framework f o r p o l i c y i n t h i s 

11 context i s t o recognize t h a t the c r u c i a l step f o r p o l i c y t o 

12 take, f o r the r e g u l a t o r t o take, i s t o prevent the extension 

13 of monopoly power from the co n t i n u i n g monopoly f u n c t i o n s i n 

14 p a r t i c u l a r , the e s s e n t i a l f a c i l i t i e s of transmission and 

15 d i s t r i b u t i o n . 

16 To prevent the extension of monopoly power from those 

17 f a c i l i t i e s i n t o the non-monopoly f u n c t i o n s t h a t are being 

18 opened up t o competition, I t h i n k t h a t we see i n the 

19 testimony and the s u r r e b u t t a l testimony of a number of the 

20 p a r t i e s a s l i g h t l y d i f f e r e n t view, which takes the view t h a t 

21 r a t h e r than simply or s t r a i g h t f o r w a r d l y and aggressively 

22 t r y i n g t o block t h i s extension of monopoly or the non-

23 monopoly f u n c t i o n s , p o l i c y should take the step, a t l e a s t 

24 durin g the t r a n s i t i o n p e r i o d according t o some of the 

25 witnesses, o f handicapping or otherwise l i m i t i n g advantages 
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1 t h a t i t sees the incumbent u t i l i t y as having. 

2 When those advantages are pro-consumer and do not 

3 a r i s e from the extension of monopoly, out of the continuing 

4 monopoly f u n c t i o n s , I t h i n k i t ' s bad p o l i c y t o l i m i t the 

5 a b i l i t y of the incumbent t o compete on the basis of what i t 

6 can o f f e r the consumer. To do so i s t o t i l t the competitive 

7 p l a y i n g f i e l d i n a way t h a t harms the consumer. 

And so, I t h i n k t h a t ' s an overview of the nature of 

9 the debate t h a t I guess you w i l l hear from me and from 

10 others. 

11 Q. I n reviewing the s u r r e b u t t a l testimony, w i l l you 

12 s t a t e and expl a i n the p r i n c i p a l areas of concern t h i s 

13 Commission should keep i n mind t h a t could adversely a f f e c t 

14 the development of a competitive market? 

15 A. Sure. The development of a competitive marked, 

16 as I've already s a i d , requires t h a t the incumbent u t i l i t i e s 

17 who have c o n t i n u i n g monopoly f u n c t i o n s , p a r t i c u l a r l y those 

18 extending from t h e i r transmission and d i s t r i b u t i o n c e n t r a l 

19 f a c i l i t i e s , the c e n t r a l problem becomes preventing those 

20 f a c i l i t i e s and those c o n t i n u i n g monopoly f u n c t i o n s from 

21 being used t o s t i f l e competition i n the marketing and the 

22 supply o f e l e c t r i c i t y . 

23 There are three basic ways i n which t h a t competition 

24 might be s t i f l e d . There might be co n t i n u i n g b a r r i e r s t o 

25 e n t r y from the r e g u l a t o r y or l e g a l side which prevent new 
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competitors from e i t h e r accessing power i n the wholesale 

markets or accessing consumers i n the r e t a i l markets. 

There might be the p o s s i b i l i t y of d i s c r i m i n a t o r y 

access or de n i a l s of access or c o n d i t i o n i n g of access by 

which an incumbent u t i l i t y would block the e f f e c t i v e e ntry 

by competitors, preventing them from g e t t i n g on your power 

l i n e s , which would block competition. 

T h i r d , there's a p o s s i b i l i t y of c r o s s - s u b s i d i z a t i o n 

between regulated monopoly f u n c t i o n s and l a r g e l y deregulated 

non-monopoly f u n c t i o n s . 

Cross-subsidization could be used by an incumbent 

u t i l i t y t o advantage i t s non-regulated f u n c t i o n s , 

e s s e n t i a l l y high costs over i n the regulated f u n c t i o n s 

j a c k i n g up t a r i f f trades, p o t e n t i a l l y , i f there are not 

r e g u l a t o r y safeguards i n the regulated f u n c t i o n s . 

Those are the three primary t h i n g s , b a r r i e r s t o 

en t r y , d i s c r i m i n a t o r y a c t i o n s , and c r o s s - s u b s i d i z a t i o n , t h a t 

form the ways by which competition could be e f f e c t i v e l y 

impeded by t h i s mixture of r e g u l a t i o n and der e g u l a t i o n we're 

embarking on. 

Q. Dr. K a l t , the supplemental testimony of Dr. Mayo 

and Dr. Dirmeier argue t h a t PP&L has not gone f a r enough i n 

p r o t e c t i n g competition. Do you agree? 

A. No, I t h i n k t h a t the combination of PP&L and the 

steps taken under the act and by the Commission, and also by 
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the FERC, set up a system t h a t provides f o r workable, 

e f f e c t i v e competition i n the non-regulated, non-monopoly 

fu n c t i o n s t h a t the act envisions. 

I n p a r t i c u l a r l e t me c i t e f i v e a t t r i b u t e s of the 

system t h a t i s proposed by PP&L t h a t i s consistent w i t h the 

act, the p o l i c i e s of the Commission, and the FERC. 

F i r s t , the company proposes f u n c t i o n a l separation of 

i t s monopoly and non-monopoly f u n c t i o n s , p r o v i d i n g f o r the 

separation of costs, accounting, people, i n f o r m a t i o n , 

p r o v i s i o n o f services, e t c e t e r a . 

This f u n c t i o n a l separation i s c r u c i a l , because 

wit h o u t i t there's the p o s s i b i l i t y of t h i s extension of 

monopoly from regulated f u n c t i o n s i n t o non-regulated 

f u n c t i o n s t h a t I've already t a l k e d about. 

Second, the proposals provide f o r the unbundled, non­

d i s c r i m i n a t o r y access a t both the wholesale and r e t a i l 

l e v e l , t o the continui n g monopoly f u n c t i o n s t h a t the company 

would continue t o r e t a i n . 

T h i r d , there are p r o v i s i o n s i n these plans and i n the 

p o l i c i e s t h a t w i l l block any cr o s s - s u b s i d i z a t i o n of the time 

t h a t I described e a r l i e r . I n p a r t i c u l a r , the company 

proposes cost a l l o c a t i o n s based upon Commission p o l i c y , and 

the r a t e cap i t s e l f w i l l block c r o s s - s u b s i d i z a t i o n , since i t 

acts t o prevent the loading of costs i n t o the regulated 

f u n c t i o n . 
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Fourth, obviously the whole p o l i c y i s designed i n a 

very s i g n i f i c a n t way t o remove the l e g a l and r e g u l a t o r y 

b a r r i e r s t o ent r y . That i s e s s e n t i a l l y the exclusive 

franchise t h a t the u t i l i t i e s have enjoyed f o r most of the 

l a s t 75 years w i l l be removed under the act. 

This removal of these b a r r i e r s t o e n t r y , coup-led 

w i t h the removal of wholesale b a r r i e r s t o e n t r y , under the 

re g u l a t i o n s of the FERC, w i l l allow competition t o a r i s e i n 

both the r e t a i l and wholesale markets. 

And then f i f t h , the company proposes, and i s adopting 

codes of conduct f o r the oversig h t of a l l of these 

f u n c t i o n s . I n p a r t i c u l a r , i t proposes t o adopt the same 

code of conduct t h a t i s adopted under FERC Order 889 t h a t 

covers the transmission and wholesale f u n c t i o n s , t o extend 

t h a t t o the transmission t o r e t a i l , and also t o adopt a 

r e t a i l access code of conduct t h a t w i l l govern everything 

from the r u l e s of non-discriminatory access t o the sharing 

of i n f o r m a t i o n and people. 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



437 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

1(5 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q. Dr. K a l t , a re t h e r e u n d e r l y i n g p r i n c i p l e s t h a t 

g u i d e and d e s i g n t h e s e p o l i c i e s ? 

A. Yes. I t h i n k i n d e s i g n i n g t h e s e p o l i c i e s , t h e 

fundamental g o a l ought t o be t o p r o t e c t c o m p e t i t i o n , n o t 

c o m p e t i t o r s , n o t any o f t h e c o m p e t i t o r s . I t h i n k t h a t what 

t h i s b o i l s down t o , t h i s r a t h e r s t a n d a r d a n t i - t r u s t commerce 

view o f t h e w o r l d o f p r o t e c t i n g c o m p e t i t i o n r a t h e r t h a n 

i n d i v i d u a l c o m p e t i t o r s , i s a p o l i c y which says none o f t h e 

c o m p e t i t o r s s h o u l d be handicapped by h a v i n g advantages t a k e n 

away from them o r c o s t s imposed upon them t h a t u n - l e v e l s t h e 

p l a y i n g f i e l d on which t h e y p l a y when those advantages a r i s e 

f r o m t h e i r a b i l i t y t o e f f e c t i v e l y compete t o p r o v i d e 

consumers what t h e y want. 

What s h o u l d be t a k e n away from incumbent u t i l i t i e s i s 

t h e a b i l i t y t o extend monopoly from t h e i r e s s e n t i a l 

f a c i l i t i e s and t r a n s m i s s i o n and d i s t r i b u t i o n i n t o non-

monopoly f u n c t i o n s . 

What t h i s means I t h i n k i n terms o f p u b l i c p o l i c y and 

t h e r e l a t i v e r o l e s o f t h e v a r i o u s p a r t i e s who have 

r e s p o n s i b i l i t y f o r i m p l e m e n t i n g and o v e r s e e i n g t h e p o l i c i e s 

we're about t o implement here i s t h a t t h e problems o f 

e x t e n d i n g monopoly f u n c t i o n s and u s i n g them t o s t i f l e 

c o m p e t i t i o n i n t h e n o n - r e g u l a t e d , non-monopoly f u n c t i o n s i s 

a p r o p e r f u n c t i o n o f r e g u l a t o r y commissions such as t h e 

Pe n n s y l v a n i a P u b l i c U t i l i t y Commission and t h e FERC. Wi t h 
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respect t o a c t i v i t y and behavior and the non-monopoly 

fu n c t i o n s t h a t do not a r i s e from t h i s extension of monopoly 

from t h e regulated monopoly f u n c t i o n s , of course, the a n t i ­

t r u s t a u t h o r i t i e s have a c r u c i a l r o l e t o play t o make sure 

t h a t those behavior and actions of the non-regulated 

a c t i v i t i e s of the incumbent u t i l i t i e s are c o n s i s t e n t w i t h 

competitive markets. 

JUDGE KASHI: Excuse me. Dr. K a l t . I seem t o be 

missing something. What I'm hearing, a l o t of i t i s out of 

your d i r e c t testimony. What am I missing here t h a t t h i s i s 

re j o i n d e r ? 

MR. KAPLAN: I believe these were p o i n t s made i n 

p a r t i c u l a r l y Dr. Mayo and Dr. Dirmeier. We are f i n i s h i n g up 

w i t h a couple of s p e c i f i c items and w e ' l l be done. Your 

Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . Go ahead. 

BY MR. KAPLAN: 

Q. Dr. K a l t , w i l l you s p e c i f i c a l l y d i s t i n g u i s h 

between advantages, competitive advantages and 

disadvantages? 

A. Yes. One kind of advantage t h a t can a r i s e i s 

the p o t e n t i a l a b i l i t y on the p a r t of an incumbent u t i l i t y t o 

use i t s e s s e n t i a l f a c i l i t i e s , i t s continued monopoly 

fu n c t i o n s t o extend monopoly. As I've already s t a t e d , those 

k i n d of advantages are pr o p e r l y removed from the hands of 
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the incumbent u t i l i t y . 

Other advantages, however -- I see a bunch of 

discussion here, f o r example, about name r e c o g n i t i o n , f o r 

example. Those ki n d of advantages provide b e n e f i t s t o 

consumers. They provide consumers w i t h i n f o r m a t i o n , 

assurances, e t cetera. Those k i n d of advantages, which may 

be o f f s e t by other advantages t h a t other p a r t i e s b r i n g t o 

the t a b l e , those k i n d of advantages are not p r o p e r l y 

e l i m i n a t e d , handicapped or otherwise taken away from the 

incumbent u t i l i t i e s . A f t e r a l l , c ompetition i s a process. 

That process i s a process of i n d i v i d u a l p a r t i e s searching 

out t h e i r r e spective advantages. 

I n the context t h a t we face here, the competition 

t h a t we're going t o embark upon w i l l i n v o l v e large and/or 

very s o p h i s t i c a t e d competitors who w i l l each be searching 

f o r t h e i r own advantages i n attempting t o take customers 

away from others. I n some cases those competitors w i l l have 

more experience, more e x p e r t i s e than the incumbent u t i l i t y . 

The corporate c u l t u r e of incumbent u t i l i t i e s i n my 

experience i s a disadvantage because they've l i v e d f o r 75 

years not having t o compete. 

A searching out of those kinds of pro-competitive, 

pro-consumer advantages i s what competition i s a l l about. 

Q. And concluding. Dr. K a l t , can you j u s t comment 

on the renewed at t a c k by Dr. Mayo and Mr. Dirmeier on the 
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a b i l i t y of PP&L t o continue t o use i t s corporate name i n the 

competitive world, r e t a i l world? 

A. Yes. Questions have been r a i s e d about whether 

PP&L should be allowed t o use i t s corporate name, 

p a r t i c u l a r l y i n marketing i n the non-monopoly f u n c t i o n s . I 

bel i e v e i t i s proper f o r PP&L t o be able t o use i t s name. 

As I understand i t , the Act does not prevent doing so. 

Moreover, the corporate name i s a valuable asset. 

As we a l l know, p u b l i c u t i l i t i e s can have e i t h e r good 

re p u t a t i o n s or bad r e p u t a t i o n s . I n t h i s case, PP&L seems t o 

be l i e v e by i t s behavior t h a t i t i s a valuable asset. This 

valuable asset i s not derived from the continued monopoly 

fu n c t i o n s i n the T&D, the transmission and d i s t r i b u t i o n , and 

hence, i s not a proper place t o a t t a c k , but r a t h e r , t h i s 

corporate name, t o the extent i t i s valuable t o consumers, 

i s derived from a h i s t o r y of p r o v i d i n g good s e r v i c e . That 

h i s t o r y of p r o v i d i n g good service i s something over which 

companies ought t o be able t o compete and which other 

competitors ought t o t r y t o take away i f they can. 

MR. KAPLAN: Thank you. Dr. K a l t . Your Honor, Dr. 

K a l t i s a v a i l a b l e f o r cross-examination. 

MR. KLEPPINGER: Your Honor, before we proceed, I 

appreciate Dr. Ka l t ' s comments, and he was not a l l e g e d l y 

making r e j o i n d e r testimony t o any of PPLICA's, but the 

purpose of r e j o i n d e r testimony i s very l i m i t e d t o the extent 
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t h a t t h e r e were i t e m s r a i s e d i n t h e s u r r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y o f 

t h e o t h e r p a r t i e s t h a t had n o t p r e v i o u s l y been addressed i n 

d i r e c t o r r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y o f t h e company. And i f we're 

g o i n g t o have t o l i s t e n t o 15 o r 20 minutes o f r e j o i n d e r 

t e s t i m o n y t h a t i s r e p e t i t i v e o f i n f o r m a t i o n a l r e a d y 

c o n t a i n e d i n d i r e c t and r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y , o ur days a r e 

go i n g t o be l o n g e r t h a n f i v e hours. 

JUDGE KASHI: That's why I i n l i s t e n i n g t o Dr. K a l t ' s 

t e s t i m o n y s a i d i t sounded s t r a n g e l y l i k e what I have been 

h e a r i n g i n h i s d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y . 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, s i n c e he was r e b u t t i n g 

Enron's w i t n e s s , I have a b s o l u t e l y no problem w i t h what Dr. 

K a l t s a i d , b u t w i t h your emphasis on s a v i n g t i m e i n t h i s 

p r o c e e d i n g , I j o i n i n Mr. K l e p p i n g e r ' s s t a t e m e n t . 

MR. KAPLAN: I j u s t want t o make a commitment t o Your 

Honor. We r e c e i v e d about s i x inches w o r t h o f s u r r e b u t t a l 

t e s t i m o n y , n o t a l l o f i t on F r i d a y , t h e day you d e s i g n a t e d ; 

some which we d i d n o t g e t u n t i l Saturday. As t h e h e a r i n g 

moves f o r w a r d , we, o f course, w i l l be more c a r e f u l i n 

s p e c i f i c a l l y i d e n t i f y i n g pages and st a t e m e n t and e x h i b i t s 

t h a t we are r e b u t t i n g , and we w i l l make t h a t commitment. We 

g o t i t i n i n t e n minu t e s , and h o p e f u l l y w e ' l l keep i t t o 

t h a t o r l e s s . Thank you. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you. B e f o r e I a l l o w c o u n s e l t o 

have t h e i r o p p o r t u n i t y , you br o u g h t something up about t h e 

C O M M O N W E A L T H REPORTING COMPANY (717) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



442 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

name r e c o g n i t i o n . That i s something t h a t I have heard a l o t 

about i n the f i r s t round of p u b l i c i n p u t hearings. One of 

the questions when you were t a l k i n g t h a t came r i g h t out, 

there was a gentleman i n Bethlehem t h a t used t o be a t one 

time on the Consumer Advisory Council, and h i s name was 

Butkys; and Mr. Butkys, a f t e r g i v i n g us a lesson, I asked 

him the question: what telephone company do you use f o r 

your long distance c a r r i e r ? He said AT&T. I said t o him: 

why? He said because of the name r e c o g n i t i o n , and he knows 

t h a t he can buy the services less expensively from other 

c a r r i e r s , but i n f a c t , he's going t o buy from AT&T because 

of the name. 

How do we approach t h a t , Mr. Kalt? 

THE WITNESS: I t h i n k a couple of important p o i n t s . 

I don't know Mr. Butkys, but i t sounds l i k e from what you 

j u s t said, he knows he can buy other services perhaps at 

lower p r i c e s from other companies. Why does a consumer 

behave l i k e t h at? As economists, we look at t h a t problem 

and i t t e l l s us the consumer apparently understands they can 

choose, understands at l e a s t the general nature of the 

o p t i o n and could go search out those options, but instead 

makes a choice based on the r e p u t a t i o n of a p a r t i c u l a r 

s u p p l i e r f o r what presumably t h a t customer regards as 

q u a l i t y s e rvice t h a t perhaps o f f s e t s the p r i c e disadvantages 

of t h a t s e r v i c e . We a l l make decisions l i k e t h a t a l l the 
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time as we buy brand name products i n the face of being able 

t o buy generic products. 

JUDGE KASHI: I n a s i m i l a r v e i n , I was r e c e n t l y taken 

by a consumer a r t i c l e t h a t l i s t e d c e l l u l a r phones. I have a 

19-year-old daughter who i s j u s t dying t o get her hands on a 

c e l l u l a r phone f o r those emergency s i t u a t i o n s , you know, 

back and f o r t h t o col l e g e , and I've t o l d her no way. 

Doing the research on i t , I came across an a r t i c l e i n 

Consumer Reports t h a t amazed me t o the extent t h a t MCI 1s 

c e l l u l a r services throughout the country are almost double 

the cost of everybody else's, and y e t , they're doing 

business l i k e there i s no tomorrow. 

THE WITNESS: I t h i n k there are two other t h i n g s t o 

add t o t h i s as w e l l . One t h i n g the Act has done t h a t i s 

productive or whatever i n t h i s context i s by p r o v i d i n g t h i s 

t r a n s i t i o n period, remember at the t r a n s i t i o n period say at 

the f i r s t year, p a r t i e s s e l f - s e l e c t do they want t o 

p a r t i c i p a t e i n choice. So you're watching p a r t i e s who by 

the very nature of s e l f - s e l e c t i n g i n t o the process come i n t o 

t h a t knowing t h a t there i s an a l t e r n a t i v e t o the t r a d i t i o n a l 

u t i l i t y . That i s a s i g n a l , of course, t h a t you're dealing 

w i t h p a r t i e s who understand t h a t they are there t o search 

f o r choices. 

At some p o i n t i t i s proper i n t h a t framework t o 

respect the wishes of the consumer t o have the choice and i n 
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your example t o choose MCI s i n c e most consumers o f c e l l u l a r 

phones un d e r s t a n d t h e r e a r e o t h e r c o m p e t i t o r s o u t t h e r e t h a t 

are on t h e t e l e v i s i o n and i n t h e magazines a l l t h e t i m e 

a d v e r t i s i n g . 

The o t h e r p o i n t t o be made I t h i n k about t h e use o f 

t h e name i s t h a t t h e use o f t h e name i s one source o f 

p o t e n t i a l advantage t o a p a r t i c u l a r c o m p e t i t o r i n t h e 

mar k e t p l a c e . The n a t u r e o f c o m p e t i t i o n i s , o f course, t h e r e 

are l o t s o f advantages and disadvantages t h a t p a r t i e s f i g h t 

o ver. 

Our e x p e r i e n c e i n o t h e r s t a t e s has been t h a t p a r t i e s 

have used d i f f e r e n t c a p a b i l i t i e s , i n c l u d i n g a d v e r t i s i n g t o 

b u i l d t h e i r own names, t o p r o v i d e e x p e r t i s e , and t o use 

t h e i r e x p e r t i s e i n c h a s i n g customers; and c o m p e t i t i o n i s n o t 

a process o f f i n d i n g everybody w i t h e x a c t l y t h e same, quote 

"advantages," i n which case t h e r e a r e no advantages. 

C o m p e t i t i o n i s a process o f l e t t i n g each p a r t y t r y t o f i n d 

what t h e y can p r o v i d e t o t h e consumer t o a t t r a c t t h a t 

consumer, and t h a t i s t h e process o f c o m p e t i t i o n t h a t 

u l t i m a t e l y serves t h e consumer; and a t e x t b o o k view, i f you 

w i l l , which has everybody i d e n t i c a l s i m p l y doesn't f i t t h e 

r e a l w o r l d and doesn't f i t p u b l i c p o l i c y . 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you, s i r . Cross, Mr. K o h l e r . 

MR. KOHLER: Thank you. Your Honor. 
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CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. Good morning. P r o f e s s o r K a l t . My name i s Alan 

K o h l e r . I r e p r e s e n t Enron i n t h i s p r o c e e d i n g . 

A. Good morning. 

Q. I n t h e i n t e r e s t o f co m p l y i n g w i t h t h e Judge's 

d i r e c t i v e s , I'm g o i n g t o t r y t o move q u i c k l y . I f P r o f e s s o r 

K a l t has a problem w i t h t h a t , I would ask him t o l e t me 

know. 

Dr. K a l t , I r e f e r you t o page 19 o f your r e b u t t a l 

t e s t i m o n y and t h e d i s c u s s i o n t h a t goes on t o page 20. 

A. Yes. 

Q. Can you t e l l me which w i t n e s s e s you a r e 

r e b u t t i n g i n t h a t paragraph? 

A. The one b e g i n n i n g on l i n e 13? 

Q. The paragraph t h a t runs from 19 over t o 20, 

s t a r i n g a t l i n e 13. 

A. I would say t h i s i s r e b u t t a l t o themes and 

i s s u e s t h a t a r e r a i s e d i n t h e t e s t i m o n y o f Mr. D i r m e i e r , 

P r o f e s s o r Mayo, I b e l i e v e i n t h e t e s t i m o n y o f Mr. Johnstone, 

and some o f i t goes t o Mr. Biewald a l i t t l e b i t . I t h i n k 

t h o s e would be t h e p r i m a r y p a r t i e s t h a t t h i s addresses, t h e 

w i t n e s s e s t h a t t h i s addresses. 

Q. P r o f e s s o r K a l t , can you p o i n t t o anywhere i n Dr. 

Mayo's t e s t i m o n y i n which he asks t h e Commission t o f o c u s on 
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the number of competitors i n the market? 

A. Well, what I'm r e f e r r i n g t o the r e i s the 

a t t e n t i o n t o the p o t e n t i a l s i z e or you might say market 

share of the incumbent u t i l i t y and concerns t h a t are ra i s e d 

by Professor Mayo and the other people t h a t I l i s t e d t h a t 

t h a t share might be so large or the a b i l i t y t o a t t r a c t 

customers. I r e c a l l discussion of having a so- c a l l e d large 

customer base and so f o r t h . That's what I was r e f e r r i n g t o . 

Q. But as t o the number of competitors and the idea 

of s u b s i d i z i n g i n e f f i c i e n t competitors, s p e c i f i c a l l y as t o 

t h a t n o t i o n , i s i t your p o s i t i o n t h a t there i s anything i n 

Dr. Mayo's testimony which asserts t h a t p o s i t i o n ? 

A. I don't r e c a l l him saying t h a t the Commission 

should have a number of 99 competitors or something l i k e 

t h a t , but r a t h e r what I'm p o i n t i n g t o i s t h i s concern t h a t 

the p a r t i e s r a i s e t h a t i f PP&L or another incumbent u t i l i t y 
i 

i n another area has a large share of the customer base, t h a t 

t h a t somehow i s an i n d i c a t i o n t h a t competition has been 

impeded; and t h a t ' s j u s t not proper economics. 

Q. Professor K a l t , I be l i e v e i t i s your testimony 

t h a t PP&L's proposed code of conduct i s s u f f i c i e n t t o 

prevent a n t i - c o m p e t i t i v e behavior. I s t h a t r i g h t ? 

A. That would be mi s c h a r a c t e r i z i n g my testimony. 

What I've said i s t h a t code of conduct, which, as I 

understand, the company proposes as p a r t of i t s proposal 
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would be adopted and enforced by the Commission -- indeed, 

there are two codes of conduct; another one enforced by the 

FERC -- t h a t the combination of the code of conduct, i t s 

force and the oversig h t w i t h i n the j u r i s d i c t i o n of the 

respective f e d e r a l and s t a t e r e g u l a t o r y commissions coupled 

w i t h the other p r o v i s i o n s of the Act which provide f o r 

breaking down the b a r r i e r s t o en t r y , e l i m i n a t i n g 

d i s c r i m i n a t o r y access and so f o r t h , t h a t combination of 

fun c t i o n s and a t t r i b u t e s i s what I t h i n k creates a s o l i d 

p o l i c y t o go forward w i t h . 

Q. I'm sorry f o r m i s s t a t i n g your p o s i t i o n . What I 

wanted t o get t o i s t h a t you be l i e v e PP&L's proposed code of 

conduct i s an appropriate code of conduct i n Pennsylvania? 

A. I n the context of a l l of the p o l i c i e s t h a t i t i s 

going t o be embedded i n , yes, I t h i n k i t i s an appropriate 

code of conduct. 

Q. And i f I could r e f e r you t o pages 35 t o 35 of 

your r e b u t t a l testimony, s t a r t i n g around l i n e s 17 t o 18. 

A. Page 35? 

Q. Page 35. I t goes on t o page 36. 

A. I'm sorry. You mean the paragraph t h a t s t a r t s 

w i t h l i n e 14? 

Q. That's r i g h t . I be l i e v e you t e s t i f y t h a t there 

are a number of p r o h i b i t i o n s which you be l i e v e are 

appropriate f o r a code of conduct. I s t h a t r i g h t ? 
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A. Yes. 

Q. S t a r i n g around l i n e 17? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Now, a r e you f a m i l i a r w i t h PP&L's proposed code 

o f conduct, t h e s t a t e code o f conduct which was a t t a c h e d as 

RMG-4? 

A. I n Mr. Geneczko's --

Q. I n Mr. Geneczko's r e b u t t a l . 

A. What t h e company r e f e r s t o as t h e r e t a i l access 

code o f conduct? 

Q. That's r i g h t . 

A. Yes. 

Q. Do you have a copy o f t h a t ? 

A. I don't have i t w i t h me. 

MR. KAPLAN: We can p r o v i d e a copy. 

(Document handed t o w i t n e s s . ) 

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. Do you have t h a t i n f r o n t o f you? 

A. I have i t . 

Q. Take a second t o l o o k a t i t . 

A. I have i t . 

Q. Again, f o c u s i n g on t h e r e f e r e n c e on page 35 o f 

your r e b u t t a l , I b e l i e v e t h e f i r s t t h i n g you mention i s no 

d i s c r i m i n a t i o n . 

A. Yes. 
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Q. Which a r e t h e p r o v i s i o n s you a r e r e l y i n g on i n 

RMG-4 as t o no d i s c r i m i n a t i o n ? 

A. W e l l , I would r e f e r you t o -- and I'm 

i n t e r p r e t i n g t h e s e as an economist -- I would r e f e r you t o , 

f o r example, t h e l a s t paragraph on page 1, q u o t i n g , "Charges 

f o r s e r v i c e s between t h e g e n e r a t i o n s u p p l y group, e l e c t r i c 

d e l i v e r y group and o t h e r i n t e r n a l s e r v i c e o r g a n i z a t i o n s 

would be p r o v i d e d a t f a i r and n o n - d i s c r i m i n a t o r y p r i c e s . " 

I'm a l s o r e l y i n g on t h e f i r s t p a ragraph o f page 2, 

q u o t i n g , "The e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group w i l l n o t f a v o r t h e 

g e n e r a t i o n s u p p l y group i n any m a r k e t i n g o f energy su p p l y 

p r o d u c t s . " 

Each o f t h e paragraphs under t h e c a t e g o r y , 

" C o m p a r a b i l i t y " a r e p a r t o f what economists t h i n k o f as t h e 

c o m p a r a b i l i t y o f t h e n o n - d i s c r i m i n a t o r y a s pects o f p r o d u c t 

p r o v i s i o n s and o f f e r i n g s , and I would r e l y on t h a t . 

I t h i n k t h e l a s t paragraph on page 2, No. 5, quote, 

"As deemed a p p r o p r i a t e , employees i n v o l v e d i n t h e 

a d m i n i s t r a t i o n o f energy s u p p l y , a l t e r n a t i v e s u p p l i e r s and 

h a v i n g access t o c o m p e t i t i v e i n f o r m a t i o n w i l l s i g n a 

c o n f i d e n t i a l i t y agreement p r o h i b i t i n g i mproper d i s c l o s u r e o f 

c o m p e t i t i v e i n f o r m a t i o n , " I t h i n k p r e v e n t s d i s c r i m i n a t o r y 

conduct. 

Those would be t h e key t h i n g s . 

Q. I t i s your t e s t i m o n y t h a t t a k e n t o g e t h e r t hose 
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pr o v i s i o n s mean no discriminalrion? 

A. I t h i n k they are p a r t of i t . As I say, i n the 

paragraph you've r e f e r r e d t o i n my r e b u t t a l testimony, I 

say, quote, "The conduct and the r e g u l a t i o n s t h a t stand 

behind them." Of course, there i s the s t a t e Public U t i l i t y 

Commission and the Federal Regulatory Commission who also 

oversee t h i s process, and you need t o I t h i n k read these 

codes of conduct, as I've already stated, i n the context of 

t h a t r e g u l a t o r y o v e r s i g h t . 

Q. I t h i n k what you're saying there, s i r , i s you 

are recommending t h a t the codes of conduct have c r i s p 

e d i c t s , I be l i e v e those are the words you used. So your 

testimony i s t h a t those p r o v i s i o n s taken together are c r i s p 

e d i c ts? 

A. I t h i n k they are f a i r l y c r i s p , yes. They r e f e r 

t o d i s c r i m i n a t i o n b l u n t l y and don't shy away from the issue. 

Q. Fa i r enough. I want t o go t o the next one, "No 

cr o s s - s u b s i d i z a t i o n . " 

A. Yes. 

Q. Which p r o v i s i o n s i n RMG-4 are you r e l y i n g on f o r 

the c r i s p e d i c t of cross-subsidization? 

A. Well, here I would, again i n the context of the 

r e g u l a t o r y framework, which also focuses on t h i s , p o i n t you 

t o , f o r example, on page 1 under "Assignment of 

r e s p o n s i b i l i t i e s , " where i t says, quoting, "Employees i n the 
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g e n e r a t i o n s u p p l y group d i r e c t l y i n v o l v e d i n m a r k e t i n g 

energy t o customers choosing c o m p e t i t i v e g e n e r a t i o n s e r v i c e 

w i l l n o t be assigned any r e s p o n s i b i l i t i e s w i t h i n t h e 

e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group and v i c e - v e r s a . " 

I n o t h e r words, you c a n ' t s o r t o f share t h a t employee 

and h i d e t h e c o s t s on one s i d e o r t h e o t h e r o f t h e 

f u n c t i o n a l l y s e p a r a t e f u n c t i o n . 

Q. So i t would be a c r o s s - s u b s i d y o f i n f o r m a t i o n ? 

A. I n t h a t case, you'd do i t t h r o u g h t h e l a b o r . 

S i m i l a r l y , you w i l l n o t e t h a t t h e f i r s t p aragraph. No. 1, 

under "Accounting Cost A l l o c a t i o n s , " r e f e r s t o "The c o s t s 

a s s o c i a t e d w i t h t h e g e n e r a t i o n , s u p p l y and e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y 

groups w i l l be k e p t s e p a r a t e . " 

Now, t h a t , o f course, i s embedded i n a whole s e t o f 

p r o p o s a l s and procedures b e i n g adopted by t h e company. I 

know Dr. T i e r n e y w i l l t e s t i f y about t h i s and o t h e r s , as t o 

how t h o s e c o s t a l l o c a t i o n s a r i s e from what I understand t o 

be Commission precedent and so f o r t h . 

S i m i l a r l y , w i t h r e s p e c t t o t h e r o l e o f employees, i f 

you l o o k a t page 2, Ite m No. 5, quote, " I t i s deemed 

a p p r o p r i a t e employees i n v o l v e d i n t h e a d m i n i s t r a t i o n o f 

energy s u p p l y by a l t e r n a t i v e s u p p l i e r s and h a v i n g access t o 

c o m p e t i t i v e i n f o r m a t i o n w i l l s i g n a c o n f i d e n t i a l i t y 

agreement p r o h i b i t i n g improper d i s c l o s u r e o f c o m p e t i t i v e 

i n f o r m a t i o n . " 

C O M M O N W E A L T H REPORTING COMPANY 17 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



452 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

95 

Of course, t h a t has been backed up by holding 

employees not only t o the r e g u l a t o r y requirements, but t o 

the company's own i n t e r n a l codes of p r o f e s s i o n a l 

r e s p o n s i b i l i t y . 

There are also elements of t h i s cross-subsidy issue 

i n the c o m p a r a b i l i t y block of RMG-4 which deals w i t h 

channeling and those kinds of issues, i n which you 

e s s e n t i a l l y i n c u r the costs on one side of the boundary t o 

b u i l d up the business on the other side of the boundary. 

Q. Where are you r e f e r r i n g ? 

A. For example. No. 5 on page 2 on the 

c o m p a r a b i l i t y block of items. 

Q. On the p o i n t of channeling customers? 

A. Yes, p o i n t i n g out those c o m p a r a b i l i t y t h i n g s go 

t o the cross-subsidy issue as w e l l . 

Q. Focusing more on costs than i n f o r m a t i o n , I 

b e l i e v e the one you i d e n t i f i e d was No. 1 under Accounting 

Cost A l l o c a t i o n s . Would you agree t h a t cost segregation or 

segregation of accounts i n and of i t s e l f does not 

n e c e s s a r i l y prevent cross-subsidization? 

A. You mean i f people segregated accounts and they 

ignored the segregation? 

Q. No. That depends on how you a l l o c a t e costs. 

Just segregating the accounts between two e n t i t i e s , wouldn't 

you agree t h a t absent the proper a l l o c a t i o n , t h a t t h a t 
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doesn't n e c e s s a r i l y p r e c l u d e c r o s s - s u b s i d i z a t i o n ? 

A. I f a f i r m c o u l d f i n d s u r r e p t i t i o u s ways, f o r 

example, t o move c o s t s across t h e boundary, t h e n t h e y would 

be v i o l a t i n g t h e r u l e o f no c r o s s - s u b s i d i z a t i o n . 

Secondly, t h e c r u c i a l c o s t s t o be segregated, o f 

course, from a c o m p e t i t i o n p o i n t o f view a r e those t h a t 

a f f e c t c o m p e t i t i o n , s p e c i f i c a l l y t h o s e which a f f e c t t h e 

a b i l i t y t o compete a t t h e margin f o r bus i n e s s , hence t h e 

s e g r e g a t i o n o f t h o s e c o s t s t h a t a r e t h e i m p o r t a n t boundaries 

f o r c r o s s - s u b s i d i z a t i o n p o l i c y . 

Q. A l s o , c o u l d n ' t c r o s s - s u b s i d i z a t i o n r e s u l t as 

a l l o c a t i o n i n t h e f i r s t i n s t a n c e -- as t h e r e s u l t o f 

a l l o c a t i o n o f c o s t s i n t h e f i r s t i n s t a n c e ? 

A. I n t h e o r y , i t c o u l d , s u r e . 

Q. I n t h e i n t e r e s t o f t i m e , I ' l l s k i p g o i n g over 

t h e r e s t o f i t . P r o f e s s o r K a l t , a r e you f a m i l i a r w i t h what 

i s commonly r e f e r e n c e d t o as an i m p u t a t i o n r e q u i r e m e n t ? 

A. I'm s o r r y . I c o u l d n ' t hear you. 

Q. An i m p u t a t i o n r e q u i r e m e n t . 

A. I ' v e heard i t d i s c u s s e d . I'm n o t f a m i l i a r w i t h 

i t i n d e t a i l . 

Q. Do you have any u n d e r s t a n d i n g o f what an 

i m p u t a t i o n r e q u i r e m e n t i s ? 

A. I ' d h e s i t a t e t o say r i g h t now, no. I b e l i e v e i t 

has t o do w i t h t h e i m p u t a t i o n o f c o s t s , b u t I don't want t o 

C O M M O N W E A L T H REPORTING COMPANY (717) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



454 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

be more s p e c i f i c . 

Q. Are you aware t h a t Dr. Kahn i n h i s t e s t i m o n y 

accepted t h e a p p l i c a t i o n o f an i m p u t a t i o n r e q u i r e m e n t ? 

A. I b e l i e v e t h e r e i s some d i s c u s s i o n o f t h a t . I 

t h i n k so. I ' d have t o go back and check. 

Q. You're n o t r e a l l y q u a l i f i e d t o t a l k about 

i m p u t a t i o n ? 

A. As I say, I ' v e n o t r e a l l y s t u d i e d t h a t i s s u e i n 

d e t a i l . 

Q. Do you know enough about i t t o know whether i t 

i s addressed i n RMG-4? 

A. I s h o u l d n ' t o f f e r an o p i n i o n a t t h i s t i m e . 

Q. R e f e r r i n g you t o pages 39 t o 41 o f your 

t e s t i m o n y , you t a l k a l i t t l e about 

A. The r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y ? 

Q. I'm s o r r y ; o f your r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y . 

MR. KAPLAN: I'm s o r r y . What page, Mr. Kohler? 

JUDGE KASHI: T h i r t y - n i n e t o 41. 

MR. KAPLAN: Thank you. 

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. You t a l k a l i t t l e about t e l e c o m m u n i c a t i o n s 

d e r e g u l a t i o n ; i s t h a t r i g h t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you t a l k a l i t t l e b i t about t h e enactment o f 

th e new f e d e r a l law t h r o u g h t e l e c o m m u n i c a t i o n s ; i s t h a t 

C O M M O N W E A L T H REPORTING COMPANY (717) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



455 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

r i g h t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Are you aware t h a t the Telecommunications Act of 

1996 imposes a s t r u c t u r a l separation requirement on the B e l l 

companies between t h e i r l o c a l and long distance operations? 

A. What do you mean by s t r u c t u r a l ? 

Q. They're required t o provide those services under 

s t r u c t u r a l l y separate a f f i l i a t e s . 

A. But not separate ownerships. 

Q. But not under separate ownership? 

A. I'm going t o be c a r e f u l . I understand t h a t 

there are requirements f o r f u n c t i o n a l separation. 

S t r u c t u r a l separation separates people and so f o r t h , but not 

d i v e s t i t u r e or divorcement. 

Q. For these questions, l e t ' s separate out 

s t r u c t u r a l separation from employee d i v e s t i t u r e . Do you 

b e l i e v e t h a t the B e l l s t r u c t u r a l separation requirement i s 

i n a p p r o p r i a t e or unnecessary? 

A. I have not studied i t i n d e t a i l . As I've 

already said here, when you have c o n t i n u i n g monopoly 

f u n c t i o n s and non-monopoly f u n c t i o n s , I t h i n k some form of 

f u n c t i o n a l separation i s appropriate. I have not studied 

the s p e c i f i c components of the 1996 Act w i t h regard t o your 

question and i t s a p p l i c a t i o n here. 

Q. I f Congress had not required s t r u c t u r a l 
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separation and, f o r example, required f u n c t i o n a l separation 

A. You're drawing a d i s t i n c t i o n between the two? 

Q. Yes. 

A. What i s your d i s t i n c t i o n ? 

Q. S t r u c t u r a l separation would i n v o l v e corporate 

r e o r g a n i z a t i o n ; i s t h a t correct? Well, you t e l l me. I s 

there a d i f f e r e n c e between s t r u c t u r a l separation and 

f u n c t i o n a l separation? 

A. To some extent. I t i s a l l f u n c t i o n a l separation 

u n t i l you get t o divorcement, and there are va r y i n g formats 

along continuums t h a t one might use, s e t t i n g up corporate 

subs, s e t t i n g up d i f f e r e n t accounting, so f o r t h and so on, 

so i t ' s a continuum. 

Q. Let's define s t r u c t u r a l separation as separately 

organized s u b s i d i a r i e s under a corporate umbrella, because I 

b e l i e v e t h a t ' s what Congress t a l k s about. 

A. You mean l i k e separate and chartered corporate 

subs? 

Q. No; as compared t o f u n c t i o n a l separation without 

s t r u c t u r a l separation. Wouldn't t h a t be more e f f i c i e n t f o r 

the B e l l companies? Wouldn't t h a t be more e f f i c i e n t f o r 

anyone i n those circumstances? 

A. I don't t h i n k I can honestly answer e i t h e r o f 

your questions i n the sense t h a t i f one wants t o go study 
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•the telecommunications i n d u s t r y the way we are i n t e n t l y 

studying r i g h t now t h i s i n d u s t r y i n Pennsylvania, I t h i n k 

t h a t would be the appropriate way t o go about asking your 

question as t o whether, t o roughly quote you, s t r u c t u r a l 

separation i s more e f f i c i e n t f o r the B e l l system. 

With respect t o your second question as t o something 

t o the e f f e c t i n most s i t u a t i o n s wouldn't s t r u c t u r a l 

separation be more e f f i c i e n t , I don't t h i n k you can provide 

a general answer l i k e t h a t . We're dealing here w i t h 

economies of scope and scale t h a t make the proper analysis 

f a c t and i n d u s t r y s p e c i f i c . I've t r i e d t o provide t h a t 

a n a l y s i s i n t h i s case applied t o t h i s i n d u s t r y . Beyond 

t h a t , I don't t h i n k you can generalize the way you are 

im p l y i n g . 

Q. Are you aware t h a t i n Pennsylvania t h i s 

Commission has imposed r e s t r i c t i o n on the use of a monopoly 

l o c a l exchange c a r r i e r ' s name by a c a r r i e r ' s long distance 

a f f i l i a t e ? 

A. I'm not aware s p e c i f i c a l l y . I've heard some 

discussion about t h a t , but I'm not sure what the Commission 

has done on t h a t . 

Q. Let me ask you as a h y p o t h e t i c a l i f i n f a c t a 

s t a t e commission included a bar on the use o f a monopoly 

logo and only permitted use of the name w i t h an a f f i r m a t i v e 

d i s c l o s u r e t h a t the u t i l i t y i s not the same company as the 
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monopoly, do you b e l i e v e t h o s e t y p e s o f p o l i c i e s a r e 

a p p r o p r i a t e o r necessary? 

A. I n every p o s s i b l e c o n t e x t o r do you mean f o r 

t h i s i n d u s t r y ? 

Q. W e l l , you t a l k e d a l i t t l e b i t about t h e 

te l e c o m m u n i c a t i o n s i n d u s t r y and what might be a p p r o p r i a t e 

t h e r e and o r what has o c c u r r e d and what m i g h t be 

a p p r o p r i a t e . So l e t me ask you i n t h e c o n t e x t o f t h e 

te l e c o m m u n i c a t i o n s i n d u s t r y . 

MR. KAPLAN: I f I can ask a q u e s t i o n . Your Honor. 

You say n o t t h e same company. What do you mean by n o t t h e 

same company? No a f f i l i a t i o n , t o t a l l y independent, a 

s e p a r a t e s u b s i d i a r y ? 

MR. KOHLER: My u n d e r s t a n d i n g o f t h e r o l e i s t h a t t h e 

c o r p o r a t e a f f i l i a t e , i f t h e y a r e t o mention t h e name o f t h e 

l o c a l exchange c a r r i e r , must have an a f f i r m a t i v e d i s c l o s u r e 

t h a t t h e y a r e n o t t h e same company as t h e l o c a l exchange 

c a r r i e r ; o t h e r w i s e t h a t t h e y a r e s t r u c t u r a l l y s e p a r a t e . 

MR. KAPLAN: Are t h e y p r o h i b i t e d from s a y i n g t h a t 

t h e y a r e a s u b s i d i a r y o f B e l l o f Pennsylvania? 

MR. KOHLER: No, b u t t h a t ' s what t h e a f f i r m a t i v e 

d i s c l o s u r e i s . 

THE WITNESS: I'm s o r r y . You're a s k i n g me --

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. That's t h e h y p o t h e t i c a l t h a t I'm a s k i n g about. 
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Do you be l i e v e t h a t t h a t i s a necessary or appropriate 

safeguard i n the telecommunications i n d u s t r y i n sharing a 

competitive market? 

A. The c l a r i f y i n g questions t h a t Mr. Kaplan asked 

you make i t c l e a r t h a t there are lay e r s t o t h i s issue as t o 

what people can say and not say. I have t o say, as I t o l d 

you, I do not know p r e c i s e l y what the nature of the 

Pennsylvania r e g u l a t i o n was i n t h i s regard. 

I can answer you as f a r as I can without having the 

f a c t s . I can say the f o l l o w i n g . F i r s t , i t i s i n a p p r o p r i a t e 

t o i n any way deceive consumers and imply t h a t they are not 

g e t t i n g s e rvice from some company. Taking i n f o r m a t i o n out 

of a market i s not p l a u s i b l y a sound p u b l i c p o l i c y . The 

reason f o r t h a t , as I have said, i s t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n t o 

consumers i s valuable because they value such th i n g s as 

peace of mind, assurance, et cetera, r e p u t a t i o n . 

The second t h i n g I can say i s one cannot argue, as 

your witnesses have i n s u r r e b u t t a l , I t h i n k Mr. Dirmeier, i n 

p a r t i c u l a r , t h a t a company should be i n i t s non-regulated 

f u n c t i o n s denied the a b i l i t y t o inform consumers t h a t i t i s 

p a r t o f the incumbent because, according t o Mr. Dirmeier, 

t h a t brand name was b u i l t up during an e a r l i e r period of 

less competition and more blockades t o competition. 

I f the use of a name took the form i n some way -- and 

I don't know how i t would apply t o telecom. I'm t r y i n g t o 
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answer your q u e s t i o n , b u t you've g o t t o r e c o g n i z e you go i n 

and l o o k a t t h e f a c t s o f t h e s e s i t u a t i o n s . I f t h e use o f a 

name was a mechanism by which a p a r t y was l e v e r a g i n g i t s 

c o n t r o l o ver e s s e n t i a l f a c i l i t i e s , t h e a b i l i t y t o deny 

access and so f o r t h , t o t i e and do t h e l e v e r a g i n g t h a t I 

t a l k e d about, t h e n i t might be r e a s o n a b l e t o r e s t r i c t t h e 

use o f t h a t name, b u t I c a n ' t beyond t h a t go and a n a l y z e 

s p e c i f i c f a c t s t h a t I don't have as t o what t h e y ' v e done i n 

P e n n s y l v a n i a on telecom. 

Q. You t a l k e d about t h a t consumers s h o u l d n o t be 

d e p r i v e d o f a c c u r a t e i n f o r m a t i o n ; i s t h a t r i g h t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Would you agree w i t h t h e n o t i o n t h a t g e n e r a l l y 

s p e a k i n g more i n f o r m a t i o n which i s a c c u r a t e i s a p p r o p r i a t e ? 

A. G e n e r a l l y , t h a t ' s a good p o l i c y p r e s c r i p t i o n , 

yes. 

Q. I f I can r e f e r you t o page 45 o f your r e b u t t a l 

t e s t i m o n y , l i n e s 6 t o 7. 

A. L i n e s 6 and 7? D i d you say 6 and 7? 

Q. S i x g o i n g on t o l i n e 7. 

A. Okay. 

Q. You use t h e t e r m t h e r e " p r e v a i l i n g market 

r a t e s . " 

A. Yes. 

Q. I s your r e f e r e n c e t o p r e v a i l i n g w h o l e s a l e market 
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rates? 

A. I'm t r y i n g t o r e c a l l . I be l i e v e t h a t t h i s --

Q. Just so i t ' s c l e a r , i n c o n t r a s t t o p r e v a i l i n g 

r e t a i l market r a t e s . 

A. I'm t r y i n g t o r e c a l l . I be l i e v e i t would be 

p r e v a i l i n g wholesale, but you'd have t o ask a company 

witness t h a t . I'm j u s t not r e c a l l i n g r i g h t now the answer 

t o t h a t question. 

Q. You said i t i n your testimony. I'm j u s t asking 

f o r c l a r i f i c a t i o n . 

A. I'm sorry. I'd have t o go back and ask somebody 

at the company. I'm j u s t not r e c a l l i n g a t t h i s time. 

Q. I be l i e v e on l i n e 7 going onto l i n e 8 on t h a t 

page, you i n d i c a t e t h a t PP&L intends t o pass through the 

p r e v a i l i n g market r a t e t o consumers. I won't put words i n 

your mouth. 

A. That's what I say. I be l i e v e t h i s was 

wholesale, but I'd have t o double check. 

Q. Now, i n t h a t pass-through of the p r e v a i l i n g 

market r a t e -- and l e t ' s , subject t o check, accept t h a t i t ' s 

a wholesale market r a t e . I s t h a t okay? 

A. We can discuss i t t h a t way, i f you'd l i k e . 

Q. What costs w i l l PP&L recover i n the r a t e t o 

consumers who choose not t o choose? 

A. I t would recover the cost of t h a t power, subj ect 
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t o t h e r a t e cap, o f course, c o s t o f t h a t power. I t would 

r e c o v e r t h e c o s t o f i t s t r a n s m i s s i o n and d i s t r i b u t i o n and 

o t h e r s e r v i c e s t o t h e t a r i f f s . 

Q. Now, i f i t were a p r e v a i l i n g w h o l e s a l e market --

A. Again, s u b j e c t t o t h e r a t e cap and t h e accuracy 

o f t h o s e t a r i f f s and so f o r t h . 

Q. I f i t were a p r e v a i l i n g w h o l e s a l e market r a t e , 

would i t r e c o v e r any r e t a i l c o s t s t h a t m i g h t be i n c u r r e d ? 

A. L i k e t h e d i s t r i b u t i o n o f r e t a i l . I t would 

r e c o v e r t h e b i l l i n g and t h e d i s t r i b u t i o n , t h o s e c o s t s , yes. 

Q. A p r e v a i l i n g market r a t e would r e c o v e r those 

c o s t s ? 

A. Not t h a t p a r t o f i t , b u t t h e o v e r a l l p r i c e p a i d 

by t h e consumer. As I i n d i c a t e d , t h e y would r e c o v e r t h e 

c o s t s o f t h e power p l u s t h e a n c i l l a r y s e r v i c e s , T&D, 

whatever i s needed. 

Q. Would, f o r example, t h e p r e v a i l i n g w h o l e s a l e 

market r a t e c o n t r i b u t e t o r e c o v e r y o f overhead? 

A. I f i t was done on a d i r e c t p a s s - t h r o u g h , which 

i s d o l l a r f o r d o l l a r , no, i t would n o t . 

Q. I s i t p o s s i b l e . P r o f e s s o r K a l t , t h a t a t any 

p o i n t i n t i m e t h e r a t e f o r g e n e r a t i o n charged by t h e 

d e l i v e r y group t o t h e choose n o t t o choose customer would be 

l e s s t h a n t h e g e n e r a t i o n r a t e charged by PP&L 1s g e n e r a t i o n 

s u p p l y group t o t h e customers who a f f i r m a t i v e l y choose PP&L? 
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A. I t h i n k t h a t would be p o s s i b l e under t h e r a t e 

cap, yes. 

Q. Do you t h i n k i t i s l i k e l y t o occur? 

A. That t h e company would h i t t h e r a t e cap? 

Q. Do you t h i n k i t i s l i k e l y t o occur t h a t t h e r a t e 

charged -- t h e p r e v a i l i n g market p r i c e passed t h r o u g h by t h e 

d e l i v e r y group would be l e s s t h a n t h e g e n e r a t i o n r a t e 

charged by t h e g e n e r a t i o n s u p p l y group t o t h e customers who 

choose? 

A. W e l l , a g a i n , i f t h e company bumps up a g a i n s t t h e 

r a t e cap, t h e n o f course i t w o u l d n ' t be a b l e t o engage i n 

t h e p a s s - t h r o u g h , so t h e e f f e c t i v e p r i c e by t h e s t r u c t u r e o f 

t h a t argument would be below t h e p r e v a i l i n g market p r i c e . 

Q. L e t ' s assume i t doesn't bump up a g a i n s t t h e r a t e 

cap. Doesn't t h e g e n e r a t i o n group have an overhead c o s t and 

r e t a i l c o s t t o recover? 

A. As I understand i t , i t would be r e c o v e r i n g t hose 

c o s t s t h r o u g h t a r i f f s on i t s t r a n s m i s s i o n , d i s t r i b u t i o n and 

o t h e r a n c i l l a r y s e r v i c e s . 

Q. We're t a l k i n g about t h e g e n e r a t i o n s u p p l y group, 

t h e c o m p e t i t i v e arm o f t h e b u s i n e s s . A r e n ' t t h e y g o i n g t o 

have some overhead? 

A. I f i t ' s t r u l y overhead and f i x e d c o s t s , i t 

presumably wouldn't be r e f l e c t e d i n p r e v a i l i n g market p r i c e s 

o f anybody, because t h a t c o m p e t i t i o n goes on on t h e b a s i s o f 
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m a r g i n a l c o s t . 

Q. You t e s t i f i e d t h a t i t c o u l d o c c u r . I f i t does 

occur o r i f i t does occur f r e q u e n t l y , would customers have 

any i n c e n t i v e t o choose any g e n e r a t i o n s u p p l i e r , i n c l u d i n g 

PP&L's g e n e r a t i o n s u p p l y group? 

A. They c e r t a i n l y c o u l d , yes. 

Q. What would be t h e i r i n c e n t i v e ? I know t h e y 

c o u l d . What would be t h e i r i n c e n t i v e ? 

A. As I und e r s t a n d i t t a k e t h e c l e a r e s t case o f 

what I t h i n k y ou're t r y i n g t o i l l u s t r a t e . PP&L i s bumped up 

a g a i n s t t h e r a t e cap and t h e market i s p u s h i n g o t h e r p r i c e s 

h i g h e r . I n t h a t s i t u a t i o n , t h e r e l a t i v e p r i c e makes PP&L 

l o o k more a t t r a c t i v e . 

However, as I understand i t and as we've l o o k e d 

around n o t o n l y t h i s i n d u s t r y , b u t o t h e r s , o t h e r c o m p e t i t o r s 

i n t h e market are a l s o t r y i n g t o p r o v i d e d i f f e r e n t s e r v i c e s , 

d i f f e r e n t q u a l i t i e s o f s e r v i c e , d i f f e r e n t r e p u t a t i o n 

e f f e c t s , and t h e y ' r e competing on j u s t t h o s e , and th o s e 

p r o v i d e i n c e n t i v e s f o r customers t o go p i c k an a l t e r n a t i v e 

s u p p l i e r . 

Q. But t h e r e would be no p r i c e i n c e n t i v e ; i s t h a t 

r i g h t ? 

A. I n t h e sense o f you say h o l d i n g a l l e l s e e q u a l , 

w e l l t h e n , by d e f i n i t i o n , t h e s t r u c t u r e p r i c e i s t h e o n l y 

t h i n g t h a t d i f f e r s . 
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Q. And t h a t would be a l s o t r u e i f b o t h p r i c e s were 

below t h e cap b u t t h a t t h e d e l i v e r y group's p r i c e was lower? 

I s n ' t t h a t t r u e , t h e r e would be no p r i c e i n c e n t i v e ? 

A. You mean i f n o t h i n g e l s e m a t t e r e d t o consumers 

and P a r t y A had lower p r i c e s t h a n P a r t y B? 

Q. There i s no p r i c e i n c e n t i v e . There might be 

anoth e r i n c e n t i v e . 

A. I t h i n k people would p i c k P a r t y A i f P a r t y A has 

low e r p r i c e s and n o t h i n g e l s e m a t t e r s t o consumers. 

MR. KOHLER: I'm i n danger o f , I guess, b r e a k i n g my 

own t i m e l i m i t a t i o n . Your Honor. 

MR. KAPLAN: Perhaps, Your Honor, s i n c e i t i s now 

11:30 -- I don't know what your schedule i s -- we c o u l d g i v e 

Mr. K o h l e r a chance t o c o l l e c t h i s notes and we c o u l d t a k e a 

morning break. 

JUDGE KASHI: W e ' l l t a k e a morning break i n 15 

min u t e s . Then w e ' l l go t i l l 12:30, a t which t i m e we w i l l 

r e c e ss f o r l u n c h . 

MR. KOHLER: I can move p r e t t y q u i c k l y . Your Honor, 

and h o p e f u l l y i n a more o r g a n i z e d f a s h i o n . 

I ' d l i k e t o mark as Enron Cross E x h i b i t 1, i f t h a t ' s 

how we're marking documents, an i n t e r r o g a t o r y response from 

PP&L t o Enron. 

JUDGE KASHI: So marked f o r purposes o f 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 
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(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as Enron Cross-Examination E x h i b i t 

No. 1 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. Professor K a l t , t h a t i s an i n t e r r o g a t o r y 

response t h a t i s noted at the top was answered by Mr. K r a l l . 

I s t h a t r i g h t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I'd ask you t o focus on Answer 16(b), i f you 

could read t h a t q u i c k l y . 

(Witness perusing document.) 

A. Yes. 

Q. I'd l i k e t o q u i c k l y r e f e r you t o page 46 of your 

r e b u t t a l . I be l i e v e you corrected the name of the witness 

you were r e b u t t i n g . I want t o r e f e r you t o the l i n e which 

o r i g i n a l l y said Professor Mayo, but now says Mr. Dirmeier. 

That's l i n e 6. 

A. Yes. 

Q. I believe t h a t says what Mr. Dirmeier f a i l e d t o 

understand i s t h a t no services of the EDC w i l l be de-

t a r i f f e d . I s t h a t r i g h t ? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. Now, i n answer 16(b), there i s a l i n e , i s n ' t 

t here, t h a t says, "However, because supply w i l l be a t market 

p r i c e s . Chapter 13 of the Public U t i l i t y Code may not 
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apply"? 

Are those two s t a t e m e n t s c o n s i s t e n t ? 

MR. KAPLAN: Your Honor, c l e a r l y . Dr. K a l t d i d n o t 

p a r t i c i p a t e i n answering t h i s i n t e r r o g a t o r y . I t i n v o l v e s 

t h e d e t a i l o f P e n nsylvania P u b l i c U t i l i t y law. Mr. K r a l l , 

who w i l l be a w i t n e s s indeed tomorrow, i f we keep on 

schedule, i s t h e w i t n e s s l i s t e d as r e s p o n s i b l e f o r t h a t 

answer, and I t h i n k we a r e j u s t w a s t i n g t i m e . 

MR. KOHLER: Let me ask i t a d i f f e r e n t way so i t ' s 

n o t w a s t i n g t i m e . 

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. When you use t h e word " d e - t a r i f f e d , " d i d you 

mean t h a t i t was a r e g u l a t e d r a t e subj e c t t o Chapter 13 

procedures? 

A. I d i d n ' t n e c e s s a r i l y mean i t was s u b j e c t t o 

Chapter 13. My u n d e r s t a n d i n g was t h a t t h e company 

a n t i c i p a t e d i t would be s o l d under t a r i f f s , whether i t was 

under Chapter 13 o r some o t h e r p r o v i s i o n o r some 

m o d i f i c a t i o n o f Chapter 13 i n l i g h t o f t h e A c t , b u t t h a t t h e 

company a n t i c i p a t e s t h a t i t would be s o l d as a t a r i f f e d 

s e r v i c e . 

Q. Q u i c k l y , one f i n a l q u e s t i o n . I f i can r e f e r you 

t o page 43 o f your t e s t i m o n y . F o o t n o t e 10, I b e l i e v e -- your 

r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y . I'm s o r r y . 

A. Yes. 
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Q. You r e c i t e a quote t h e r e from t h e Economic 

Report t o t h e P r e s i d e n t on e l e c t r i c r e g u l a t o r y r e f o r m ; i s 

t h a t r i g h t ? 

A. W e l l , i t r e f e r s t o a i r t r a n s p o r t , t r u c k i n g , 

n a t u r a l gas, and l o n g d i s t a n c e t e l e c o m . 

Q. But i t i s a quote from t h e Economic Report t o 

t h e P r e s i d e n t i n 1996; i s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

A. But n o t about e l e c t r i c . 

Q. Okay. I'm s o r r y . 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, I ' d l i k e t o mark as Enron 

Cross E x h i b i t 2 what p u r p o r t s t o be a c h a p t e r from t h a t 

r e p o r t . 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as Enron Cross~Examination E x h i b i t 

No. 2 for i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 
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1 MR. KAPLAN: Mr. Kohler, are you done w i t h Cross-

2 Examination E x h i b i t No. 1? 

3 MR. KOHLER: Yes, I am. 

4 (Pause.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Kohler? 

6 BY MR. KOHLER: 

V Q. Professor K a l t , i s t h i s the chapter of t h a t 

r e p o r t t h a t you quoted from? 

9 A. Yes. The quote i n the footnote occurs on page 

10 159. 

11 Q. And i f I could r e f e r you t o page 163 of t h a t 

12 same chapter, the f i r s t f u l l paragraph. Could you read t h a t 

13 f i r s t sentence? 

14 A. "The d i f f i c u l t y posed by such a mixture of 

15 r e g u l a t i o n and deregulation i s t h a t a p r i c e - r e g u l a t e d 

16 b o t t l e n e c k monopolist has strong i n c e n t i v e s t o provide i t s 

17 own a f f i l i a t e s i n unregulated segments b e t t e r access t o the 

18 b o t t l e n e c k than i t o f f e r s t o r i v a l s . " 

19 Q. And then i f you could skip the p a r t t h a t ' s i n 

20 the parentheses and read i n the next sentence? 

21 A. S t a r t i n g w i t h "Such"? 

22 Q. Yes. 

23 A. "Such d i s c r i m i n a t i o n can i n e f f i c i e n t l y exclude 

24 r i v a l s from the p o t e n t i a l l y competitive segments, harming 

25 both the would-be r i v a l s and consumers." 
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470 

Keep going? 

Q. No. Why don't we go down t o the next f u l l 

paragraph, i f you w i l l ? 

A. Okay. 

Q. Skip the f i r s t sentence, and the sentence t h a t 

s t a r t s w i t h "Firms can devise..." 

A. "Firms can devise many cl e v e r t e c h n o l o g i c a l 

games t o circumvent r e g u l a t i o n , such as v a r y i n g the q u a l i t y 

of connections provided t o competitors." 

Q. Do you agree w i t h a l l those statements? 

A. With t h e i r essence? These are comments. I used 

to work w i t h the CEA. We're a l l saying the same t h i n g . 

I t ' s j u s t what I've j u s t said. We've not ducked the issue 

here, but the regulated monopoly f u n c t i o n s can be used t o 

lev e r and s t i f l e competition over the non-monopoly 

f u n c t i o n s , and i t ' s proper f o r p o l i c y t o focus on preventing 

t h a t l e v e r i n g or s t i f l i n g of competition i n the non-monopoly 

f u n c t i o n s . 

MR. KOHLER: Nothing f u r t h e r . Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much, s i r . Do you want 

to move the e x h i b i t s ? 

MR. KAPLAN: Before we proceed. Your Honor, do you 

have the e n t i r e r e p o r t w i t h you, Mr. Kohler? 

MR. KOHLER: I do. Your Honor. 

MR. KAPLAN: May I examine i t ? 
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(Document handed t o Counsel Kaplan.) 

MR. KAPLAN: Thank you. I ' l l r e t u r n i t t o you then. 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, I'm sorry. As you d i r e c t e d , 

we coordinated w i t h MAPSA over the weekend. None of these 

questions w i l l repeat i n any way questions t h a t I had. I 

would request t h a t Mr. Stewart be allowed t o go through i t 

q u i c k l y ; he can do i t f a s t e r than I . I f Your Honor i n s i s t s , 

I can do i t , but I t h i n k t h a t ' s appropriate. I t h i n k also 

Mr. Fogel has some questions, but again, I could read them 

t o the witness, but they're not r e p e t i t i v e and i t would go 

more q u i c k l y i f he read them. 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. STEWART: 

Q. Good morning. Professor K a l t . My name i s Todd 

Stewart and I represent the M i d - A t l a n t i c Power Supply 

Assoc i a t i o n . 

A. Good morning. 

Q. Mr. K a l t , on page 10 of your d i r e c t testimony, 

at l i n e s 10 and 11, --

A. Of my d i r e c t testimony? 

Q. Your d i r e c t testimony. 

A. Hold on; I'm going t o catch up w i t h you. 

(Witness perusing documents.) 

A. Yes. 
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Q. You s t a t e t h a t one of the p r i n c i p a l p r o visions 

of Chapter 28 i s the r e l i a n c e upon market forces t o 

e s t a b l i s h the p r i c e mix and performance c h a r a c t e r i s t i c s of 

power production capacity; i s t h a t correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Do you consider the term "market forces" t o mean 

the same t h i n g as competition? 

A. Market forces i s broader than competition. We 

mean thi n g s l i k e p r o f i t i n c e n t i v e s and so f o r t h , so i t ' s 

broader than competition. Competition i s one of the market 

forces i n the marketplace. 

Q. As I understand i t , the new r e g u l a t o r y scheme 

f o r Pennsylvania envisions competition as a means of 

c o n t r o l l i n g the p r i c e of e l e c t r i c generation and supply; i s 

t h a t correct? 

A. I t h i n k i t ' s g e n e r a l l y c o r r e c t , yes. I mean 

obviously, on the generation side, the FERC plays a major 

r o l e i n t h a t . I t ' s not j u s t the Act, i n other words. 

Q. And i n order t o have a competitive market f o r 

r e t a i l sales of e l e c t r i c i t y , i t would be necessary f o r PP&L 

to lose market share; i s t h a t correct? 

A. I n what market? I don't t h i n k i t ' s g e n e r a l l y --

Q. I n the r e t a i l e l e c t r i c market, i n order t o have 

a competitive market, i t would be necessary f o r PP&L to lose 

market share? 
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A. I don't t h i n k you can d i r e c t l y conclude t h a t i n 

the presence of low b a r r i e r s t o en t r y , because the t h r e a t of 

competition, i n a standard economist's framework, says 

look l o o k i n g a t market share can be a s t a r t i n g p o i n t , but 

what we want t o know i s whether the process of competition 

i s v i t a l or not. The c r u c i a l element t o t h a t i s b a r r i e r s t o 

ent r y . 

Q. One more question. On page 15 of your d i r e c t 

testimony, beginning at l i n e 17 and con t i n u i n g on t o the 

next page, you make a statement --

A. I'm sorry; I need t o catch up w i t h you. 

I'm sorry. Page 15 of your d i r e c t testimony, at Q. 

l i n e 17. 

A. 

Q. 

Okay. 

You s t a t e t h a t the CTC cannot be raised. Did 

you mean t o say t h a t the CTC cannot be changed or t h a t the 

ra t e cap cannot be changed? 

A. My understanding was t h a t the CTC could not be 

ra i s e d as a r e s u l t of market p r i c e s which t u r n out to be 

lower than those t h a t are employed t o c a l c u l a t e the stranded 

costs and hence the CTC. That was my understanding. 

MR. STEWART: I have nothing f u r t h e r . Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much. 

We're going t o break at t h i s time. Do you wish t o 

move your e x h i b i t s a t t h i s time, Mr. Kohler? 
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MR. KOHLER: I can, Your Honor, o r I can w a i t t i l l 

t h e end o f my group. 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . W e ' l l w a i t t i l l t h e end o f 

you r group. 

We're g o i n g t o recess u n t i l noon. W e ' l l come back 

and b e g i n w i t h Mr. Zalcman a t noontime f o r t h e 

E n v i r o n m e n t a l i s t s . 

MR. FOGEL: Your Honor, I have a few q u e s t i o n s . 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, t h e PPA a l s o i s a member o f 

my group. Again, these won't be r e p e t i t i v e q u e s t i o n s . 

JUDGE KASHI: You have a few q u e s t i o n s ? 

MR. FOGEL: No more t h a n t e n minutes, Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: W e ' l l p i c k i t up when we g e t back. We 

s t a n d i n recess. 

(Recess.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Fogel, PPA. 

MR. FOGEL: Thank you. Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. FOGEL: 

Q. Good morning, P r o f e s s o r K a l t . 

A. Good morning. 

Q. I'm counse l f o r t h e Pennsylvania Petroleum 

A s s o c i a t i o n . I ' l l t r y t o keep t h i s as b r i e f as p o s s i b l e . 

D i r e c t i n g y o u r a t t e n t i o n t o page 35 o f your r e b u t t a l 

t e s t i m o n y , l i n e 20, you have those b u l l e t s o f what a good 
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s t r u c t u r e should have, and you i d e n t i f y --

A. Page 34? 

--no d i s c r i m i n a t o r y t r a n s f e r s . 

Do you mean page 34? 

Page 35 of your r e b u t t a l . 

I don't have any b u l l e t s . I have b u l l e t s on 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

page 34. 

Q -

t r a n s f e r s 

A. 

sorr y . 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

No. Line 20 . You include no discriminatozry 

Oh, I see. I was look i n g f o r b u l l e t s . I'm 

I'm sorry. Do you see that? 

Yes. 

Now, are you aware t h a t under the r e s t r u c t u r i n g 

proposal as put f o r t h by the company i n t h i s proceeding, the 

e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group, i n a d d i t i o n t o supplying 

e l e c t r i c i t y , w i l l also be marketing and supplying other 

products, which include such competitive products as 

e l e c t r o n i c thermostats, power watch devices and heat comfort 

controls? 

A. I have not done an analysis t o know whether 

they're competitive, but I understand they can be. They 

w i l l market such t h i n g s , yes. 

Q. To your knowledge, would i n f o r m a t i o n , customer-

r e l a t e d i n f o r m a t i o n , be an important asset i n the use of 
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1 marketing those devices? 

2 A. Well, I would suspect t h a t some customer 

3 i n f o r m a t i o n would be u s e f u l , yes. 

4 Q. Now, would you also agree t h a t the customer 

5 l i s t s t h a t have been developed by the company and r e l a t e d 

6 customer i n f o r m a t i o n t h a t the u t i l i t y has obtained i s an 

7 asset t h a t was acquired through i t s monopoly status? 

8 A. You mean i t s current customer base ar i s e s out of 

9 the past? Yes. 

10 Q. And i n a d d i t i o n , i f PP&L, which would then i n 

11 the new world be the e l e c t r o n i c d e l i v e r y group, i f they 

12 would undertake a marketing program and secure marketing 

13 leads, would those marketing leads also be a possible 

14 b e n e f i c i a l asset used i n marketing those types of devices we 

15 discussed before? 

16 A. Asset t o whom? 

17 Q. To the u t i l i t y i n marketing those devices. 

18 A. Those devices? I t would depend on whether t h a t 

19 i n f o r m a t i o n went t o the p a r t i e s t h a t were doing the 

20 marketing. 

21 Q. Now, t o your knowledge, w i l l t h a t type of 

22 customer i n f o r m a t i o n be made a v a i l a b l e t o a l t e r n a t e 

23 s u p p l i e r s as i t w i l l be made a v a i l a b l e t o the e l e c t r o n i c 

24 d e l i v e r y group i n i t s marketing of those items? 

25 A. You mean customer l i s t s , f o r example? I'm not 
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1 sure. You'd have t o ask one of the company witnesses on 

2 t h a t . 

•3 Q. Speaking as the company's expert i n terms of 

4 c o n s t r u c t i n g a proper competitive environment, you would 

5 agree t h a t t h a t customer i n f o r m a t i o n was obtained by the 

6 company through the p r o v i s i o n of i t s monopoly service; 

7 correct? 

S A. I t ' s j u s t obtained from the past when i t was a 

9 monopoly; yes. 

10 Q. Would you believe i t would be appropriate f o r 

11 t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n only t o be made a v a i l a b l e t o the e l e c t r o n i c 

12 d e l i v e r y group and not be made a v a i l a b l e t o competitors 

13 under s i m i l a r terms and conditions and at a contemporaneous 

14 time? 

15 A. Again, i f the in f o r m a t i o n i s acquired as a 

16 r e s u l t of the continui n g monopoly i n these e s s e n t i a l 

17 f a c i l i t i e s , which includes the T&D, and t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n i s 

18 t r a n s f e r r e d only t o the company, I t h i n k t h a t would be 

19 i n a p p r o p r i a t e . However, the d i s t i n c t i o n t h a t I'm drawing i s 

20 between i n f o r m a t i o n -- i t ' s l i k e the brand name of the 

21 company. Inf o r m a t i o n or a brand name t h a t was acquired as a 

9 9 r e s u l t of the past but i s not a r i s i n g from continued 

23 monopoly c o n t r o l over the e s s e n t i a l f a c i l i t i e s of 

24 transmission and d i s t r i b u t i o n , those kinds of pieces of 

25 advantage or assets are not nece s s a r i l y subject t o f u l l 
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d i s c l o s u r e . 

Q. Under the r u l e s of conduct t h a t are being 

proposed i n t h i s proceeding, focusing p r i m a r i l y upon the 

sale of e l e c t r i c generation, t o your knowledge, w i l l t h a t 

customer i n f o r m a t i o n l i s t be made a v a i l a b l e only t o the 

u t i l i t y ' s competitive marketing group? 

A. That's not my knowledge, no. 

Q. Would you consider t h a t t o be an appropriate 

a c t i v i t y under the r u l e s of conduct we are t r y i n g t o 

e s t a b l i s h f o r f a i r and open competition? 

A. Which? 

Q. To only provide t h i s i n f o r m a t i o n t o the 

u t i l i t y ' s marketing group. Talking now past, a l l the 

customer s t u f f developed up u n t i l the date the Homestead Act 

i s opened up and everyone goes out a f t e r i t ? 

A. Well, I would t h i n k t h a t c e r t a i n customer 

i n f o r m a t i o n would -- you say a l l the customer s t u f f . I 

would t h i n k t h a t some of t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n would not be 

appropriate t o share only w i t h the non-regulated arm of the 

business. 

Q. Do you know of any aspect of the company's 

proposed r u l e s of conduct t h a t deal w i t h the s i t u a t i o n of 

the other competitive services t h a t they w i l l be o f f e r i n g i n 

the new world i n contrast t o s o l e l y only on the e l e c t r i c 

generation? 

C O M M O N W E A L T H REPORTING COMPANY (717} 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



479 

1 MR. KAPLAN: Your Honor, we've been somewhat p a t i e n t , 

2 but these other services are way beyond the scope of Dr. 

3 K a l t ' s d i r e c t or r e b u t t a l testimony, and there are other 

4 witnesses who are more f a m i l i a r w i t h these services and 

5 would be i n a much b e t t e r p o s i t i o n t o address Mr. Fogel's 

6 questions. Indeed, the statement of company p o l i c y i s i n 

7 t h i s area. 

8 MR. FOGEL: I f I may respond. Your Honor? 

9 JUDGE KASHI: Sure. 

10 MR. FOGEL: I haven't been very impressed w i t h the 

11 witness' q u a l i f i c a t i o n s and standards, and i n terms of 

12 testimony which he addressed, he i d e n t i f i e d general r u l e s 

13 t h a t should be established and followed by the company i n 

14 order t o insure t h a t we have a f a i r and open competitive 

15 environment. I believe i t ' s q u i t e r e l e v a n t and appropriate 

16 then t o apply those p r i n c i p l e s t o the construct t h a t the 

17 company has submitted i n t h i s proceeding, which he i s 

18 t e s t i f y i n g t o . Now, I r e a l i z e there may be l i t t l e d e t a i l s 

19 and c e r t a i n f a c t o r s t h a t some other witness could b e t t e r 

20 e x p l a i n , but I don't t h i n k I'm dealing i n such a d e t a i l e d , 

21 micro-managed l e v e l at t h i s time; I'm dealing w i t h f a i r l y 

22 broad concepts. 

23 JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . We'll o v e r r u l e the 

24 obj e c t i o n . 

25 Go ahead. 
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1 MR. FOGEL: That's the great t h i n g about those 

2 o b j e c t i o n s , I f o r g e t the question. 

3 (Laughter.) 

4 MR. FOGEL: I remember the question. 

5 BY MR. FOGEL: 

6 Q. To your knowledge, can you i d e n t i f y or po i n t me 

to any p r o v i s i o n of the company's proposed r u l e s of conduct, 

e i t h e r a t the transmission or r e t a i l l e v e l , t h a t address the 

9 p r o v i s i o n of customer-related i n f o r m a t i o n i n connection w i t h 

10 the marketing and d i s t r i b u t i o n of competitive products, such 

n as the thermostats, et cetera, i n a d d i t i o n or beside merely 

12 the competitive sale of e l e c t r i c generation? 

13 (Witness perusing document.) 

14 A. I would r e f e r you t o , f o r example, the e x h i b i t 

15 t h a t we looked at e a r l i e r t h i s morning, RMG-4, which i s the 

16 r e t a i l access code of conduct. I n there, there i s a 

17 discussion of the segregation of in f o r m a t i o n , i n d i c a t i o n s 

18 t h a t the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group w i l l release i n f o r m a t i o n t o 

19 a s u p p l i e r only a f t e r approval from the consumer. There's 

20 also discussion there of various aspects and a t t r i b u t e s of 

21 the consumer t h a t would be subject t o these c o n f i d e n t i a l i t y 

22 and consumer approval l i s t s . 

23 Q. Could you j u s t be more s p e c i f i c , Professor Kalt? 

24 Are you speaking now under the heading e n t i t l e d -- t h i s i s 

25 i n reference t o RMG-4 -- "Segregation of and R e s t r i c t e d 
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Access t o Information"? I s t h a t what you're r e f e r r i n g to? 

A. Yes. 

3 Q. Just f o r the sake of time, i s t h a t the sect i o n 

4 t h a t you're r e f e r r i n g t o i n answer t o my question? 

5 A. Yes. That was what I was j u s t r e f e r r i n g t o . 

6 There i s also discussion of segregation of i n f o r m a t i o n i n 

7 the se c t i o n labeled "Communications t o Employees and 

Enforcement," i n p a r t i c u l a r , the c o n f i d e n t i a l i t y p r o visions 

9 provided by item number 5, number 4, which enforces the 

10 code. 1 don't have i n f r o n t of me the FERC Order 8-8 9 Code 

11 of Conduct, but, as best I r e c a l l , there are also p r o v i s i o n s 

12 there w i t h respect t o -- I don't have i t i n f r o n t of me, but 

13 the essence of i t , as I understand i t , i s p r o v i s i o n s f o r 

14 non-discriminatory d i s c l o s u r e of competitive l i s t s and such 

15 i n f o r m a t i o n ; t h a t depending upon how p o l i c y evolves may have 

16 a p p l i c a b i l i t y t o the marketing of the a c t i v i t i e s t h a t you're 

17 t a l k i n g about. 

18 Q. Taking what you've said, assuming i t ' s c o r r e c t 

19 f o r the moment and f o r the sake of time, however, under 

20 these codes of conduct, t h i s i n f o r m a t i o n , almost by 

21 d e f i n i t i o n , w i l l be r e t a i n e d by and made a v a i l a b l e t o the 

22 e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group; correct? 

23 A. Well, i f i t ' s subject t o non-disclosure and non-

24 d i s c r i m i n a t i o n c r i t e r i a , I t h i n k what you're saying i s 

25 accurate, t h a t i t would reside w i t h i n the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y 
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group. 

Q. Now, i n the brave new world, however, the 

a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r w i l l also be competing against the 

e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group, w i l l they not? 

A. Well, the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group w i l l p r i m a r i l y 

have r e s p o n s i b i l i t y f o r s e l l i n g -- I'm s o r r y ; the phrasing 

t h a t ' s been used, the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group, would have 

primary r e s p o n s i b i l i t y f o r the regulated monopoly fun c t i o n s , 

T&D. The generation supply group would be competing against 

the a l t e r n a t i v e s u p p l i e r s . 

Q. But i n order f o r the competitor t o be 

successful, he's going t o have t o convince t h a t customer t o 

leave the u t i l i t y ? 

A. Not the T&D, they stay w i t h the not the 

e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group. 

Q. Fine. Just two follow-up, quick questions, 

Professor. You i n d i c a t e d before, you had discussion and i n 

your testimony, about b a r r i e r e n t r i e s . 

A. B a r r i e r s t o entry. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t the b a r r i e r t o e n t r y f o r an 

a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r w i t h respect t o r e s i d e n t i a l customers 

could be more d i f f i c u l t than the b a r r i e r t o e n t r y t o serve 

commercial customers, l a r g e r volume customers? 

A. I don't t h i n k t h a t you can generalize i n th a t 

way. 
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1 Q. Have you had any experience i n examining what 

2 the en t r y b a r r i e r s would be t o a new marketer v i s - a - v i s 

3 r e s i d e n t i a l as compared t o large commercial? 

4 A. Yes, I've acquired i n f o r m a t i o n on t h a t i n my 

5 experience; yes. 

6 Q. Would one of the facets of going a f t e r the large 

volume r e s i d e n t i a l customers be telemarketing? 

A. That might be a s t r a t e g y t h a t the incumbent or 

9 any of the sup p l i e r s might t r y t o use. 

10 Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h the der e g u l a t i o n e f f o r t s 

11 i n the n a t u r a l gas i n d u s t r y t h a t have been going on i n 

12 various j u r i s d i c t i o n s ? 

13 A. Yes. 

14 Q. Would you agree t h a t the experience t o date has 

15 been t h a t the marketers have gone f i r s t a f t e r the l a r g e r 

16 commercial customers r a t h e r than the r e s i d e n t i a l customers? 

17 A. I t h i n k t h a t ' s g e n e r a l l y a t r u e statement. The 

18 basic reason i t has ari s e n i n my experience has been because 

19 the l a r g e r customers have been successful before s t a t e 

20 commissions i n a l l o w i n g open access t o such customers, i n 

21 some cases, w i t h d i r e c t hook-up customers; t h a t happens 

under the FERC pr o v i s i o n s . Whereas at the r e t a i l l e v e l , f o r 

23 the most p a r t most j u r i s d i c t i o n s have maintained b a r r i e r s t o 

24 p r o t e c t the l o c a l gas d i s t r i b u t i o n company, and so there's 

20 simply been a r e g u l a t o r y b a r r i e r t o ent r y . I know i n my 
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s t a t e they can't come market d i r e c t l y t o me; there's s t i l l a 

b a r r i e r t o ent r y . 

3 Q. For example, i n New York there i s no such 

4 b a r r i e r . Are you aware of data there? 

A. I haven't studied i t s p e c i f i c a l l y . I know New 

6 York has been undertaking some der e g u l a t i o n e f f o r t s . I 

V don't know the exact s t a t e of them at t h i s p o i n t . 

MR. FOGEL: I have nothing f u r t h e r . Thank you. 

9 JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much. 

10 Mr. Kleppinger, you only have b r i e f cross-

n examination. Can you do i t i n 15 minutes? 

12 MR. KLEPPINGER: I ' l l make every e f f o r t . Your Honor. 

13 That a l l depends on Dr. K a l t , himself. 

14 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

15 BY MR. KLEPPINGER: 

16 Q. Good afternoon. I'm David Kleppinger. I 

17 represent the PP&L I n d u s t r i a l Customer A l l i a n c e . 

18 A. How do you do? 

19 Q. Re f e r r i n g to your r e b u t t a l testimony on page 60 

20 where you begin your discussion of Mr. Baron's approach t o 

21 stranded cost recovery, at l i n e 10 you use the term 

92 " l i m i t e d " i n terms of how Mr. Baron had l i m i t e d stranded 

23 cost recovery i n h i s proposal. I s i t your understanding 

24 t h a t h i s l i m i t a t i o n does allow the u t i l i t y t o recover i t s 

25 stranded cost but not a r e t u r n on t h a t stranded cost? 
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1 A. I t h i n k t h a t ' s b a s i c a l l y r i g h t . There's other 

2 d e t a i l s , but I t h i n k t h a t ' s b a s i c a l l y accurate; yes. 

3 Q. So i n the vernacular of u t i l i t y r e g u l a t i o n , we 

4 hear r e t u r n of, r e t u r n on, Mr. Baron's proposal would allow 

z> a r e t u r n of but not a r e t u r n , e q u i t y r e t u r n , on the stranded 

6 costs; correct? 

7 A. I believe t h a t ' s a g e n e r a l l y accurate statement 

of Mr. Baron's p o s i t i o n . 

9 Q. On the next page of your r e b u t t a l testimony you 

10 discuss the used and u s e f u l concept. Dr. K a l t , i s i t your 

11 understanding t h a t when a u t i l i t y ' s investment i n generating 

12 p l a n t has been deemed used and u s e f u l and included i n ra t e 

13 base, t h a t the u t i l i t y i s assured t h a t t h a t p l a n t w i l l 

14 continue t o be included i n r a t e base as used and useful f o r 

15 the d u r a t i o n of the l i f e of the asset? 

16 A. I don't t h i n k you can conclude t h a t across a l l 

17 s t a t e j u r i s d i c t i o n s , no. 

18 Q. So t h a t there are occasions t h a t you apparently 

19 are f a m i l i a r w i t h where a s t a t e commission, a f t e r having 

20 found a p l a n t t o be used and u s e f u l at one p o i n t i n time, 

21 subsequently found t h a t p l a n t t o no longer be used and 

9 9 u s e f u l ; i s t h a t correct? 

23 A. I don't know the precise nature of the l e g a l 

24 arguments. I t h i n k the f l a v o r of what you're descri b i n g 

25 I've seen, c e r t a i n l y . 
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Q. Next, on page 64 of your r e b u t t a l testimony you 

again are discussing the used and u s e f u l concept at l i n e s 10 

to 13 and assert t h a t Mr. Baron made an a r b i t r a r y 

d i s t i n c t i o n between n o n - u t i l i t y generating power contracts 

and u t i l i t y generation assets. Do you see t h a t reference? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Now, have you had an o p p o r t u n i t y t o review the 

piece of l e g i s l a t i o n t h a t caused us a l l t o be here today? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Are you aware t h a t the Act i t s e l f makes a 

d i s t i n c t i o n between n o n - u t i l i t y generation contracts and 

u t i l i t y generation assets f o r purposes of stranded cost 

recovery? 

A. I r e c a l l a s p e c i f i c discussion of those two 

separate items, and the Act seemed t o be making some 

d i s t i n c t i o n ; yes. 

Q. Do you r e c a l l enough from the s t a t u t e as to 

whether or not there i s a d i f f e r e n c e i n terms of the 

l a t i t u d e given t o the Commission i n determining what l e v e l 

of stranded cost can be recovered by a u t i l i t y f o r i t s own 

generation assets versus n o n - u t i l i t y generation contracts? 

A. I don't r e c a l l s p e c i f i c a l l y a d i f f e r e n c e i n the 

l a t i t u d e . The p o i n t I was t r y i n g t o make here was t h a t the 

exclusion of n o n - u t i l i t y generation assets as compared t o 

n o n - u t i l i t y generation assets was a r b i t r a r y ; t h a t p a r t of i t 
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1 was a l l I was focusing on. 

2 MR. KLEPPINGER: May I approach the witness, Your 

3 Honor? 

4 JUDGE KASHI: Yes. 

5 MR. KLEPPINGER: Counsel, I ' d l i k e t o j u s t show the 

6 witness Section 2808(c) (2) and (3) of the Act. I t i s a 

V p r i n t e d v e r s i o n . Section (2) and (3) are r i g h t here. 

8 (Document handed t o witness.) 

9 BY MR. KLEPPINGER: 

10 Q. W i l l you agree 

11 A. Let me take a quick look at i t . 

12 Q. Sure. Go ahead. 

13 (Witness perusing document.) 

14 Q. The d i s t i n c t i o n I would l i k e t o have you 

15 acknowledge, Dr. K a l t , i s t h a t w i t h respect t o n o n - u t i l i t y 

16 generation c o n t r a c t s , the Act requires the Commission t o 

17 permit recovery, and the use of the word " s h a l l " i s included 

18 i n Section 2808(c) (2) . 

19 A. Well, I'm c e r t a i n l y not q u a l i f i e d as a lawyer, 

20 but as a layman --

21 Q. That's what i t says? 

22 A. -- t h a t seems t o be accurate; yes. 

23 Q. Now, w i l l you agree w i t h me then t h a t i n Section 

24 2808(c)(3), the Act i n d i c a t e s t h a t recovery may be allowed 

25 by the Commission. The word "may" i s used i n t h a t s e c tion. 
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1 A. Yes; t h a t ' s c o r r e c t . 

2 Q. So t h a t the Act i t s e l f makes some d i s t i n c t i o n 

3 between n o n - u t i l i t y generation contracts and u t i l i t y 

4 generation assets f o r purposes of stranded cost recovery? 

5 A. Yes. I i n d i c a t e d t h a t t o you e a r l i e r . That was 

6 my understanding. 

7 Q. And along t h a t l i n e , i s i t your understanding of 

8 the Act t h a t i t ' s up t o the Commission t o determine the 

9 appropriate amount of recovery f o r a u t i l i t y t o receive w i t h 

10 respect t o stranded costs? 

11 A. I t h i n k t h a t ' s g e n e r a l l y a f a i r statement. 

12 Q. And t h a t the Commission would employ a j u s t and 

13 reasonable standard as t o what the appropriate amount to 

14 recover from ratepayers would be? 

15 A. I t h i n k t h a t ' s g e n e r a l l y r i g h t . I mean th a t 

16 standard, of course, occurs i n the context of a l l the other 

17 o b j e c t i v e s of the Act from r a t e s t a b i l i t y t o p r o t e c t i o n 

18 against cost s h i f t i n g i n rates and so f o r t h . 

19 Q. One l a s t area. Page 67 of your r e b u t t a l 

20 testimony, here you're discussing Mr. Baron's o b j e c t i o n t o 

21 the r a t e design approach which places 50 percent of the CTC, 

2? i f you w i l l , i n t o a f i x e d charge. 

2:i A. What l i n e ? 

24 Q. Line 7 through the end of the page, roughly. 

25 A. Okay. 
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1 Q. At l i n e s 14 t o 16 you i n d i c a t e t h a t a usage-

2 based CTC charge are avoidable t o the extent t h a t usage i s 

3 reduced and p r i c e - s e n s i t i v e customers would be p a r t i c u l a r l y 

4 able t o avoid the CTC were i t e n t i r e l y loaded i n usage 

5 charges. I s t h a t only t r u e i f the customer ends up buying 

6 no energy whatsoever? 

7 A. No. I t would be a f u n c t i o n of the demand 

8 e l a s t i c i t y , as t h i s statement i s t r y i n g t o -- i t ' s probably 

9 a l i t t l e awkward, but what I'm t r y i n g t o say here i s more 

10 e l a s t i c demand consumers, upon seeing a higher usage-based 

n charge, i f you loaded the CTC i n the usage charge, would cut 

12 back t h e i r demand more,- lower demand e l a s t i c i t i e s would do 

13 i t les s . What I'm t r y i n g t o p o i n t out i s t h a t there's a 

14 d i f f e r e n t i a l impact then depending upon the demand 

15 e l a s t i c i t i e s of the customers. 

16 Q. But the only way the e n t i r e CTC would be avoided 

17 i s i f the end-user shuts down the p l a n t completely and i s no 

18 longer buying any ki l o w a t t - h o u r s from PP&L or from an 

19 a l t e r n a t i v e supplier? 

20 A. Just not using any e l e c t r i c i t y ? 

21 Q. Right. 

0 9 A. I suspect you're r i g h t . That's t r u e whether the 

23 CTC i s put i n a usage charge or p a r t i a l l y i n demand charges. 

24 Q. I j u s t wanted t o make sure t h a t you weren't 

25 implying here t h a t a customer not purchasing any k i l o w a t t -
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hours could somehow avoid the CTC. They cannot do t h a t . 

The l e v e l of CTC payments they make may change depending on 

t h e i r usage s e n s i t i v i t y --

A. I t h i n k you and I are saying the same t h i n g , 

yes . 

Q. Okay. Now, are you f a m i l i a r enough w i t h PP&L's 

current r a t e design of i t s t a r i f f s t o know whether or not 

100 percent of i t s capacity costs are c o l l e c t e d i n the 

demand charges of the rates? 

A. You mean the proposed rates? 

Q. No. E x i s t i n g r a t e s . 

A. No. I've not done a d e t a i l e d study of e x i s t i n g 

r a t e s . I'm a f r a i d I couldn't answer. 

Q. Would you know enough g e n e r a l l y whether i t i s --

A. I would suspect t h a t -- I'm sor r y ; I t h i n k I've 

heard discussions, so I would suspect they are not. 

Q. So t h a t even under e x i s t i n g regulated rates 

today, you would agree t h a t there are capacity costs of 

generation t h a t are c o l l e c t e d i n the energy charges of the 

rates? 

A. I t h i n k t h a t ' s g e n e r a l l y the case i n 

Pennsylvania and i n some other states as w e l l . 

Q. In s o f a r as t h a t i s oc c u r r i n g today on PP&L's 

system, i f we take some of those, again, capacity or 
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generation costs and define them as stranded costs, i s i t 

your understanding of PP&L's r a t e design proposal t h a t some 

3 of those costs would then be moved i n t o the f i x e d charge CTC 

4 as opposed t o lea v i n g them to be c o l l e c t e d i n the energy 

5 charges of the e x i s t i n g r a t e design? 

6 A. To the extent t h a t the costs t h a t are stranded, 

7 which i s c a l c u l a t e d , as you know, as a r e s i d u a l between the 

8 l e v e l of recoverable costs and the forecasted market p r i c e , 

9 t o the extent t h a t those include costs associated w i t h , say, 

10 c a p i t a l used i n b u i l d i n g generation, then, as I understand 

11 i t , the r a t e design proposal of the company would put some 

12 of those costs -- i n the case of i n d u s t r i a l use, the ra t e 

13 design would put 50 percent of those g e n e r a t i o n - r e l a t e d 

14 costs i n t o the so-called f i x e d or demand component of the 

15 CTC and 5 0 percent of i t i n t o the usage charge. 

16 Q. So there's a movement of those costs from energy 

17 charge i n t o f i x e d CTC charge? 

18 A. I t h i n k t h a t ' s r i g h t . The only t h i n g I'm t r y i n g 

19 t o stress i s t h a t the stranded costs t h a t are being 

20 c a l c u l a t e d are i n f a c t a mixture of j u s t a statement of 

21 e s s e n t i a l l y the company's t o t a l costs, recoverable costs, 

22 versus forecasted market revenues, and so whatever the 

23 source of the company having costs which might become 

24 stranded, whether they are high v a r i a b l e costs or high f i x e d 

25 costs, c a p i t a l charges or whatever, they're a l l captured i n 
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t h a t , i n a sense. I'm sorry; the v a r i a b l e costs would not, 

but i t wouldn't n e c e s s a r i l y -- the s o r t of t r a c i n g back of a 

p a r t i c u l a r cost t o a p a r t i c u l a r machine i s not where the 

stranded cost i s a r i s i n g from. 

MR. KLEPPINGER: Thank you. That's a l l I have. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much. 

MR. KLEPPINGER: Right on time. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: As always, Mr. Kleppinger. 

We'11 recess at t h i s p o i n t u n t i l 1:30. We'11 come 

back and begin w i t h Mr. Zalcman f o r the Environmentalists. 

We stand i n recess u n t i l 1:30. 

(Witness t e m p o r a r i l y excused.) 

(Whereupon, at 12:30 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, 

t o be reconvened at 1:30 p.m., t h i s same day.) 

22 

23 

24 

25 
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1 AFTERNOON SESSION 

2 (1:30 p.m.) 

3 JUDGE KASHI: Going back on the record. 

4 Mr. Zalcman. 

5 MR. ZALCMAN: Thank you. Your Honor. 

6 Whereupon, 

7 JOSEPH P. KALT 

8 having previously been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d further as 

9 follows: 

10 CROSS EXAMINATION 

11 BY MR. ZALCMAN: 

12 Q. Good afternoon. Dr. K a l t . My name i s 

13 Fred Zalcman, and I represent the Environmentalists i n t h i s 

u matter. 

15 I ' d l i k e t o ask you t o t u r n t o your E x h i b i t JPK, the 

16 q u a l i f i c a t i o n s t h a t are attached t o your prepared d i r e c t 

17 testimony. 

18 A. Okay. 

19 Q. And on page 2 you l i s t , the beginning of page 2, 

20 you l i s t the various proceedings i n which you've t e s t i f i e d . 

21 Am I c o r r e c t t h a t t h i s testimony i s l i s t e d i n reverse 

22 c h r o n o l o g i c a l order? 

23 A. I don't know what reverse i s . The most recent i s 

24 l i s t e d f i r s t . 

25 Q. And up t o t h i s p o i n t i n 1997 you've t e s t i f i e d on 
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four occasions; i s t h a t correct? 

(Pause.) 

A. I t h i n k t h a t ' s accurate. I t h i n k since t h i s was 

prepared I've also — I see a March date on i t . I b e l i e v e 

I've also t e s t i f i e d i n another matter i n v o l v i n g gas 

e x t r a c t i o n , CO2 gas e x t r a c t i o n i n New Mexico, submitted 

w r i t t e n testimony. 

Q. So of these f i v e proceedings, would i t be f a i r t o 

say t h a t of those, one d e a l t w i t h matters r e l a t e d t o 

e l e c t r i c i t y energy? 

A. Of those f i v e , yes, t h a t would be accurate. 

Q. And s i m i l a r l y , l o o k i n g a t the matters i d e n t i f i e d 

as testimony, i n 1996 you p a r t i c i p a t e d i n e i g h t matters; i s 

t h a t correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And of these, would i t be f a i r t o say t h a t one 

r e l a t e d t o e l e c t r i c i t y energy? 

A. No, i n a d d i t i o n t o the obvious one on 

r e s t r u c t u r i n g i n New Hampshire, the top of page 3, the 

Bu r l i n g t o n Northern Santa Fe case a c t u a l l y ends up i n v o l v i n g 

q u i t e a b i t of issues r e l a t e d t o e l e c t r i c i t y and e l e c t r i c i t y 

r e s t r u c t u r i n g , because the B u r l i n g t o n Northern Railroad and 

the Santa Fe Railroad are major c a r r i e r s of coal t o e l e c t r i c 

power companies, p a r t i c u l a r l y i n the southwest. And there 

are q u i t e a few issues i n t h a t case t h a t were included i n 
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p a r t of my testimony as w e l l as other people's testimony 

de a l i n g w i t h e l e c t r i c i t y . 

Q. Let's go back j u s t a b i t f u r t h e r . Have you --

A. I'm sor r y . That would also apply t o both 

B u r l i n g t o n Northern c i t a t i o n s there t h a t you see i n 1996. 

One i s the UPS pre-merger and one i s the BNSF merger. 

Q. Okay. Were I t o extend t h i s analysis t o 1995, of 

the s i x matters you i d e n t i f y i n your testimony, would i t be 

f a i r t o say t h a t two p e r t a i n t o e l e c t r i c energy? 

A. Again, you'd have t o add the B u r l i n g t o n Northern 

one, so t h a t would be another one. So those three were i n 

t h a t year, three out of the w e l l , three out of the fou r . 

Q. Perhaps i t would speed th i n g s along i f you would 

j u s t take t h i s subject t o check. For 1993, would you agree, 

subject t o check, t h a t one of the e i g h t matters i n which you 

t e s t i f i e d r e l a t e d t o e l e c t r i c energy? 

A. 1993? 

Q. Yes. 

A. No, I t h i n k i n a d d i t i o n t o the obvious one there 

f o r PSI, on the bottom of page 4, the case labeled SAGASCO 

Holdings, L t d . was a merger i n the n a t i o n a l gas i n d u s t r y i n 

A u s t r a l i a , and e l e c t r i c i t y matters were q u i t e prominent i n 

t h a t case. 

Q. And then f i n a l l y , f o r 1992, can you t e l l me which 

of the matters l i s t e d as testimony, which of those matters 
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r e l a t e d t o e l e c t r i c i t y energy? 

A. 1992? 

Q. Yes. 

A. The 1992, the matter, again, the one labeled 

B u r l i n g t o n Northern Railroad Company, t h i s was a case 

i n v o l v i n g Wisconsin Power & Li g h t on e l e c t r i c i t y f u e l 

procurement. 

Q. And of t h i s testimony, can you t e l l me i n which 

of these instances you've asserted a r e g u l a t o r y compact 

between regulated u t i l i t i e s and the government? 

A. I discuss the uses of the r e g u l a t o r y compact on 

page 2, the t h i r d item. Public Service Company of New 

Hampshire; on page 2, the bottom, next from the bottom, 

Northeast U t i l i t i e s ; page 3, i n the middle, the 

Massachusetts r e s t r u c t u r i n g . I b e l i e v e also on page 3 on 

the bottom, Houston L i g h t i n g and Power. 

I don't r e c a l l , i t ' s been a w h i l e . There may have 

been some discussion of the issue i n the case next t o the 

bottom on page 4, the CINergy merger. 

Q. Going back t o the — 

A. I t h i n k t h a t would be a d i r e c t response, an 

accurate response. 

Q. Your reference t o the New Hampshire case; what 

were you recommending i n t h a t case w i t h respect t o 

re g u l a t o r y compact? 
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A. Well, the themes were very s i m i l a r t o what we're 

presented w i t h here. I n p a r t i c u l a r I t a l k e d about the r o l e 

of r e g u l a t i o n i n e s t a b l i s h i n g i n v e s t o r s ' expectations, the 

i m p l i c a t i o n s of standard cost recovery mechanisms, i n c l u d i n g 

r a t e design mechanisms f o r stranded cost recovery. 

As f a r as i t r e l a t e s t o r e g u l a t o r y compact issues, 

they're p a r a l l e l t o what we have here. 

Q. Are you aware of what the New Hampshire 

Commission, i n f a c t , adopted as i t s p o l i c y w i t h respect t o 

r e g u l a t o r y compacts? 

A. My understanding i s t h a t i t ' s s t i l l being fought 

over. 

Q. I'm sor r y ; i t ' s s t i l l being — 

A. Being fought over, or discussed, et c e t e r a . 

Q. And do you know what l e v e l i s being fought over? 

A. I know there's s t i l l ongoing discussions a t the 

Commission, as I understand i t , as w e l l as concern, or focus 

i n the courts. 

Q. Do you know whether the New Hampshire Commission 

has set f o r t h p r e l i m i n a r y f i n d i n g s r e l a t e d t o r e g u l a t o r y 

compacts? 

A. I be l i e v e I heard -- I've heard t h a t they have. 

Q. But you don't know what those p o l i c i e s are? 

A. I don't r e c a l l s p e c i f i c a l l y . 

Q. Re f e r r i n g t o page 11 of your d i r e c t testimony. 
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A. Uh-huh. 

Q. On l i n e 10, there you r e f e r t o the r e g u l a t o r y 

compact; correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you discuss the r e g u l a t o r y compact as an 

h i s t o r i c a l r e l a t i o n s h i p between the u t i l i t y company; 

correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Now, i s i t your testimony t h a t t h i s s o - c a l l e d 

r e g u l a t o r y compact has continued u n i n t e r r u p t e d since 

r e g u l a t o r s began r e g u l a t i n g the rates charged by p u b l i c 

u t i l i t i e s ? 

A. Well, the essence of i t has been ther e . I t ' s 

been r a t e of r e t u r n r e g u l a t i o n . There are, of course, 

constant debates going on w i t h respect t o the opening up of 

r e t a i l f r a n c h i s e s . I n most sta t e s t h a t ' s been 

u n i n t e r r u p t e d , t h a t component of those r u l e s of the game, 

the r e g u l a t o r y compact. 

Q. And i s i t your testimony t h a t t h i s s o - c a l l e d 

r e g u l a t o r y compact has been applied w i t h equal v i g o r across 

the country? 

A. Oh, I t h i n k s t a t e s have v a r i e d i n the s t a b i l i t y 

of t h e i r p o l i c i e s . So I would say there's been v a r i a t i o n . 

Q. Do you r e c a l l having addressed the issue of the 

re g u l a t o r y compact as p a r t of your research, i n p a r t i c u l a r a 
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1 1987 study i n — 

2 A. Sure, sure. 

3 Q. And you co-authored t h a t study w i t h Henry Lee and 

4 Herman Leonard? 

5 A. Yes. 

6 Q. And the t i t l e of t h a t 1987 study was 

7 "Reestablishing the Regulatory Bargain i n the E l e c t r i c 

8 U t i l i t y Industry"? 

9 A. Yes. And i t has a colon and then a longer — 

10 something about Boston Edison, i n the t i t l e . I t was a study 

11 done around Boston Edison. 

12 Q. And can you t e l l me what the genesis of what 

13 study was? 

14 A. I believe i t was the Seabrook, New Hampshire 

15 p l a n t , nuclear p l a n t , e i t h e r had come on stream or was about 

16 t o come on stream. There was considerable debate i n New 

17 England, i n p a r t i c u l a r Massachusetts f o r Boston Edison, as 

18 t o the r e c o v e r a b i l i t y of Seabrook Nuclear costs, which l i k e 

19 many o f the nuclear costs, you know, were — there were 

20 overruns r e l a t i v e t o o r i g i n a l f o r e c a s t s . And so the study 

21 grew out of the p o l i c y issues t h a t were being r a i s e d at t h a t 

22 time. 

23 Q. And then the p a r t i c u l a r problem t h a t you were 

24 addressing i n your 1987 study was the breakdown of the 

25 s o - c a l l e d r e g u l a t o r y compact; i s n ' t t h a t correct? 
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A. Well, we were looking at the issue of allowance 

of nuclear costs i n t o r a t e base. And then the t h r u s t of the 

anal y s i s was t h a t changing the r u l e s i n the middle of the 

game as to what would be allowed i n the r a t e base w i t h 

respect t o nuclear costs and nuclear cost overruns, would be 

a breakdown of a t l e a s t t h a t p a r t of the r e g u l a t o r y compact 

against t h i s focus t h a t you see i n the t i t l e of the paper. 

Q. And were you j u s t warning of the breakdown of the 

r e g u l a t o r y bargain, or were you, i n f a c t , looking at some 

s p e c i f i c case studies i n which r e g u l a t o r y agencies may have 

already — 

A. Well, the t h r u s t of i t was r e a l l y warning, t h a t 

i s , they're d e s c r i b i n g consequences and the i m p l i c a t i o n s of 

changing the r u l e s i n the middle of the game. 

We d i d focus on what we termed as the breakdown i n 

s p e c i f i c instances, p a r t i c u l a r l y the allowance of nuclear 

cost. 

I d i d not reach the conclusion t h a t you a l l imply i n 

some of your f i l i n g s t h a t somehow the bargain was broken and 

i t was gone, and a l l p a r t s o f i t were gone. That's j u s t a 

misrepresentation t h a t you a l l have made i n my testimony, i n 

my w r i t i n g s . 

MR. ZALCMAN: May I approach the witness. Your Honor? 

Your Honor, i f I may, I ' d l i k e t o have t h i s marked as 

Environmentalists Cross E x h i b i t 1. 
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1 JUDGE KASHI: So marked f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

2 (Whereupon, the document was marked as 

3 Environmentalists Cross Examination 

4 Exhibit No. 1 for i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

5 (Document handed t o witness.) 

6 BY MR. ZALCMAN: 

7 Q. Do you recognize the document I've j u s t handed 

you. Dr. Kalt? 

9 A. I t seems t o be an excerpt of the paper we've been 

10 t a l k i n g about. 

11 Q. I n f a c t , i t includes the t i t l e , the t a b l e of 

12 contents, the executive summary i n chapter one of t h a t 

13 r e p o r t ; i s t h a t correct? 

14 (Witness perusing document.) 

15 A. When you c a l l i t chapter one, i t looks l i k e — 

16 you mean the i n t r o d u c t i o n ? 

17 Q. Yes. 

18 A. Yes. 

19 Q. And lo o k i n g a t page 2 of the executive summary, 

20 would you read the l a s t l i n e from the f i r s t f u l l paragraph 

21 on t h a t page? 

22 A. "This perceived a symmetry, s p e c i f i c a l l y 

23 r e f e r r i n g t o the dec i s i o n by the Massachusetts DPU, and 

24 f i n a n c i a l r e t u r n s i s at the heart of the breakdown of the 

25 r e g u l a t o r y bargain." 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



502 

1 Q. Turning t o page 5 of t h i s r e p o r t . 

2 (Pause.) 

3 Q. Do you have t h a t , Dr. Kalt? 

4 A. Page 5? 

5 Q. Yes. 

6 A. Yes. 

7 Q. Re f e r r i n g t o the t h i r d a l t e r n a t i v e ; and I be l i e v e 

8 the t h i r d a l t e r n a t i v e i s the pre-approval process t h a t you 

9 recommend, i s n ' t t h a t c o r r e c t , r e l a t e d t o generation 

10 capacity? 

11 A. I t h i n k we r e f e r t o i t as a pre-approval approach 

12 t o prudence. 

13 Q. And there you say t h a t the t h i r d a l t e r n a t i v e , 

14 r e s t o r i n g the r e g u l a t o r y bargain remains the best o p t i o n f o r 

15 assuring t h a t f u t u r e consumers w i l l receive r e l i a b l e power 

16 supplies at reasonable p r i c e s ; i s t h a t correct? 

17 A. You've read the sentence c o r r e c t l y , yes. 

18 Q. You i d e n t i f y a r e g u l a t o r y t r e n d i n which i t was 

19 t o be s u f f i c i e n t t o --

20 ( U n i n t e l l i g i b l e . ) 

21 A. I couldn't hear you. 

22 Q. I'm sor r y . The study i d e n t i f i e s a t r e n d i n 

23 r e g u l a t i o n i n which i t ' s not s u f f i c i e n t t o simply prove 

24 prudence i n order t o earn a r e t u r n on investment i n 

25 generation p l a n t ; i s n ' t t h a t correct? 
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A. What we i d e n t i f y i s t h i s tendency t o d i s a l l o w 

nuclear cost overruns c o n t r a r y t o , i n some cases, o r i g i n a l 

prudence decisions or i n contravention, apparently, t h a t the 

prudent standards i n operation a t the time t h a t the 

investment decisions were made on the nuclear power p l a n t s . 

Q. And as we've established p r e v i o u s l y , t h i s study 

r e l i e d on case st u d i e s ; i s t h a t correct? 

A. We d i d some case s t u d i e s , yes. 

Q. Was one of the sta t e s t h a t you examined f o r 

purposes o f t h i s study Pennsylvania? 

A. I don't know i f we d i d a case study. We d i d look 

a t i n f o r m a t i o n on Pennsylvania, yes. 

Q. And you interviewed r e g u l a t o r s as p a r t of t h i s 

process? 

A. I t h i n k so. I t ' s been a long time since we d i d 

t h a t . I'm not sure i f we d i d i n Pennsylvania or not. 

Q. Do you know whether you interviewed u t i l i t y 

management w i t h respect t o Pennsylvania? 

A. I don't know. Maybe the study -- does i n d i c a t e 

t h a t we d i d , t h a t I checked? 

Q. Re f e r r i n g t o page 10 of the study, would you mind 

reading the paragraph beginning, " I t matters l i t t l e " ? 

A. " I t matters l i t t l e which side wins t h i s 

u nfortunate debate, f o r nothing can change the f a c t t h a t 

u t i l i t y managements and i n v e s t o r s f e e l , and w i l l act on the 
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f e e l i n g , t h a t the t r a d i t i o n a l r e g u l a t o r y bargain has 

collapsed. The f i n a n c i a l markets now d i s t i n g u i s h sharply 

between companies w i t h c o n s t r u c t i o n programs and those 

committing no new c a p i t a l t o the e l e c t r i c business. Boards 

of d i r e c t o r s might agree small a d d i t i o n s -- might agree t o 

small a d d i t i o n s t o capacity, and then only r e l u c t a n t l y , when 

demonstrable needs emerge. But they've had b i l l i o n s of 

d o l l a r s of t h e i r investment wiped from the books, and know 

t h a t some of those b i l l i o n s represented may have represented 

monies spent on coa l , not nuclear p l a n t s . They fe a r too 

t h a t the h o s t i l i t y t o nuclear power i n the 1980s may become 

p o l l u t i o n induced h o s t i l i t y t o coal p l a n t s i n the 1990s, 

f o r c i n g r e g u l a t o r s t o renew ex post consideration of those 

i n investments i n the manner of recent years. 

Q. Thank you. Dr. K a l t , i s i t f a i r t o say t h a t the 

purpose of your testimony here i s t o provide the economic 

p o l i c y framework f o r r e s t r u c t u r i n g ? 

A. Here i n t h i s — 

Q. I n t h i s — 

A. I n t h i s proceeding? 

Q. I n t h i s proceeding. 

A. Yes, I t h i n k t h a t ' s f a i r . 

Q. Now, would you t u r n t o page 5 of your d i r e c t 

testimony? 

You speak g e n e r i c a l l y there of u t i l i t y c o n s t r u c t i o n 
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programs and the f a c t o r s t h a t i n f l u e n c e investment 

decisions; i s t h a t correct? 

A. You mean r i g h t a t the top? 

Q. Yes. I t a c t u a l l y begins at page 4, l i n e 11, and 

c a r r y i n g over t o page 5. 

(Witness perusing document.) 

A. I see where you're asking. What's the question? 

Q. Would you agree t h a t there you're attempting t o 

i d e n t i f y h i s t o r i c a l l y the f a c t o r s which l e d u t i l i t y 

i n v e s t o r s t o make c e r t a i n resource commitments? 

A. Just a general discussion of t h a t nature. 

Q. Now, i n t h a t s e c t i o n of your testimony, you're 

not r e f e r r i n g t o any analysis you've done of PGL's dec i s i o n ­

making w i t h respect t o any of i t s generation capacity 

constructed during t h i s p e r i o d ; are you? 

A. Well, I'm aware t h a t PP&L has been subject t o 

some of the forces t h a t are mentioned here; r a p i d l y 

a c c e l e r a t i n g i n f l a t i o n d u r i n g the beginning of the 1970s, 

e t c e t e r a . So I d i d n ' t mean i t not t o imply, but i t ' s not t o 

describe PP&L s p e c i f i c a l l y . I'm t a l k i n g about forces i n the 

i n d u s t r y i n general. 

Q. But you conducted no analysis of PP&L's de c i s i o n ­

making w i t h respect t o , f o r example, i t ' s Susquehanna 

nuclear plant? 

A. No, I have not i n v e s t i g a t e d t h a t s p e c i f i c a l l y . 
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Well, t o some extent, I have. I'm aware t h a t they undertook 

investments i n consonant w i t h what they viewed as t h e i r 

r e s p o n s i b i l i t i e s as a franchised u t i l i t y . But beyond t h a t 

I've not t r i e d t o go back and r e c o n s t r u c t the Susquehanna 

decision . 

Q. And you're not t e s t i f y i n g here t h a t the 

Pennsylvania PUC required PP&L t o i n i t i a t e and carry through 

the c o n s t r u c t i o n of the Susquehanna plant? 

A. I wouldn't say i t t h a t way. 

Q. Nor are you t e s t i f y i n g t h a t the Pennsylvania PUC 

induced PP&L t o i n i t i a t e and carry through the c o n s t r u c t i o n 

of the Susquehanna? 

A. Well, i n a general way, i t does i n a general way, 

t h a t the r e g u l a t o r y commission i s p r o p e r l y concerned about 

supply r e l i a b i l i t y , e t c e t e r a , p o r t f o l i o mix. And my 

understanding i s t h a t those are considerations t h a t went 

i n t o the company's d e c i s i o n , as I i n d i c a t e d t o you a minute 

ago; t h a t i s t h a t they made the decisions cognizant of and 

i n the framework provided by the r e g u l a t o r y s e t t i n g . Which 

t o a large e x t e nt, of course, i s implemented by the 

Commission. 

Q. But there's no e x p l i c i t mandate from the 

Commission, f o r example --

A. You mean t o go b u i l d the plant? 

Q. To go b u i l d the p l a n t . 
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1 A. Not t h a t I'm aware of. 

2 Q. Nor d i d the Commission c o n s t r a i n PP&L's 

3 management d i s c r e t i o n as t o whether new capacity was needed, 

4 i t s determination of whether new capacity was needed? 

5 A. I don't t h i n k t h a t would be an accurate 

6 d e s c r i p t i o n . 

7 Q. Can you ex p l a i n how i t ' s inaccurate? 

8 A. Well, as I understand i t , Pennsylvania, l i k e most 

9 s t a t e s , has standards f o r what can go i n r a t e base or what 

10 cannot. And of course, t h a t constrains decisions, t o use 

n your phrase. So t h a t would be a p a r t of the dec i s i o n -

12 making. 

13 Again, my understanding i s — I have not t r i e d t o go 

14 i n and look through a l l the numbers on Susquehanna, but my 

15 understanding i s t h a t t h a t d e c i s i o n and r e l a t e d decisions 

16 were made i n the context of a regulated u t i l i t y p r o v i d i n g 

17 capacity i n order t o meet service o b l i g a t i o n s , e t c e t e r a . 

18 Q. The PUC d i d n ' t mandate t o PP&L management as t o 

19 the resource choice; f o r example, t o choose a nuclear 

20 f a c i l i t y over coal or some other f u e l sources; i s t h a t 

21 correct? 

22 A. I'm not aware t h a t they d i d . 

23 Q. Nor d i d the Commission d i c t a t e t o PP&L management 

24 where t o s i t e the plan t ? 

25 A. I'm not e x a c t l y sure where the s i t i n g l i c e n s i n g 
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power l i e s w i t h i n the s t a t e of Pennsylvania. I know t h a t , 

of course, s i t e s do have t o be approved. I'm not sure 

whether i t 1 s the Commission; I know t h a t someone else, i f i t 

wasn't the Commission, must have had t h a t power. 

Q. And i n terms of equipment vendors, would the --

A. I'm sorry? Equipment what? 

Q. I n terms of equipment vendors, would the 

d i s c r e t i o n i n the f i r s t instance be w i t h PP&L management 

vendors t o s e l e c t f o r c o n t r a c t purposes the c o n s t r u c t i o n of 

plant? 

A. I'm sor r y ; would you repeat i t , please? 

A. I n terms of management d i s c r e t i o n on which 

co n t r a c t o r s t o contract w i t h f o r purposes of b u i l d i n g 

Susquehanna nuclear p l a n t or any other f a c i l i t y , would t h a t 

d e c i s i o n have been i n the f i r s t instance a t PP&L management 

d i s c r e t i o n ? 

MR. KAPLAN: Your Honor, I t h i n k we're going way 

beyond the scope of d i r e c t , way beyond the r e l e v a n t issues 

i n t h i s proceeding. I b e l i e v e there was a Susquehanna 

prudency proceeding. Maybe Your Honor had the f o r t u n a t e 

a b i l i t y t o s i t on t h a t proceeding, or not; I don't know. 

This i s not r e l e v a n t t o t h i s case. 

There's d i s c r e t i o n of the management as t o which 

co n t r a c t o r t o use t o new p l a n t t h a t ' s been i n operation f o r 

ten years, and has no d i r e c t r e l a t i o n s h i p t o the stranded 
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* cost issue. I t h i n k i t ' s not a r e l e v a n t issue. And i t ' s 

2 c e r t a i n l y far' beyond the scope o f the testimony o f Dr. K a l t . 

3 JUDGE KASHI: Well, doesn't the stranded cost issue 

4 go somewhere t o the extent t h a t the reason t h a t we're 

5 t a l k i n g about stranded cost i s because the poor company was 

6 forced i n t o doing t h i s by the Federal Government or the 

7 s t a t e governments, and now t h a t the governments have changed 

8 the r u l e s of the game i n the middle t h a t stranded costs 

9 would be allowed? 

10 MR. KAPLAN: Well I'm not o b j e c t i n g t o t h a t 

U statement, Your Honor. And whi l e I t h i n k the matter of two 

12 or three questions t h a t were asked maybe s k i r t e d along the 

13 edge of relevancy, we are beyond t h a t . The question here 

14 involved the choice of the c o n t r a c t o r . I t had nothihg t o do 

15 w i t h the amount they spent or whether they were r e q u i r e d t o 

16 b u i l d a p l a n t . 

17 And the issue, a t best, i s , were they r e q u i r e d t o 

18 b u i l d Susquehanna by an o b l i g a t i o n t o Pennsylvania. The 

19 issue i s not the manner i n which they b u i l t the Susquehanna, 

20 i n terms of the s e l e c t i o n of co n t r a c t o r s . Unless he can — 

21 JUDGE KASHI: I s n ' t t h a t p a r t o f the issue as t o the 

22 d i s c r e t i o n t h a t the company had? 

23 MR. ZALCMAN: Your Honor, i f I may? 

24 JUDGE KASHI: Go ahead. 

25 MR. ZALCMAN: The witness's testimony a t page 5, l i n e 
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7, i s t h a t the r e g u l a t o r y process induced and required many 

u t i l i t i e s t o i n i t i a t e and c a r r y through large c o n s t r u c t i o n 

programs. I'm simply probing the extent t o which t h i s 

Commission induced and required the company t o c a r r y through 

on the Susquehanna. 

MR. KAPLAN: My only request. Your Honor, i s we can 

t i e questions such as management d i s c r e t i o n as t o which 

co n t r a c t o r s t o use t o the issue of whether or not t h i s i s a 

p r o p e r l y stranded cost. 

But I see no r e l a t i o n s h i p . As I s a i d , we seem t o 

have gone o±t way — we've gone o f f i n t o the issue, which i s 

t r a d i t i o n a l l y the subject of a prudency case, but not the 

subject of whether or not there was s t a t e pressure or s t a t e 

encouragement i n b u i l d i n g Susquehanna. These questions are 

d i r e c t e d t o how the company went about doing i t . 

I f he can t i e t h a t question s p e c i f i c a l l y t o the 

d e c i s i o n t o b u i l d i t i n terms of spending and cost, then we 

might have a r e l e v a n t question. Might. 

But I do p o i n t out there was a prudency proceeding on 

Susquehanna, Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Yes, I understand t h a t . I don't t h i n k 

t h a t t h a t wipes out the issue t h a t ' s before us, the mere 

f a c t t h a t there was a prudency proceeding on Susquehanna. 

The gentleman's testimony, i n e f f e c t , says t h a t many 

j u r i s d i c t i o n s operated t o induce or r e q u i r e many u t i l i t i e s 
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t o i n i t i a t e and carry through large c o n s t r u c t i o n programs. 

And I t h i n k counsel i s e n t i t l e d t o see where t h a t goes w i t h 

pp&L. I'm going t o ove r r u l e your o b j e c t i o n , Mr. Kaplan. 

But, now, we're not going t o do a prudency review 

here. 

MR. ZALCMAN: No. Let me j u s t s t a t e t h a t t h i s i s the 

l a s t of my questions along t h i s l i n e . 

BY MR. ZALCMAN: 

Q. To what extent has the Commission r e s t r a i n e d PP&L 

management w i t h respect t o i t s choice of vendors i n b u i l d i n g 

Susquehanna p l a n t or any other p l a n t ? 

A. Well, I've not done a s p e c i f i c study or review of 

the prudence of those decisions. As a general matter, the 

extent would a r i s e from the prudence requirements and the 

r e c o g n i t i o n on the p a r t of management t h a t they're operating 

i n a regulated environment i n which t h e i r a b i l i t y t o recover 

costs would, i n p a r t , be a f u n c t i o n , p o t e n t i a l l y , of t h e i r 

choice of vendors. And were they, f o r example, t o 

imprudently s e l e c t an u n q u a l i f i e d vendor, t h a t might w e l l 

cause t h e i r investments t o be disallowed from r a t e base. 

So, t h a t would be the key r o l e , and the 

c o n s t r a i n t i v e , t o use your word, t h a t would be played by 

Commission p o l i c y . 

Q. I f I understand your testimony, i t ' s the t h r e a t 

of post hoc prudence disallowance t h a t acted as a 
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c o n s t r a i n t , r a t h e r than an e x p l i c i t d i r e c t i v e from the 

Commission? 

A. To h i r e a p a r t i c u l a r vendor? 

Q. To h i r e a p a r t i c u l a r vendor. 

A. My experience has been very are the Commission 

would ever — i n f a c t , I don't know of any case where a 

commission would say you have t o h i r e a p a r t i c u l a r vendor. 

I n a d d i t i o n t o the other -- I mean, I don't mean t o be 

fa c e t i o u s about t h i s . Of course, there'd be other 

c o n s t r a i n t s as w e l l beyond the issue of r a t e d i s a b i l i t y of 

an investment r e l a t e d t o , i f you took a vendor on a b r i b e or 

something, you'd have a l l s o r t s of problems as w e l l . 

Q. For purposes of your testimony i n t h i s case, have 

you analyzed the Pennsylvania r e g u l a t o r y decisions f o r 

a r t i c u l a t i o n of the r e g u l a t o r y compact? 

A. Well, I've read some on t h a t , and seen some 

discussion i n the record on t h i s case on t h a t . 

Q. I'm sor r y ; you've seen? 

A. Seen some discussion of those kinds of issues i n 

the record of t h i s case. 

Q. And can you p o i n t t o any s p e c i f i c d e c i s i o n i n 

Pennsylvania which a r t i c u l a t e s the r e g u l a t o r y compact? 

A. Well, I mean i f you look a t , I t h i n k i t ' s — I'm 

not a lawyer, so I don't c i t e these. But the key segment of 

the laws of Pennsylvania, I t h i n k i t ' s Chapter 13, or 
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1 Section 13, t h a t lays out the c r i t e r i a f o r ratemaking, sets 

2 f o r t h standards of j u s t and reasonable and r e l a t e d matters 

3 t h a t go i n t o e s t a b l i s h i n g a regulated u t i l i t y ' s r a t e base 

4 and the p r i c e s t h a t i t can charge. 

5 As I understand i t — I can't c i t e e x a c t l y where t h i s 

6 i s , but I've read i t somewhere. As best I understand i t , 

7 and I believe I've read i t , Pennsylvania has also had a 

8 p o l i c y p r i o r t o the passage o f the act which e f f e c t i v e l y 

9 c o n s t i t u t e d exclusive t e r r i t o r y f o r the main l i n e u t i l i t i e s 

10 i n the p r o v i s i o n of e l e c t r i c power. And obviously the act 

11 i s changing now because of one of i t s simple components. 

12 i n a d d i t i o n , I've seen some i n f o r m a t i o n and studied 

13 some in f o r m a t i o n I be l i e v e r e f e r r e d t o i n the research t h a t 

14 you asked me about before r e l a t e d t o used and u s e f u l 

15 standards i n Pennsylvania. 

16 i n a d d i t i o n t o t h a t , I've done some research on 

17 r e l i a b i l i t y i n the i n d u s t r y and s t a t e of Pennsylvania 

18 p o l i c i e s and r e l a t e d PJM p o l i c i e s were p a r t of t h a t 

19 research. And I understand there t o be requirements t h a t 

20 continue under the act through supply of l a s t r e s o r t k i n d of 

21 c r i t e r i a f o r r e l i a b l e s e r v i c e ; and of course u n i v e r s a l 

22 s e r v i c e , as w e l l . 

23 Q. I s i t your i n t e r p r e t a t i o n of Pennsylvania's 

24 a p p l i c a t i o n of the used and u s e f u l standards t h a t t h a t 

25 represents an a r t i c u l a t i o n of the r e g u l a t o r y compact? 
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A. I t h i n k i t would be i n t e r p r e t e d as p a r t of the 

r u l e s of the game t h a t the s t a t e of Pennsylvania has t r i e d 

t o discuss and a r t i c u l a t e . 

Q. Okay. 

MR. ZALCMAN: Thank you, I have no f u r t h e r questions. 

Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much. 

Ms. Moury? 

MS. MOURY: I have no questions. Your Honor. 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, I know t h a t , per your 

i n s t r u c t i o n s , I had agreed t o move my e x h i b i t s i n t o evidence 

a f t e r my group was up. And I r e a l i z e d halfway through t h i s 

cross t h a t the Environmentalists are outside of my group. 

So i f Your Honor would permit me, I would move Enron 

Cross E x h i b i t s 1 and 2 i n t o the evidence a t t h i s time. 

JUDGE KASHI: Without o b j e c t i o n , they're received 

i n t o the e v i d e n t i a r y record. 

(Whereupon, the documents marked as 

Enron Cross Examination Exhibit Nos. 1 

and 2 were received i n evidence.) 

MR. ZALCMAN: Your Honor, would i t be appropriate f o r 

me t o move my cross e x h i b i t a t t h i s time? 

JUDGE KASHI: Environmentalists' Cross Examination 

E x h i b i t No. 1 i s received i n t o the e v i d e n t i a r y record 

w i t h o u t o b j e c t i o n . 
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MR. KAPLAN: No o b j e c t i o n . Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . 

(Whereupon, the document marked as 

Environmentalists Cross Examination 

E x h i b i t No- 1 was received i n evidence.) 

MR. KAPLAN: I do request i f they have a complete 

copy o f the study a v a i l a b l e t h a t they make i t a v a i l a b l e t o 

us now, and we w i l l r e t u r n i t t o them a l i t t l e b i t l a t e r . 

Do you have t h a t copy? 

MR. ZALCMAN: I do not. 

MR. KAPLAN: Well, Your Honor, I would l i k e t o make a 

r e s e r v a t i o n t o have the o p p o r t u n i t y t o put other p a r t s o f 

the study i n evidence when we've had a chance t o examine the 

e n t i r e study. 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . 

MR. KAPLAN: Thank you. Your Honor. 

Mr. Caplan? 

MR. CAPLAN: Thank you. Your Honor. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. CAPLAN: 

Q. Dr. K a l t , my name i s Richard Caplan, and I 

represent a number of independent power producers, i n c l u d i n g 

S c h u y l k i l l Energy Resources and the G i l b e r t o n Power Company, 

i n t h i s proceeding as in t e r v e n o r s . 

I want t o ask you some p h i l o s o p h i c a l questions which 
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your testimony and r e b u t t a l testimony r a i s e d f o r me. And 

y o u ' l l excuse the f a c t t h a t I am not an economist, and 

t h e r e f o r e w i l l be couching t h i s i n language which you may 

f i n d less than precise. And i f so, please ask me t o 

rephrase i t , or c o r r e c t me i f I say something t h a t doesn't 

comply w i t h your e x p e r t i s e . 

I see i n the general tenor of your r e b u t t a l 

testimony, i n p a r t i c u l a r , some disagreement w i t h experts 

p r o f f e r e d by intervenors w i t h regard t o the l e v e l o f , s h a l l 

we say, s t r i c t u r e s t o be imposed on PP&L i n i t s e f f o r t t o 

compete as an independent s u p p l i e r i n a deregulated market. 

I s t h a t f a i r t o say so f a r ? 

A. That's f a i r . Thank you. 

Q. And they seem — and by they, I mean the 

inter v e n e r expert -- t o be suggesting more s t r u c t u r a l r u l e s , 

more s t r u c t u r a l changes, more overt impediments upon the 

fr e e exercise of PP&L's d i s c r e t i o n w i t h regard t o 

competition i n the r e t a i l market than you are proposing or 

supporting; i s t h a t f a i r t o say? 

A. I t ' s not j u s t a question of counting up. I t h i n k 

the disagreement, as I t r i e d t o say at the s t a r t of t h i s 

morning, centers on what a c t i o n s , a c t i v i t i e s , assets, 

s t r u c t u r a l c h a r a c t e r i s t i c s promote, or p o t e n t i a l l y promote, 

the leveraging of monopoly power from the co n t i n u i n g 

monopoly f u n c t i o n s , p a r t i c u l a r l y the e s s e n t i a l f a c i l i t i e s of 
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T & D , transmission and d i s t r i b u t i o n , i n t o a s t i f l i n g of 

competition, a p o t e n t i a l s t i f l i n g of competition i n non-

monopoly f u n c t i o n s . And I've t r i e d t o be very c l e a r t h a t 

those kinds of t h i n g s are p r e c i s e l y what p o l i c y should go 

a f t e r and i t should be v i g i l a n t i n p r o t e c t i n g against. 

The disagreement a r i s e s because even i f there's none 

of t h a t leveraging t h a t I'm t a l k i n g about, i t appears t h a t 

other intervenors are desirous of i n one way or another — 

and I use the word "handicapping." We don't have t o get 

i n t o semantic d i s t i n c t i o n s . But one way or another, at 

l e a s t d u r i n g , I t h i n k what one of the intervenors c a l l s i t , 

a t r a n s i t i o n p e r i o d , i n h i b i t i n g the a b i l i t y of the incumbent 

u t i l i t y t o compete, even when the sources of the competitive 

v i g o r of the company are not r e l a t e d t o t h i s leveraging of 

market power. 

Q. Let me ask you t h i s question, because i t t r o u b l e s 

me. Are some of the inherent competitive advantages t h a t 

PP&L would enjoy i n a competitive marketplace a product of 

the r e g u l a t o r y compact? The very same r e g u l a t o r y compact 

which you be l i e v e requires the reimbursement t o PP&L of 

prudently i n c u r r e d stranded costs? 

A. Well, the key one t h a t people seem t o focus on i s 

the brand name, apparently, PP&L. 

Q. Well, l e t me give you a h y p o t h e t i c a l . 

MR. KAPLAN: Excuse me. Dr. K a l t was s t i l l answering 
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1 the question. 

2 MR. CAPLAN: I'm so r r y , excuse me. I apologize. 

3 THE WITNESS: I ' l l t r y t o answer the question t h i s 

4 way. Let me give you a h y p o t h e t i c a l , i f I could; the brand 

5 name issue. We're a l l aware t h a t some u t i l i t i e s around the 

6 country have good brand names, some of them have r e a l bad 

7 brand names. And t h a t f a c t suggests, of course, t h a t i t ' s 

8 not a f u n c t i o n of t h e i r ownership of e s s e n t i a l f a c i l i t i e s 

9 T & D , the n a t u r a l monopoly f u n c t i o n t h a t ' s generating the 

10 brand name. Otherwise they'd a l l have great brand names. 

11 See the l o g i c of that? 

12 And i t ' s s o r t of running a hard c o u n t e r - f a c t u a l t o 

13 say, w e l l , i f we hadn't had t h i s long h i s t o r y of the ki n d of 

14 r e g u l a t i o n t h a t we've had, the r e g u l a t o r y compact, r a t e of 

15 r e t u r n r e g u l a t i o n and a l l of t h a t , would there be a company 

16 c a l l e d PP&L w i t h a good brand name. And the evidence says 

17 t h a t already i n the e l e c t r i c i t y market companies get good 

18 brand names and can t r a n s f e r good brand names, even i f they 

19 haven't been an incumbent u t i l i t y . 

20 So I t h i n k as a matter of s t r i c t l o g i c , o f s o r t of 

21 causation of — you want t o t a l k philosophy -- you want t o 

22 t a l k about causation, I t h i n k you cannot conclude t h a t the 

23 good brand name's a f u n c t i o n of the n a t u r a l monopoly 

24 a t t r i b u t e s or j u s t a f a c t of r e g u l a t i o n over the l a s t 75 

25 years. 
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BY MR. CAPLAN: 

Q. What about c a p a b i l i t y t o generate e l e c t r i c i t y a t 

low cost? I ' l l give you the h y p o t h e t i c a l I have i n mind. 

Atomic power p l a n t s . You w i l l admit, w i l l you not, t h a t 

g e n e r a l l y speaking i n the United States — and I can't say 

t h i s c a t e g o r i c a l l y , because I haven't done the research --

atomic power p l a n t s are owned by regulated e l e c t r i c 

u t i l i t i e s , not by p r i v a t e power companies? 

A. E i t h e r t h a t or by p u b l i c e n t e r p r i s e s l i k e TVA. 

Q. But b a s i c a l l y , you would concede t h a t they are 

quasi-regulated e n t i t i e s owned by somebody? 

A. Sure. 

Q. And you have suggested, i f you w i l l , t h a t t o some 

degree at l e a s t the r e g u l a t o r y compact was the d r i v i n g force 

f o r the a c q u i s i t i o n of those atomic power p l a n t s ; correct? 

A. I've t r i e d t o say i n both t h i s and i n my 

testimony, and my discussion e a r l i e r was t h a t as p a r t of the 

r e g u l a t o r y framework companies have e f f e c t i v e l y , w i t h some 

v a r i a t i o n here and there w i t h m u n i c i p a l i z a t i o n , exclusive 

franchises. And as p a r t and parc e l of t h a t they i n c u r r e d 

o b l i g a t i o n s . I use the word "requirement" here, now. To 

make sure t h a t the power flowed t o the customers. And they 

bore p e n a l t i e s i f there were blackouts and so f o r t h . And 

t h a t created a framework i n which then i t was expected; and 

indeed, they d i d go out and b u i l d generation capacity. 
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Q. Now, l e t ' s assume t h a t i f we're t a l k i n g about an 

atomic power p l a n t , t h a t i t has an energy only avoided cost 

of something less than one cent per k i l o w a t t hour. Would 

you agree w i t h that? 

A. Well, I've seen numbers l i k e t h a t , yes. 

Q. Yes. So, t o a l l i n t e n t s and purposes, i f the 

only asset, generating asset, t h a t the u t i l i t i e s own, 

i n c l u d i n g PP&L, were atomic power p l a n t s , and the market 

p r i c e f o r energy i n the r e t a i l market approached energy only 

avoided cost, a l l of those u t i l i t i e s could s e l l power i n 

your paradigm of the competitive market a t below one cent; 

correct? 

A. I f I understand your question, and I am an 

economist, I t h i n k of i t i n terms of supply and demand. You 

mean, f o r example, demand i s j u s t so t o t a l l y collapsed t h a t 

the only t h i n g , the lowest marginal cost u n i t s are the only 

ones t h a t need t o be run, then the lowest marginal cost 

u n i t s would add up t o the supply and set the p r i c e , and you 

can draw the demand curve i n f a r enough t h a t the p r i c e could 

be down there below one cent. 

Q. Fine. And the f a c t i s t h a t these u t i l i t i e s , by 

v i r t u e of the compact t h a t they have w i t h r e g u l a t o r s over 

the 75-year p e r i o d are the exclusive owners of those 

generating f a c i l i t i e s ; i s n ' t t h a t true? 

A. I'm s o r r y , I don't understand your question. 
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because you've l i n k e d i t t o the previous question. There 

doesn't seem t o be any l i n k . 

Q. What I'm i n t e r e s t e d i n knowing i s — w e l l , l e t me 

give you a h y p o t h e t i c a l , and maybe t h i s w i l l c l a r i f y where 

I'm going. 

Let us assume t h a t i n the r e t a i l market, the only 

economically v i a b l e competitors t u r n out t o be regulated 

u t i l i t i e s ; okay? 

Now, t h i s i s my h y p o t h e t i c a l . My h y p o t h e t i c a l i s 

t h i s . When the smoke c l e a r s , the only p a r t i e s p l a y i n g the 

game f o r the r e t a i l customer are regulated u t i l i t i e s . 

A. Playing the game 

Q. Not j u s t Pennsylvania, but everybody else. 

A. And j u s t t o keep me focused, you're t a l k i n g about 

the generation of e l e c t r i c i t y ? 

Q. Yes, r i g h t . 

A. Yes. 

Q. The only competitors f o r the generation and sale 

of e l e c t r i c i t y . 

A. Okay. 

Q. Are regulated u t i l i t i e s . And t h a t ' s because they 

have the capacity, as demonstrated, f o r example, by the PJM 

spot market, the wholesale market t h a t PP&L has been using 

t o f o r e c a s t the energy cost component i n the f u t u r e . Are 

you f a m i l i a r w i t h the f a c t t h a t they've been using PJM — 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

522 

A. Yes, I am. 

Q. — wholesale p r i c e s f o r t h a t purpose? 

A. They make some --

Q. And you're aware t h a t u n t i l very r e c e n t l y the 

only p a r t i e s t h a t could trade i n t h a t wholesale market were 

regulated u t i l i t i e s ? I s n ' t t h a t so? 

A. I know t h a t i t ' s changed. You say u n t i l very 

r e c e n t l y ; I'm not sure of what --

Q. Within the l a s t e i g h t months, maybe. 

A. Well, I don't t h i n k t h a t ' s q u i t e r i g h t . 

Q. Well, i n other words, we're t a l k i n g about a 

development t h a t — 

A. R e l a t i v e l y recent. 

Q. — was w i t h i n the l a s t year, l e t ' s say. 

A. The FERC has been undertaking mechanisms f o r 

several years t o open up power pools and so f o r t h . 

Q. But i n 1996, t r a d i n g i n the PJM market was a l l 

between regulated u t i l i t i e s ; true? 

A. I'm not sure t h a t t h a t ' s accurate. 

Q. But you don't know? 

A. I'm not sure. 
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Q. I f t h i s paradigm t h a t I've created 

h y p o t h e t i c a l l y i n which regulated u t i l i t i e s , a number i n 

Pennsylvania and outside poachers from other s t a t e s , are the 

only competitors and t h a t drove the p r i c e t o the marginal 

cost of producing u n i t s of power, would you not agree t h a t 

from your p o i n t of view, t h a t would be a robust competitive 

market? 

A. I have not done a d e t a i l e d study of your 

h y p o t h e t i c a l , but i t i s p u r e l y a f a c t u a l matter. One could 

f i n d i n a p a r t i c u l a r s e t t i n g t h a t there were l o t s of such 

u t i l i t i e s . As i n usual h y p o t h e t i c a l s from a t t o r n e y s , there 

are l o t s of questions I could ask you, and I don't want t o 

bog t h i n g s down. 

I f people have open access transmission, then t h a t 

tends t o open up the market and there might w e l l be so many 

u t i l i t i e s , t h a t t h a t ' s a q u i t e robust market. On the other 

hand, i t might be the case i n a p a r t i c u l a r s e t t i n g t h a t f o r 

whatever reason, absence of transmission, something l i k e 

t h a t , or no open access t o transmission, t h a t there are only 

one or two u t i l i t i e s and you s t a r t t o worry more about 

competition on the generation side. 

Q. I n my h y p o t h e t i c a l , assuming t h a t the only 

p a r t i e s t h a t could compete because of t h e i r production 

e f f i c i e n c i e s are regulated u t i l i t i e s , i n t h a t circumstance, 

the market t h a t r e s u l t s , t o the extent t h a t i t provides the 
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a robust competitive market would be; no? 

A. No. As I said, t h a t i s a f a c t u a l question. I f 

i t turned out t o be there was no transmission up i n the 

northern Rockies and Montana Power i s the only u t i l i t y and 

by hypothesis i n your h y p o t h e t i c a l nobody else can come 

compete, i t doesn't sound t o me l i k e a competitive market. 

I t ; s o u n d s l i k e a m o n o p o l y . 

I n other words, i t ' s a question of the f a c t u a l 

s e t t i n g , and what you can say i s the two premises t h a t your 

question requires seems t o me t o not be accurate. One i s , 

of course you do have open access transmission which allow 

not only u t i l i t i e s , but others t o reach the marketplace. 

Second, I don't t h i n k the presumption i n your l a s t 

opening t o t h i s l i n e of questioning, the presumption t h a t 

u t i l i t i e s are the only ones who are e f f i c i e n t and can 

compete, i s accurate. That doesn't seem t o be accurate at 

a l l , f a c t u a l l y , i n terms of the r e a l world out ther e . 

Q. A l l I'm t r y i n g t o suggest by my l i n e of 

questioning i s whether i n f a c t you can f o r g e t about the 

p o s i t i v e b e n e f i t s t o the u t i l i t i e s as competitors which the 

r e g u l a t o r y compact provided l o o k i n g backward and only t h i n k 

about i t i n terms of what i s created going forward by cross-

s u b s i d i z a t i o n or other leveraging. 

Your view says we'11 f o r g e t about the f a c t t h a t the 
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r e g u l a t o r y compact created t h i s e n t i t y , i n other words, 

b u i l t and allowed t h i s e n t i t y t o create excess capacity, has 

allowed t h i s e n t i t y t o b u i l d atomic power p l a n t s which can 

generate e l e c t r i c i t y a t f r a c t i o n s of a cent per k i l o w a t t -

hour, has given t h i s company the o p p o r t u n i t y t o b u i l d the 

i n f r a s t r u c t u r e , t o develop the 100 percent domination o f the 

customer base, a l l of these b e n e f i t s t h a t have been conveyed 

by the r e g u l a t o r y compact and you've said, w e l l , w e ' l l 

discount those going forward. Assume t h a t they got them 

through t h e i r own waivers without regard t o the advantages 

t h a t r e g u l a t i o n provided t o accrue those b e n e f i t s and only 

worry about the use of the T&D monopoly i n leveraging, 

f o r g e t t i n g about the f a c t t h a t they s t a r t e d w i t h an 

ex t r a o r d i n a r y advantage v i s - a - v i s the Enrons and the 

independent power producers of the world. 

Am I wrong i n seeing i t t h a t way? 

A. I t h i n k your question i s not an accurate 

c h a r a c t e r i z a t i o n of my testimony. I discussed i t w i t h the 

d i r e c t and r e b u t t a l testimony, the f a c t t h a t , f o r example, 

the FERC has now provided p r o v i s i o n a l approval t o market 

based r a t e s . What does t h a t come out of? That comes out of 

an an a l y s i s which looks a t the kind of th i n g s your 

h y p o t h e t i c a l was g e t t i n g a t . Who's out there? How many 

NUGs are there? How many u t i l i t i e s are there? What i s the 

transmission c a p a b i l i t y ? Who can get i n t o a p a r t i c u l a r 
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geographic p a r t of the country? 

That analysis -- and I endorse i t i n my r e p o r t s --

a p p r o p r i a t e l y says you f i n d out t h a t t h a t market i s not 

compe t i t i v e . Then you don't want t o j u s t t u r n i t loose t o 

t o t a l d e r e g u l a t i o n . 

Now, i n doing t h a t analysis -- and now t h i s i s j u s t 

s o r t of -- I don't want t o sound l i k e a t y p i c a l FERC 

economist, but i t i s a framework which says we w i l l take 

i n t o account the i n s t a l l e d base generation capacity of a l l 

these u t i l i t i e s regardless of why they b u i l t i t . I n a 

sense, regardless of whether i t was prudent or d i c t a t e d by 

anyone else, we'11 take t h a t i n t o account as p a r t of the 

supply t h a t i s i n the market. Then w e ' l l do a supply and 

demand an a l y s i s . 

That analysis i m p l i c i t l y says t h a t i f i t were the 

case t h a t you found t h a t there was one u t i l i t y out there 

t h a t could f l o o d the market w i t h 1-cent power and everybody 

else was up t o 5 cents or something l i k e t h a t and you could 

s a t i s f y a l l the demand i n t h a t market, then you'd 

p o t e n t i a l l y have a market power problem. 

Now, the problem w i t h your a n a l y s i s from a market 

power ana l y s i s p o i n t of view i s t h a t say I'm a u t i l i t y and I 

have some low-cost power. The f a c t t h a t I have some low-

cost power does not i n any way give me any market power, 

because, a f a i r l y f a m i l i a r phrase, but i t i s a economist's 
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phrase, competition occurs a t the margin. i t i s appropriate 

t o look a t the margin where supply and demand are t r y i n g t o 

come i n t o balance. Are there competitors? 

I f I come i n t o a market w i t h r e l a t i v e l y low-cost 

source of supply, I can make some money, perhaps, but i t 

doesn't give me market power unless I have the a b i l i t y t o 

f l o o d the market, be the monopolist and s a t i s f y a l l of the 

consumption out ther e . 

To my knowledge, no u t i l i t i e s under the regime being 

set up by the FERC have t h a t capacity i n the United States. 

Q. Let me ask you about the s i g n i f i c a n c e of the 

code of conduct and the other, s h a l l we say, e t h i c a l 

p r o h i b i t i o n s against predatory behavior by a regulated 

u t i l i t y d u r i n g the t r a n s i t i o n and beyond. 

Your model i t would seem t o me presupposes the 

a v a i l a b i l i t y of expeditious t r a i n e d dispute r e s o l u t i o n 

mechanisms of one kin d or another. I s t h a t true? 

A. No, I don't t h i n k t h a t ' s accurate. 

Q. I n other words, you kept t a l k i n g about the 

ove r s i g h t by FERC and the oversig h t by the PUC. Doesn't 

t h a t o v e r s i g h t c a p a b i l i t y t r a n s l a t e i n t o some ki n d of 

a d j u d i c a t i v e system t h a t i s both time responsive and 

educated i n the ways of competitive predatory behavior so 

t h a t i n f a c t i f there are v i o l a t i o n s claimed by the code of 

conduct or there i s conduct i n the marketplace which i s 
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anti-compet:it:ive i t can be addressed promptly and c u r a t i v e 

measures taken? 

A. Let me address the f i r s t question you asked and 

then the second question. When I say t o you my testimony i s 

not t h a t I am presuming or -- I t h i n k your word was 

"presume" or "presuppose" -- what I say i n my testimony 

q u i t e b l u n t l y i s -- I'm almost verbatim quoting, and we can 

look at i t . I t h i n k i t ' s i n the r e b u t t a l testimony — no 

one should presume t h a t t h i s task of o v e r s i g h t i s p e r f e c t , 

w i t h o u t e f f o r t , w ithout some investment and l e a r n i n g . These 

are the r e a l world problems t h a t these p a r t i c i p a n t s i n one 

way or another i n t h i s process face. 

So I'm not presuming some p e r f e c t r e g u l a t o r t h a t 

knows everything and zaps the company anytime they cross 

over the boundary. That's not the case. That would be an 

i n c o r r e c t i m p l i c a t i o n f o r any p o l i c y p r e s c r i p t i o n of anybody 

i n t h i s room t o be implying. 

Now, w i t h respect t o the second p a r t of your 

question, I t h i n k I can say i t i s the case t h a t a l l else 

equal, one would p r e f e r t o have experienced people r a t h e r 

than inexperienced people. Yet, as we embark on the 

r e s t r u c t u r i n g of the e l e c t r i c power i n d u s t r y , t h a t ' s what 

we1 re doing i s t r y i n g t o provide the frameworks, the 

i n t e l l e c t u a l mind sets, e t cetera, t h a t provide the s e t t i n g 

w i t h i n which f u t u r e r e g u l a t o r s w i l l enforce the company's 
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code o f conduct, w i l l zap them i f they cross the l i n e and so 

f o r t h . 

Q. I s n ' t i t c o r r e c t t h a t the less s t r i c t u r e s t h a t 

are b u i l t i n t o the operations of the marketplace, the more 

v i g i l a n t the supervisory agencies have t o be? 

A. There i s a sense i n which t h a t could be t r u e , 

but i t ' s not a c a r t e blanche t r u i s m t o say t h a t . I make a 

remark again i n my r e b u t t a l testimony about I teach a t a 

school of p u b l i c p o l i c y . There i s l o t s of research. I n 

many context, the more d e t a i l e d r u l e s and r e g u l a t i o n s 

become, they can become harder t o enforce. The attempt t o 

d e t a i l creates the mind set or an approach of loopholes. So 

you only said I could do t h a t between the hours of 4:00 and 

6:00. I d i d i t at 6:01. And ye t , you're breaking the 

i n t e n t of the law. 

Consequently, i n many pa r t s of t h i s k i n d of law and 

r e g u l a t o r y p o l i c y , we have adopted an approach i n which we 

have l a i d down very c l e a r dos and don'ts. Don't 

d i s c r i m i n a t e . Don't deny access. Don't engage i n t y i n g and 

so f o r t h . Those then provide the hammer, i f you w i l l , t o 

the enforcer t o go out and enforce the r u l e s , r e g u l a t i o n s 

and laws. 

Q. Have you done a study of the e f f i c a c y of 

enforcement i n t h i s f i e l d by any agency at a l l ? I n other 

words, have you looked t o see i f i n f a c t t h e r e i s a h i s t o r y 
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of successful enforcement of a n t i - c o m p e t i t i v e s c r u t i n y at 

the PUC here i n Pennsylvania? 

A. Let me answer the f i r s t p a r t o f your question, 

which was have I done any of t h i s k i n d of research. I have 

done some research of t h i s over my career, yes, both i n a 

systematic way, as w e l l as by p a r t i c i p a t i n g so much i n the 

e l e c t r i c i t y side, the gas side, telecom and so f o r t h , I've 

seen the e v o l u t i o n of p o l i c i e s . 

Then w i t h respect t o your second question, i n some 

o r i g i n a l research I d i d a number of years ago, Pennsylvania 

was included, but I've never undertaken a s p e c i f i c , 

systematic study of Pennsylvania's performance i n terms of 

l i m i t i n g market power of regulated u t i l i t i e s . 

Q. Are you aware of any area other than perhaps 

t r u c k i n g i n which the PUC has any h i s t o r y of engaging i n 

such conduct? 

A. I believe they're doing i t i n telecom. I 

b e l i e v e they've been a p a r t i c i p a n t i n a number of the 

n a t u r a l gas debates w i t h respect t o open access and 

p i p e l i n e s and so f o r t h . 

Q. I'm not i n t e r e s t e d i n p o l i c y debates. I'm 

i n t e r e s t e d i n enf o r c i n g complaints by p o t e n t i a l or c u r r e n t 

competitors as t o a n t i - c o m p e t i t i v e predatory or a n t i - t r u s t 

type behavior. 

Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h the PUC's record i n any area 
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other than p o t e n t i a l l y t r u c k i n g i n v o l v i n g t h i s k i n d of 

a c t i v i t i e s ? 

A. I'm aware t h a t they are engaged i n i t i n 

telecom. What s p e c i f i c a ctions they may have now taken of 

an enforcement nature -- I know they are in v o l v e d i n 

rulemaking -- I have not done a d e t a i l e d study of t h a t . 

Q. Are you aware of the f a c t t h a t the FERC i s so 

backlogged t h a t proceedings i n i t i a t e d even by PP&L i t s e l f i n 

which the a l l e g a t i o n s are t h a t the ratepayers are l o s i n g 

money at a m i l l i o n d o l l a r s a month have been s i t t i n g 

unattended f o r more than a year by the FERC? 

MR. KAPLAN: I ob j e c t . Your Honor. There i s 

ab s o l u t e l y no foundation f o r t h a t question and i s indeed, as 

a p r a c t i c i n g FERC lawyer, untrue. 

JUDGE KASHI: Do you want t o rephrase the question, 

Mr. Caplan? 

MR. CAPLAN: Yes. 

BY MR. CAPLAN: 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h the f a c t t h a t there i s now 

as t o many matters before the FERC an e x t r a o r d i n a r y l e v e l of 

delay associated w i t h the workload t h a t the agency has t o 

meet on a day t o day basis? 

A. I don't know what FERC's backlog i s at the 

cu r r e n t time. 

Q. Would you admit, s i r , t h a t i n a competitive 
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marketplace, delayed a d j u d i c a t i o n of complaints by entr a n t s 

i n t o the market or e x i s t i n g competitors w i t h regard t o 

predatory conduct, t h a t such delay would i n f a c t p o t e n t i a l l y 

undermine the v a l i d i t y of the remedy? 

A. That i s not nec e s s a r i l y the case. I t c e r t a i n l y 

could be the case. What I'm t h i n k i n g i s , of course, what 

FERC has tended t o do i n my experience, as w e l l as other 

a d j u d i c a t o r y bodies, i s t o take p r e c e d e n t i a l cases, cases 

t h a t w i l l e s t a b l i s h precedent, and thereby l a y down the law, 

i f you w i l l , as t o where and how r e g u l a t o r y p o l i c y w i l l be 

enforced. 

So accordingly, I know, f o r example, t h a t e l e c t r i c 

power companies very c l o s e l y watch what FERC does on the gas 

side, the decisions there, because i t obviously sends a 

precedent f o r how t o t h i n k about i f you 1 re running a 

company, f o r example, what actions are going t o be 

permissible and which w i l l not. 

Q. You y o u r s e l f also have acknowledged i n your 

testimony, have you not, t h a t the courts are not very good 

at p o l i c i n g markets using a n t i - t r u s t powers? 

A. What I'm t r y i n g t o say i s t h a t , of course, 

they're not very good i n being r e g u l a t o r y agencies of the 

day t o day monitoring of the behavior of companies going 

through proceedings l i k e we're doing r i g h t now. They're 

dealing w i t h l o t s of other matters. 
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Q. I j u s t want t o ask you one or two questions 

about stranded costs. Am I c o r r e c t t h a t the lower the 

forecasted energy market p r i c e t h a t PP&L i s able t o convince 

the PUC t o be accurate, the higher the margin of stranded 

cost recovery p o t e n t i a l ? 

A. I f I understand your question -- c o r r e c t me i f 

I'm wrong -- you're d e s c r i b i n g the mathematics? 

Q. Yes, the mathematics. 

A. I t h i n k t h a t i s accurate. 

Q. There has been an occasion --

A. The higher the c a l c u l a t i o n of stranded cost. I t 

doesn't t e l l you what a c t u a l l y gets c o l l e c t e d . 

Q. So i t i s a t h e o r e t i c a l c a l c u l a t i o n ; but the 

lower the forecasted f u t u r e market p r i c e , the l a r g e r the 

i n t e r v a l o f p o t e n t i a l stranded cost recovery? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. Now, there was an op p o r t u n i t y i n the 1980s f o r 

PP&L t o do f o r e c a s t i n g of energy market costs, was there 

not, presented by PURPA and the concept of l e v e l i z e d 

contracts? Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h the f a c t t h a t under PURPA, 

which i s the Public U t i l i t y Regulatory P o l i c y Act, one of 

the options a v a i l a b l e t o the independent producer and the 

u t i l i t y buyer was t o enter i n t o a f i x e d r a t e of r e t u r n 

l e v e l i z e d c o n t r a c t f o r the d u r a t i o n of the c o n t r a c t , which 

most of them were 20-year periods, and t h a t r e q u i r e d the 
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u t i l i t i e s t o make a forecast of i t s energy-only avoided 

costs f o r 20 years? Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h t h a t f a c t ? 

A. Everything except the l a s t statement you made I 

-Chink i s g e n e r a l l y accurate i n my experience. That i s , I 

know and have seen l e v e l i z e d PURPA c o n t r a c t s . I b e l i e v e 

I've seen cases i n which the need t o for e c a s t was short e r 

than the term of the c o n t r a c t , considerably sh o r t e r , but 

there was some f o r e c a s t i n g t h a t was done. 

Q. And t h a t was done by the u t i l i t i e s , not by the 

independent power producer; i s n ' t t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

A. Both sides probably were doing i t . 

Q. Well, the law required t h a t the purchase be at a 

p r i c e no higher than energy-only avoided cost of the 

u t i l i t y , not having anything t o do w i t h the power generated. 

A. That's g e n e r a l l y how PURPA works, yes. 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h the f a c t t h a t PP&L d i d i n 

f a c t f o r e c a s t i n or around 1985 or 1986 f o r a period of 20 

years an energy p r i c e of 6.6 cents? 

A. I'm not aware of t h a t , no. I've never seen t h a t 

p a r t i c u l a r number. 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h any of the c o n t r a c t p r i c e s 

t h a t c u r r e n t l y e x i s t i n PURPA con t r a c t s i n v o l v i n g PP&L as 

the purchaser f o r the independent producer? 

A. I've seen some discussions somewhere i n the 

course of the work on t h i s matter, but I don't r e c a l l 
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anything s p e c i f i c . 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h u t i l i t i e s , i n c l u d i n g 

Niagara Mohawk of New York and other u t i l i t i e s , who have i n 

e f f e c t e s s e n t i a l l y gone t o FERC or t o t h e i r s t a t e agency i n 

an e f f o r t t o get out of co n t r a c t s t h a t they made because the 

foreca s t s which they made i n the 1980s of the energy p r i c e 

going forward turned out t o be gr o s s l y inaccurate? 

MR. KAPLAN: Excuse me, Your Honor. F i r s t of a l l , we 

may be g e t t i n g f a r a f i e l d . Second of a l l , I t h i n k there i s 

a m i s c h a r a c t e r i z a t i o n of the p r a c t i c e i n Pennsylvania. As I 

understand i t , i t was an energy and capacity avoided cost, 

an avoided cost of c o n s t r u c t i n g the capacity as w e l l . 

MR. CAPLAN: May I respond. Your Honor? 

JUDGE KASHI: Yes. 

MR. CAPLAN: Learned counsel i s i n c o r r e c t . I 

happened t o represent p a r t i e s t o t h i s proceeding before the 

FERC; and i n general, there i s not ne c e s s a r i l y an energy and 

capacity cost. I t i s i n f a c t an energy-only avoided cost. 

The reason I'm i n t e r e s t e d i s t o f i n d out whether we 

should have a high l e v e l of confidence i n PP&L's a b i l i t y t o 

fo r e c a s t the energy p r i c e today which i t would l i k e t o make 

as low as possible when i n f a c t i n the 1980s i t 

overestimated the cost today by a f a c t o r of a t l e a s t three 

t o f i v e . 

JUDGE KASHI: Are you prepared t o put t h a t i n t o 
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evidence, s i r ? 

MR. CAPLAN: I t i s a matter of p u b l i c record. I 

don't even have t o put i t i n t o evidence. I can ask t h a t you 

take j u d i c i a l n o t i c e of i t . V i r t u a l l y a l l of the co n t r a c t s 

i n v o l v i n g the independent power i n d u s t r y under PURPA t h a t 

were entered i n t o by PP&L are at pr i c e s between 5 and 7 

cents per k i l o w a t t - h o u r . I don't t h i n k counsel would deny 

t h a t and would s t i p u l a t e t o t h a t . 

MR. KAPLAN: F i r s t of a l l , I see no relevance t o t h i s 

case. Secondly, counsel had an o p p o r t u n i t y t o o f f e r 

evidence and chose not t o . T h i r d l y , we have an e x c e l l e n t 

witness. Dr. Scott Jones, who d i d our market p r i c e a n a l y s i s , 

who w i l l be t e s t i f y i n g on Monday morning next week, who w i l l 

be happy t o answer Mr. Caplan's questions. This i s c l e a r l y 

beyond the scope of Dr. Ka l t ' s testimony. 

MR. CAPLAN: Your Honor, i t i s n ' t i n one respect, and 

t h a t i s t o the extent t h a t the forecasted energy p r i c e turns 

out t o be erroneous and i n t h i s case t o be a lower p r i c e and 

the r e a l i t y turns out t o be higher, there i s the op p o r t u n i t y 

f o r an increased l e v e l of recovery of stranded costs, and 

there are competitive i m p l i c a t i o n s t o t h a t which I would 

l i k e t o ask the witness about very b r i e f l y j u s t t o e s t a b l i s h 

t h a t the h i s t o r y of f o r e c a s t i n g of energy p r i c e s going 

forward has not been, s h a l l we say, rocket science. I t h i n k 

i t i s completely germane. 
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JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . Why don't you ask him on a 

h y p o t h e t i c a l b a s i s and t h e n go i n t o how t h a t i n v o l v e s t h e 

c o m p e t i t i v e n a t u r e o f t h e s t r a n d e d c o s t s ? 

MR. CAPLAN: Thank you v e r y much. 

BY MR. CAPLAN: 

Q. Under t h e s t a t u t e , t h e r e c o v e r y o f s t r a n d e d 

c o s t s i s t o t a k e p l a c e w i t h i n a f i x e d p e r i o d o f t i m e . I 

t h i n k i t i s n i n e y e a r s o r seven y e a r s , whatever. C o r r e c t ? 

A. C o r r e c t . 

Q. To your u n d e r s t a n d i n g , would t h a t be an 

a c c e l e r a t i o n o f t h e r e c o v e r y o f th o s e c o s t s over what would 

have been r e c o v e r e d i f d e r e g u l a t i o n had n o t ensued? 

A. I ' v e never done a d e t a i l e d a n a l y s i s o f t h e ex a c t 

p r o f i l e , b u t i t c o u l d w e l l be t h e case t h a t some c o s t s might 

have l o n g e r l i v e s , m ight have been i n r a t e base f o r 20 

y e a r s , f o r example, so you can g e t t h a t k i n d o f e f f e c t . For 

o t h e r t h i n g s , i t i s s t r e t c h e d o u t t h e o t h e r d i r e c t i o n , so I 

don't know what t h e n e t i s . 

Q. And t h e r e i s no --

A. By t h e way, i f I c o u l d j u s t p o i n t o u t , by d o i n g 

t h e c a l c u l a t i o n on a p r e s e n t v a l u e b a s i s t h e way t h e Act 

r e q u i r e s , e c o n o m i c a l l y you're e l i m i n a t i n g t h e s p r e a d i n g o u t 

as an i s s u e o f concern because you're h o l d i n g t h e p r e s e n t 

v a l u e c o n s t a n t . 

Q. I s t h e r e any l i m i t a t i o n t o your knowledge on 
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PP&L's use of the funds as s p e c i f i e d i n the s t a t u t e , f o r 

example? 

A. I know they can't be used f o r cross-

s u b s i d i z a t i o n , f o r example. I don't know i f the Act uses 

the word "c r o s s - s u b s i d i z a t i o n . " I don't r e c a l l . But i t 

would be i n c o n s i s t e n t w i t h the t h r u s t of pro-competitive 

aspects of the Act. 

Q. And would an independent producer be s a t i s f i e d 

t h a t i n f a c t those funds were not used t o subsidize the 

energy costs? 

A. Well, the r e g u l a t o r s and the company are p u t t i n g 

i n place a set of p o l i c i e s t h a t act t o thwart any cross-

s u b s i d i z a t i o n . I l i s t a number of these i n my testimony, 

and l e t me j u s t touch on them q u i c k l y f o r you. 

F i r s t , the cost a l l o c a t i o n mechanism t h a t i s being 

created along w i t h the f u n c t i o n a l separation and the r e l a t e d 

a t t r i b u t e s of f u n c t i o n a l separation t h a t appear i n the 

company's code of conduct and the FERC code of conduct play 

a d i r e c t r o l e i n t h a t . 

I n a d d i t i o n , the r a t e cap, of course, provides a 

mechanism. Since any i n c e n t i v e t o cross-subsidize, t h a t i s 

high costs t h a t are r e a l l y on the non-regulated side of 

business, hide those i n your regulated business so t h a t you 

can j a c k them up i n rat e s , you can't do t h a t i f r a t e cap i s 

e f f e c t i v e . 
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Then, of course, w i t h respect t o the s p e c i f i c p r i c i n g 

of e l e c t r i c i t y provided t o i t s own customers, as we've 

discussed, those p r i c e s would be est a b l i s h e d on the basis of 

p r e v a i l i n g market r a t e s , so t h a t your own costs don't 

matter, i n other words. 

So you are i n a s i t u a t i o n i n which a l l of those kinds 

of p r o t e c t i o n s provide the mechanisms by which from a 

r e g u l a t o r y p o i n t of view, q u i t e r a t i o n a l l y , would be 

blocking c r o s s - s u b s i d i z a t i o n . 

Q. Let me j u s t ask you: there was a consolidated 

proceeding t h a t took place a few weeks ago i n which the 

hearings were held f o r two days, and i n the proceeding, one 

of the p a r t i e s , i n t e r v e n o r s , I b e l i e v e -- i n f a c t , i t may 

have been a supporting u t i l i t y -- submitted a document which 

purported t o show t h a t the p r i c e of power sold at r e t a i l i n 

two p i l o t programs i n New England, I t h i n k one i n 

Massachusetts and one i n New Hampshire, were s i g n i f i c a n t l y 

below the wholesale p r i c e f o r power i n the same region, i n 

the power pool t h a t was a p p l i c a b l e at the time. 

One of the questions i s : why wouldn't the CTC income 

recovery t o a u t i l i t y allow i t t o dump; i n other words, t o 

s e l l blow cost f o r whatever competitive reason i t might 

have? 

A. Well, now you're t a l k i n g about what I r e f e r i n 

my testimony t o as arguments r e a l l y about predation. You 
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c a l l e d i t dumping. I be l i e v e t h a t such a s t r a t e g y as a 

business s t r a t e g y would be wholly i m p l a u s i b l e . We know from 

a n t i - t r u s t economics t h a t predation as a s t r a t e g y has t o 

have, the lawyers use the phrase, a dangerous p r o b a b i l i t y of 

success. That turns out t o be a phrase t h a t we economists 

use t o describe whether predation i s r a t i o n a l or not. 

I n a s e t t i n g i n which your competitors have already 

b o l t e d s i g n i f i c a n t supply c a p a b i l i t y t o the ground w i t h 

other u t i l i t i e s , n o n - u t i l i t y generators, s e l f - g e n e r a t o r s and 

so f o r t h , have already b o l t e d capacity t o the ground, t h a t 

k i n d o f s e t t i n g i s e x a c t l y the s e t t i n g i n which predation 

doesn't make any sense. 

The reason f o r t h a t i s i f you t r y t o underprice them 

-- we c a l l i t the Rustoleum s o l u t i o n -- t h a t i s they shut 

down u n t i l you t r y t o r a i s e your p r i c e , and then they t u r n 

the machines back on. So predation i n an i n d u s t r y where you 

can't force the cap t o leave and then prevent i t from coming 

back simply doesn't make sense, and I t h i n k t h a t t h i s 

a n a l y s i s of predation i n the e l e c t r i c power i n d u s t r y I t h i n k 

i s a c o r r e c t a p p l i c a t i o n of a n t i - t r u s t economics t o the 

s i t u a t i o n a t hand. 

Q. One f i n a l question. You w i l l admit, w i l l you 

not, t h a t the independent producer when i t s e l l s power must 

recover i n i t s p r i c e i t s c a p i t a l cost and i t s t r a n s a c t i o n a l 

cost i n a d d i t i o n t o the cost of producing the u n i t of energy 
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t h a t i t s e l l s ? I s n ' t t h a t true? 

A. No. At any p a r t i c u l a r time what any competitor 

w i l l be able t o recover i s the incremental cost of p r o v i d i n g 

power. When markets are strong, you w i l l tend t o c a l l i n 

higher marginal cost u n i t s . That w i l l mean t h a t those who 

have lower marginal cost u n i t s w i l l tend t o make t h e i r money 

on t h e i r c a p i t a l and t h e i r investment and t h e i r overhead at 

t h a t time. I f markets are s o f t , maybe nobody i s making the 

r e t u r n on t h e i r c a p i t a l . Competitive markets are d r i v e n t o 

p r i c e b a s i c a l l y on marginal costs, and i t ' s not t h a t you 

recover i t i n the p r i c e . You recover i t from the market's 

workings of supply and demand i f you're lucky. That i s i f 

the supply and demand operate t o help you. 

Q. Let me j u s t ask you, because I am confused now, 

not being an economist, about what you said. I f I have a 

$100 m i l l i o n loan out there and I have t o make loan payments 

every month and I have t o amortize t h a t loan at the r a t e of 

$7 m i l l i o n or $10 m i l l i o n a year, l e t ' s say, and I'm s e l l i n g 

power at the cost of producing i t , regardless of what t h a t 

i s , I'm not making my loan payments, am I? 

A. No, t h a t ' s inaccurate. 

Q. Well, how am I making my loan payments i f I'm 

only t a l k i n g about the v a r i a b l e cost o f producing the u n i t 

of power t h a t I'm s e l l i n g i f t h a t ' s my market price? I n 

other words, i f I can produce the power at 2 cents and t h a t 
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i s my v a r i a b l e cost of production and i t doesn't include my 

debt se r v i c e , i t doesn't include the t r a n s a c t i o n a l cost of 

ac q u i r i n g the customer, i t doesn't include my G&A, i t 

doesn't i n c l u d e any of t h a t s t u f f , how am I paying o f f my 

loan? 

A. At the r i s k of sounding l i k e a professor --

Q. I'm here t o be a student. 

A. Most people i n t h i s room are used t o the 

r e g u l a t o r y mind set where you t h i n k of the p r i c e as a 

buildup of cost. People have t o get reused t o t h i n k i n g 

about t h i s l i k e a competitive market, because i n a 

competitive market here's what happens. 

You say you have 2-cent power. I f the market 

c l e a r i n g p r i c e i s 4 cents, you make money. That's why you 

invested, because you hoped you could beat the low-cost 

s u p p l i e r i n a competitive market. I f i t t u r n s out t h a t 6 

cents i s the cost t h a t you have to'bear and the market p r i c e 

i s 4 cents, you lose money. But you don't make money by 

b u i l d i n g up your p r i c e as a f u n c t i o n of your cost. You i n a 

competitive market i n our language as an economist, you take 

the p r i c e from the market and do the best you can w i t h i t . 

I n a strong market, you may make money. I n a weak market, 

you tend t o lose money. But the market w i l l d i c t a t e where 

you s i t , i f you w i l l , i n the array from high cost t o low 

cost producers. 
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Q. That's a wonderful explanation and i t helps me 

ask the f i n a l question I have. I s n ' t i t c o r r e c t , s i r , t h a t 

d u r i n g the t r a n s i t i o n period, I can go broke because I am 

dependent f o r my a m o r t i z a t i o n of debt on where the market 

p r i c e of energy goes v i s - a - v i s the cost of producing i n my 

p l a n t , whereas PP&L through the CTC and i t s regulated 

recovery of ra t e s can't go broke because they don't have t o 

worry about t h a t payment? I s n ' t t h a t true? 

A. I don't know i f i t ' s t r u e . You say you. Let me 

t e l l you t h i s . I f i t were the case t h a t an independent 

power producer -- t h a t ' s who I'm assuming you are. 

Q. Yes. 

A. -- were t o go bankrupt, t h a t would not upset the 

competitive balance i n and of i t s e l f . I f the independent 

power producer had l o t s of debt and went broke but had low 

marginal cost, then upon r e s t r u c t u r i n g e i t h e r under same 

ownership or separate ownership, the market would d i c t a t e 

t h a t t h a t p l a n t would continue t o operate because i t can 

compete i n the marketplace. So i n d i v i d u a l i n v e s t o r s would 

lose t h e i r money, but consumers wouldn't lose the b e n e f i t of 

the low-cost power being produced by the independent power 

producer. 

Q. You d i d n ' t answer my question. I s n ' t i t 

c o r r e c t , s i r , t h a t I as the independent power producer 

duri n g the t r a n s i t i o n period face the d i s t i n c t prospect of 
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going i n t o bankruptcy because I can't pay my debts depending 

upon where the market p r i c e f o r energy goes, but PP&L can't 

face t h a t prospect f o r the t r a n s i t i o n ? 

A. No, I don't t h i n k even t h a t ' s accurate. I 

understand the t h r u s t of your remark. I would say as p a r t 

o f the t r a n s i t i o n t h a t the Act i s s e t t i n g up, the c o l l e c t i o n 

o f stranded costs obviously makes PP&L less s u s c e p t i b l e t o 

bankruptcy than i t would, but i t i s not t o say t h a t i f , f o r 

example, market p r i c e s were t o skyrocket, say f u e l p r i c e s 

were t o go up, so you as an independent power producer were 

seeing your major i n p u t -- maybe you're g a s - f i r e d -- seeing 

your major i n p u t go up, the company subject t o the r a t e cap, 

presumably also having t o buy power on the market from 

people such as y o u r s e l f or use the same k i n d of high-cost 

f u e l s , might indeed f i n d i t s e l f i n deep f i n a n c i a l t r o u b l e , 

and I don't want t o create the spectrum, but the l o g i c of i t 

would be p o t e n t i a l l y bankrupt. 

Q. Well, then i t goes back t o the PUC and asks f o r 

the e x t r a o r d i n a r y r e l i e f of an increase i n the CTC or some 

other r e l i e f which the Act does provide. I n other words, 

there i s r i g h t now a s t a t u t o r y remedy i n t h a t circumstance 

which i s unavailable t o the independent producer. You must 

admit t h a t ; true? 

A. I don't know i f the scenario t h a t I j u s t 

described would be an e x t r a o r d i n a r y circumstance. We're 
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o f t e n i n s o r t o f never-never l a n d . I know t h a t t h e Act does 

p r o v i d e some mechanisms f o r r e l i e f . How th o s e would be 

i n t e r p r e t e d i n t h e s i t u a t i o n you and I j u s t h y p o t h e s i z e d , I 

don't know. 

MR. CAPLAN: Thank you. I have no f u r t h e r q u e s t i o n s . 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you. Mr. Rubin. 

MR. RUBIN: Thank you. Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. RUBIN: 

Q. Good a f t e r n o o n . P r o f e s s o r K a l t . I r e p r e s e n t t h e 

I n t e r n a t i o n a l Brotherhood o f E l e c t r i c a l Workers, L o c a l 1600. 

MR. RUBIN: Your Honor, I would l i k e t o have marked 

f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n as IBEW E x h i b i t 1 

JUDGE KASHI: Cross 1? 

MR. RUBIN: Cross 1. 

JUDGE KASHI: So marked f o r purposes o f 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

MR. RUBIN: Thank you. 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as IBEW Cross-Examination E x h i b i t 

No. 1 for i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MR. RUBIN: 

Q. P r o f e s s o r K a l t , do you have IBEW Cross E x h i b i t 1 

i n f r o n t o f you? 

A. Yes. 
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Q. Was t h i s prepared by you or under your 

superv is ion? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Could you t a k e a moment t o r e v i e w those? I'm 

j u s t g o i n g t o ask you i f what i s c o n t a i n e d here i s a c c u r a t e 

and r e f l e c t i v e o f your o p i n i o n today. 

(Witness p e r u s i n g document.) 

A. I b e l i e v e t hese s t a t e m e n t s a r e a c c u r a t e . 

MR. RUBIN: Thank you. That's a l l I have. Your 

Honor. I would ask t o move t h i s e x h i b i t i n t o e v idence. 

JUDGE KASHI: That which has been marked as IBEW 

Cross-Examination E x h i b i t No. 1 i s r e c e i v e d i n t o t h e 

e v i d e n t i a r y r e c o r d w i t h o u t o b j e c t i o n . 

(No response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: W i t h o u t o b j e c t i o n . 

(Whereupon, t h e document marked as 

IBEW Cross-Examination E x h i b i t No. 3 

was r e c e i v e d i n e v i d e n c e . ) 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you v e r y much. 

MR. RUBIN: Thank you. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: R e d i r e c t , counsel? 

MR. KAPLAN: I f we c o u l d have j u s t one minute, Your 

Honor -- I t h i n k t h e w i t n e s s i s s u g g e s t i n g t h a t we t a k e our 

a f t e r n o o n break a t t h i s p o i n t . 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . W e ' l l t a k e o ur 15-minute 
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recess a t t h i s p a r t i c u l a r time and be back a t 3:00. 

(Recess.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Going back on the record. 

Redirect, Mr. Kaplan? 

MR. KAPLAN: Yes, Your Honor. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KAPLAN: 

Q. Dr. K a l t , under cross-examination by counsel f o r 

the Environmentalists, they o f f e r e d Environmentalists Cross-

Examination E x h i b i t No. 1, which i s your study e n t i t l e d , 

"Re-Establishing the Regulatory Market i n the E l e c t r i c 

U t i l i t y I n d u s t r y . " 

I n t h a t study. Dr. K a l t , d i d you conclude t h a t 

i n v e s t o r s i n Pennsylvania u t i l i t i e s i n the mid-1970s 

a n t i c i p a t e d the end of the exclusive u t i l i t y f r a n c h i s e and 

the i n t r o d u c t i o n of competition of r e t a i l ? 

A. We were focused more on the mid-1980s, but I d i d 

not conclude t h a t w i t h respect t o the 1970s or the 1980s. 

Q. Under examination I b e l i e v e from Mr. Kohler 

e a r l i e r today, you discussed the p r i c e at which PP&L's 

e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group would s e l l power t o l a s t r e s o r t 

customers, people who had f a i l e d t o choose a s u p p l i e r . 

Can you c l a r i f y the cost, how the p r i c e of t h a t power 

would be determined? 

A. I t i s my understanding t h a t t h a t power would be 
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p r i c e d w i t h no p r o f i t markup as I say i n my testimony, t h a t 

i t would be the wholesale market p r i c e , a c q u i s i t i o n cost, i n 

other words, of the power, and t h a t the company would also 

i n t e n d t o recover any procurement costs, but not any general 

overhead costs i n t h a t p r i c e of power. 

Q. I s i t your understanding t h a t the company w i l l 

be i n the business of marketing t h i s power as a product t o 

r e t a i l customers? 

A. My understanding i s t h a t the company's i n t e n t i o n 

i s not t o be aggressively marketing t h a t t o t r y t o create a 

business out of i t . Independent of t h e i r i n t e n t i o n , I can 

t e l l you t h a t the absence of p r o f i t o p p o r t u n i t y , since there 

i s no p r o f i t markup on the power and the T&D revenues would 

come anyway from whoever supplies the power, the company 

does not have an i n c e n t i v e t o b u i l d a business, i f you w i l l , 

or aggressively t r y t o market t h i s power. 

Q. I s there any reason t o be concerned t h a t 

aggressive r e t a i l marketers w i l l not be able t o compete 

e f f e c t i v e l y against t h i s service? 

A. No; except i n s o f a r as market p r i c e s are d r i v e n 

t o bump people up against the r a t e cap, then t h a t would, as 

I i n d i c a t e d i n my testimony, create some i n c e n t i v e f o r 

customers t o want t o buy a t the r a t e cap i f market p r i c e s 

are much higher, but t h a t i s a complaint about the r a t e cap, 

not about any aspect of the company's claim. 
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Q. And one l a s t q u e s t i o n , Dr. K a l t . Would you t a k e 

a l o o k a t Enron Cross-Examination E x h i b i t No. 2, which i s 

t h e e x c e r p t from t h e Economic Report t o t h e P r e s i d e n t ? On 

t h a t same page where you were asked t o rea d d u r i n g t h e 

e x a m i n a t i o n by Mr. Ko h l e r , page 163, w i l l you rea d t h e l a s t 

f u l l p a ragraph on t h a t page b e g i n n i n g w i t h "Such f o r c e d 

s t r u c t u r a l s e p a r a t i o n " ? 

A. Sure. T h i s i s coming a f t e r t h e d i s c u s s i o n about 

d i v e s t i t u r e as a p o s s i b l e s o l u t i o n . "Such f o r c e d s t r u c t u r a l 

s e p a r a t i o n h e l p s promote l e v e l - p l a y i n g - f i e l d c o m p e t i t i o n i n 

t h e u n r e g u l a t e d markets, b u t i t may s a c r i f i c e economies o f 

scope, e f f i c i e n c i e s i n j o i n t ownership and o p e r a t i o n o f 

r e l a t e d segments o f an i n d u s t r y . How t o p r e v e n t 

d i s c r i m i n a t i o n w i t h o u t u n d u l y s a c r i f i c i n g economies o f scope 

i s a c e n t r a l c h a l l e n g e i n a s s e s s i n g whether and under what 

safeguards t h e RBOCs sho u l d be p e r m i t t e d t o o f f e r l o n g 

d i s t a n c e s e r v i c e w h i l e t h e y s t i l l dominate l o c a l t e l e p h o n e 

networks; and whether e l e c t r i c u t i l i t i e s s h o u l d be a l l o w e d 

t o s e l l u n r e g u l a t e d power i n c o m p e t i t i o n w i t h r i v a l s w h i l e 

t h e y s t i l l c o n t r o l t h e v i t a l t r a n s m i s s i o n g r i d s . " 

MR. KAPLAN: Thank you. Dr. K a l t . Your Honor, w i t h 

t h a t we have no f u r t h e r q u e s t i o n s . We would j u s t l i k e t o 

r e s e r v e t h e o p p o r t u n i t y t o o f f e r i n t o evidence a d d i t i o n a l 

s e c t i o n s o f Dr. K a l t ' s r e p o r t " R e - E s t a b l i s h i n g t h e 

R e g u l a t o r y Market i n t h e E l e c t r i c U t i l i t y I n d u s t r y , " which 
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i s now E n v i r o n m e n t a l i s t s Cross-Examination E x h i b i t No. 1. 

JUDGE KASHI: I s t h e r e any f o l l o w - u p on t h a t , Mr. 

Zalcman? 

MR. ZALCMAN: No, Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Kohler? 

MR. KOHLER: No, Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you v e r y much. That which has 

been marked and i d e n t i f i e d as PP&L Statement No. 1 and 

E x h i b i t JPK-1, Statement No. IR and E x h i b i t JPK-2 a r e 

r e c e i v e d i n t o t h e e v i d e n t i a r y r e c o r d w i t h o u t o b j e c t i o n . 

(No response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: W i t h o u t o b j e c t i o n . 

(Whereupon, t h e documents marked as 

PP&L Statements Nos. 1 and IR and 

PP&L E x h i b i t s Nos. JPK-1 and JPK-2 

were r e c e i v e d i n eviden c e . ) 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you v e r y much, s i r . You are 

excused. 

(Witness excused.) 

MR. KAPLAN: Your Honor, PP&L c a l l s Robert M. 

Geneczko. 
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1 Whereupon, 

2 ROBERT M. GENECZKO 

3 having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as fo l l o w s : 

4 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

5 BY MR. KAPLAN: 

6 Q. Mr. Geneczko, do you have b e f o r e you Statement 

No. 13 o f Pennsylvania Power and L i g h t Company, which i s t h e 

d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y o f Robert Geneczko, c o n s i s t i n g o f 11 pages? 

9 A. I do. 

10 Q. And E x h i b i t s RMG-1, 2 and 3 t h e r e t o ? 

11 A. I do. 

12 Q. Do you have b e f o r e you Statement No. 13-R, the 

13 r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y o f Robert M. Geneczko, a statement o f 28 

14 pages? 

15 A. I do. 

16 Q. And E x h i b i t RMG-4 t h e r e t o ? 

17 A. Yes, I have t h a t as w e l l . 

18 MR. KAPLAN: Pursuant t o our proc e d u r e , Your Honor, I 

19 would s i m p l y ask t h e w i t n e s s whether he has any c o r r e c t i o n s 

20 t o t h a t e x h i b i t . 

21 THE WITNESS: Yes, I do. I have t h r e e t y p o s . On 

22 page 4, l i n e 11, 

23 BY MR. KAPLAN: 

24 Q. Of which e x h i b i t ? 

25 A. I'm s o r r y ; t h i s i s my r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y . 
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1 Q. Thank you. 

2 A. Statement 13-R, page 4, l i n e 11. I n s e r t the 

3 word " i t " a f t e r the word " i f . " I t should now read, "...but 

4 even by a s t r e t c h , i f i t were." 

•5 Again, r e b u t t a l , page 16, l i n e 11, about the middle 

6 of the l i n e i t says, " f u l l y l ocated value." That should 

7 read " f u l l y a l l o c a t e d value." 

8 And i n Statement RMG-4, page 2, the f i r s t l i n e under 

9 the heading "Communications t o Employees and Enforcement," 

10 i t should read, "Number 1, the code or conduct" -- I'm 

n sor r y ; "the code of conduct" -- two typos i n t h a t l i n e --

12 " w i l l be communicated," instead of "commercial." So where 

13 i t says "commercial," t h a t should say "communicated." 

14 Q. Thank you, Mr. Geneczko. 

15 MR. KAPLAN: With t h a t , Your Honor, we would l i k e t o 

16 o f f e r i n t o evidence Statement No. 13, Statement No. 13-R and 

17 E x h i b i t s RMG-1 through 4. 

18 JUDGE KASHI: Thank you. Subject t o any motions 

19 and/or o b j e c t i o n s , t h a t which has been p r e v i o u s l y marked 

20 w i l l be received i n t o the e v i d e n t i a r y record. 

21 (Whereupon, the documents were marked 

22 as PP&L Statements Nos. 13 and 13-R 

23 and PP&L Exhibits Nos. RMG-1 through 

24 RMG-4 for id e n t i f i c a t i o n , and were 

25 received i n evidence.) 
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MR. KAPLAN: Your Honor, we do have some very b r i e f 

o r a l r e j o i n d e r f o r Mr. Geneczko. 

JUDGE KASHI: Go ahead. 

BY MR. KAPLAN: 

Q. Mr. Geneczko, do you have any comment on the 

Environmentalists Witness Dirmeier's o p p o s i t i o n t o the use 

of PP&L's name by PP&L's r e t a i l energy supply group as 

st a t e d on pages 28 t o 34 of h i s s u r r e b u t t a l testimony? 

A. Yes, I do. That's Enron's witness, by the way. 

Q. I'm sorry. 

A. Yes, I do. Following up on Dr. Kalt's testimony 

and b a s i c a l l y confirming a p o i n t Mr. Dirmeier had made, PP&L 

w i l l make sure there i s no confusion among customers by 

e s t a b l i s h i n g c l e a r product branding. I n other words, i n 

dealings w i t h customers we w i l l c l e a r l y and e x p l i c i t l y 

d i s t i n g u i s h d e l i v e r y service and generation supply service 

as separate operations. 

Q. OCA Witness Alexander t e s t i f i e s on page 23 of 

her s u r r e b u t t a l testimony t h a t customer load p r o f i l e 

i n f o r m a t i o n provided t o PP&L's supply group should be made 

a v a i l a b l e t o a l l s u p p l i e r s . I s t h i s acceptable t o PP&L? 

A. There are a c t u a l l y two p o i n t s made by Witness 

Alexander, one has t o do w i t h the type of i n f o r m a t i o n , and 

one has to do w i t h the access already granted t o t h a t 

i n f o r m a t i o n . Witness Alexander r e f e r s t o load p r o f i l e s , 
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1 demographics f o r customer groups and suggests t h a t these 

2 groups do not re q u i r e s p e c i f i c customer s i g n - o f f f o r t h a t 

3 i n f o r m a t i o n t o be released. To the extent t h a t we make such 

4 i n f o r m a t i o n a v a i l a b l e t o any a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r , i n c l u d i n g 

5 PP&L's s u p p l i e r , we w i l l make i t a v a i l a b l e t o a l l under 

6 comparable terms and circumstances. 

7 i n response t o the second p o r t i o n of t h a t , I have 

8 confirmed t h a t the a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r , t h a t i s PP&L's r e t a i l 

9 e l e c t r i c supply group, does not have access t o t h a t 

10 i n f o r m a t i o n . 

11 Q. Thank you. 

12 Several witnesses, such as Enron's Mr. Dirmeier, f o r 

13 example, at pages 26 and 27 of h i s s u r r e b u t t a l testimony, 

14 and OCA's Witness Alexander, at page 24 of her s u r r e b u t t a l 

15 testimony, have commented on j o i n t marketing by the d e l i v e r y 

16 group and a l t e r n a t i v e s u p p l i e r s . Can you please c l a r i f y 

17 PP&L's p o s i t i o n f o r the record? 

18 A. Yes. We in t e n d t o continue t o j o i n t market 

19 where i t i s concerning t h i n g s s p e c i f i c a l l y concerning 

20 economic development. I t has been PP&L's long-standing 

21 t r a d i t i o n t o help a t t r a c t new i n d u s t r i e s and businesses i n t o 

22 the area, and we w i l l j o i n t market not only w i t h our own 

23 r e t a i l energy supply group, but we w i l l j o i n t market w i t h 

24 anyone who would help b r i n g a d d i t i o n a l i n d u s t r y i n t o the 

25 State of Pennsylvania. 
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Q. Just t o c l a r i f y , what p a r t of t h a t j o i n t product 

w i l l the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group be o f f e r i n g ? 

A. B a s i c a l l y wire service, transmission, 

d i s t r i b u t i o n , t r a n s p o r t a t i o n . We w i l l not engage i n any 

ki l o w a t t - h o u r marketing, i f you would l i k e t o term i t 

k i l o w a t t - h o u r marketing. 

MR. KAPLAN: Thank you, Your Honor. That i s a l l the 

r e j o i n d e r we have. Mr. Geneczko i s a v a i l a b l e f o r cross-

examination . 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Kohler? 

MR. KOHLER: Thank you, Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. Good afternoon, Mr. Geneczko. 

A. Good afternoon. 

Q. I ' l l be r e l a t i v e l y b r i e f and h o p e f u l l y t r y t o 

keep thi n g s moving. 

I s i t your p o s i t i o n t h a t there should be no 

d i f f e r e n c e i n the code of conduct which should be applicable 

at the e a r l y stages of competition as t o the code of conduct 

t h a t would be applicab l e i n a mature competitive market? 

A. Yes, i t i s . 

Q. You may have j u s t blew by me i n your o r a l 

r e j o i n d e r ; you may have j u s t said t h a t . You may have 

already answered t h i s question, and I apologize. I n 
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1 r e f e r r i n g you t o page 3 of your s u r r e b u t t a l , l i n e s 15 to 

2 17 --

3 MR. KAPLAN: I believe i t ' s r e b u t t a l , j u s t t o make 

4 the record c l e a r . 

5 MR. KOHLER: I apologize. 

6 THE WITNESS: Yes. Go ahead. I'm there. 

7 BY MR. KOHLER: 

8 Q. I believe you say t h a t PP&L has been operating 

9 as though i t s proposed code of conduct was i n e f f e c t as of 

10 the date of the f i l i n g ; i s t h a t correct? 

11 A. That i s c o r r e c t . We have conducted t r a i n i n g 

12 sessions, have had in f o r m a t i o n i n our i n t e r n a l p u b l i c a t i o n s . 

13 My own d i r e c t boss has warned us on no u n c e r t a i n terms t h a t 

14 we w i l l act as i f t h i s i s i n place r i g h t now. 

15 Q. When you say i n e f f e c t , does t h a t mean t h a t each 

16 of these p r o v i s i o n s i s ap p l i c a b l e , f o r example, t o the 

17 generation supply group now? 

18 A. Yes. 

19 Q. What do you mean by " i n e f f e c t " ? 

20 A. " I n e f f e c t " b a s i c a l l y says t h a t the code, as i t 

21 i s attached t o my testimony, the con d i t i o n s of those codes 

22 are expected t o be followed by a l l PP&L employees. 

23 Q. For example, and t h i s i s a p o i n t t h a t you may 

24 have said, f o r the generation supply group t o get -- and I'm 

25 r e f e r r i n g t o the f i r s t - -
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A. Load p r o f i l e s . 

Q. the f i r s t p o i n t of the code of conduct under 

r e s t r i c t e d access t o in f o r m a t i o n . 

For i n d i v i d u a l customer consumption, the generation 

supply group does not have access t o t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n ; i s 

t h a t correct? 

A. That i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. Let me ask you how the code applies i n the two-

year p e r i o d of phase-in t o d i r e c t access. I believe the 

way - -

A. I'm sor r y ; I d i d n ' t hear t h a t . 

Q. I n the two-year phase-in f o r d i r e c t access. 

A. Okay. 

Q. I believe the way your proposal works, the 

generation supply group w i l l continue t o provide service t o 

customers who are not e l i g i b l e t o choose; i s t h a t r i g h t ? 

A. That i s my understanding, yes. 

Q. And, i n f a c t , t h a t generation supply group i s 

p r o v i d i n g generation t o a l l PP&L customers now; i s th a t 

r i g h t ? 

A. Right now, yes. 

Q. Were you here f o r Professor K a l t ' s testimony 

t h i s morning and t h i s afternoon? 

A. Yes, I was, although s i t t i n g back there I 

couldn't hear a b s o l u t e l y everything. 
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1 MR. FOGEL: Same t h i n g over here. 

2 (Laughter.) 

3 BY MR. KOHLER: 

4 Q. Did you hear him t e s t i f y as t o h i s 

5 recommendation t h a t a code include c r i s p e d i c t s as opposed 

6 t o s p e c i f i c language? 

7 A. Yes, I d i d , and I remember reading t h a t i n h i s 

8 testimony. 

9 Q. And you looked a t page 3 5 of h i s testimony where 

10 i t l i s t s the c r i s p edicts? 

11 A. I'm sure I have, yes. 

12 Q. Do you believe t h a t a l l of those c r i s p e d i c t s 

13 are included i n RMG-4? 

14 A. I bel i e v e they are, yes. 

15 Q. And so, i f the code i s subject t o i n t e r p r e t a t i o n 

16 at any p o i n t i n time, we can r e f e r back t o those c r i s p 

17 e d i c t s and i n t e r p r e t the code; i s t h a t f a i r ? 

18 A. Yes, as w e l l as the implementation of the ac t u a l 

19 r o l l - o u t of the code. We intend t o make i t ab s o l u t e l y c l e a r 

20 t o a l l employees. 

21 Q. Just a p o i n t of c l a r i f i c a t i o n . I'm going t o 

9:?. b r i e f l y go through each of the p r o v i s i o n s , maybe one 

23 question f o r each. 

24 On number 1 there where you're l i s t i n g persons who 

25 have access t o c o n f i d e n t i a l i n f o r m a t i o n , where i t says " f o r 
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the purpose of customer b i l l i n g , supply scheduling, 

r e c o n c i l i a t i o n , s u p p l i e r payments and customer assistance," 

3 should t h a t be "or customer assistance"? 

4 A. I'm so r r y ; I'm not where you are. 

5 Q. I'm sorry. Code of conduct p r o v i s i o n number 1 

6 under "Segregation and Other R e s t r i c t e d Access t o 

In f o r m a t i o n . " 

A. Yes. 

9 Q. At the end of t h a t f i r s t paragraph. My question 

10 i s , would an employee have t o be involved i n a l l of those 

11 f u n c t i o n s or i s t h a t "and" at the end there more 

12 a p p r o p r i a t e l y an "or"? 

13 A. "Or" i s more appropriate. 

14 Q. Throughout the code you have reference t o 

15 s u p p l i e r s . I take i t t h a t the reference t o s u p p l i e r means 

ifi a l l e l e c t r i c generation s u p p l i e r s i n c l u d i n g the generation 

17 supply group; i s t h a t correct? 

18 A. That i s c o r r e c t . 

L9 Q. I n the f i r s t p r o v i s i o n of the code of conduct 

20 where i t i n d i c a t e s t h a t i n d i v i d u a l customer consumption i s 

21 c o n f i d e n t i a l i n f o r m a t i o n t h a t requires the permission of the 

22 customer i n order to be released t o any s u p p l i e r , how or 

23 would t h a t r u l e apply t o aggregated customer consumption 

24 information? 

25 A. That was b a s i c a l l y what I had j u s t gone through 
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1 i n r e j o i n d e r . From a standpoint of aggregated customer 

2 i n f o r m a t i o n , t o the extent t h a t we would release i t , we 

•3 would release i t under the same terms and circumstances t o 

4 a l l s u p p l i e r s . As Witness Alexander p o i n t s out, i t ' s l i k e l y 

5 t h a t no one customer has t o sign o f f t o release t h a t 

6 i n f o r m a t i o n . 

7 Q. I'm sorry I missed t h a t . So you c l a r i f i e d t h a t 

8 t h a t i n f a c t i s not c o n f i d e n t i a l i n f o r m a t i o n under t h i s 

9 rule? 

10 A. That's c o r r e c t . We have not developed --

11 Q. And number 2 would not k i c k i n ; i s t h a t correct? 

12 A. That's c o r r e c t . Likewise, we have not made a 

13 d e c i s i o n as t o whether or not we w i l l release t h a t type of 

14 i n f o r m a t i o n g e n e r a l l y as of yet, but i f we do 

15 Q. When you say gene r a l l y , beyond -- t o those other 

16 than suppliers? 

17 A. No. S p e c i f i c a l l y t o s u p p l i e r s . We have not 

18 decided we w i l l or w i l l not, e x a c t l y . 

19 Q. But i f you do release i t , you w i l l release i t at 

20 the same time, i n the same manner, t o a l l s u p p l i e r s , --

21 A. Exactly. 

" Q. i n c l u d i n g generation suppliers? 

23 A. Yes, s i r . 

24 Q. Moving on t o assignment of r e s p o n s i b i l i t i e s . I t 

25 says "employees i n the generation supply group d i r e c t l y 
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1 involved." What d i d you intend by using the term 

2 " d i r e c t l y " ? 

3 A. " D i r e c t l y involved," b a s i c a l l y , you could take 

4 i t back t o what I ' l l c a l l f o u r buckets of i n f o r m a t i o n t h a t 

5 we j u s t decided, buckets being customer-specific 

6 i n f o r m a t i o n , customer-aggregated i n f o r m a t i o n , s u p p l i e r 

7 i n f o r m a t i o n , and f a c i l i t y i n f o r m a t i o n . Any employees having 

access t o t h a t type of i n f o r m a t i o n , and which having access 

9 would confer an undue competitive advantage, t h a t ' s what we 

10 mean by t h a t term. 

11 Q. Those are the four buckets of --

12 A. Yes. 

13 Q- -- employees t h a t are d i r e c t l y i n v o l ved i n 

14 marketing? 

15 A. Yes. That's f o u r types of i n f o r m a t i o n . 

16 Employees having access t o t h a t type of i n f o r m a t i o n , yes. 

17 Q. My problem i s w i t h the word " d i r e c t l y " . I f you 

18 defi n e the fo u r groups t h a t are involved i n marketing 

19 energy, why do you need the term " d i r e c t l y " ? Are there 

20 employees t h a t are i n d i r e c t l y involved i n marketing 

21 information? 

22 A. No. We could scratch the word " d i r e c t l y , " i f 

23 you l i k e . 

24 Q. Thank you. That would be h e l p f u l . 

25 A. Okay. Our p o i n t i s t h a t a j a n i t o r ought t o be 
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1 able t o go from one group t o the other. 

2 Q. Does the code provide any r e s t r i c t i o n on an 

3 employee t h a t perhaps was involved i n one of those four 

4 buckets t h a t changed assignment so t h a t p o t e n t i a l l y i t was 

5 aware t h a t t h a t employee had what has been defined as 

6 c o n f i d e n t i a l i n f o r m a t i o n change assignments completely out 

7 of marketing a c t i v i t i e s -- would t h a t type of employee be 

8 subject t o number 1 under "Assignment of R e s p o n s i b i l i t i e s " ? 

9 A. I'm not sure I'm f o l l o w i n g your question. 

10 Q. Would i t apply i n any cases t o employees who, i n 

11 the recent past, not at the time of t r a n s f e r but i n the 

12 recent past, were i n one of the fo u r buckets? 

13 A. May they be transferred? The answer i s yes, 

14 they may be t r a n s f e r r e d . 

15 Let me c l a r i f y t h a t . At the p o i n t they are 

16 t r a n s f e r r e d , they no longer have access t o t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n . 

17 At the p o i n t at which they l e f t t h e i r o l d p o s i t i o n , they no 

18 longer have access t o th a t i n f o r m a t i o n . 

19 Q. So the f a c t t h a t they only had access to th a t 

20 type of i n f o r m a t i o n i n the recent past would not preclude 

21 the t r a n s f e r ; i s t h a t correct? 

2? A. That's c o r r e c t . 

23 MR. KOHLER: Bear w i t h me f o r one second. 

24 (Pause. 

25 
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1 BY MR. KOHLER: 

2 Q. I n the phrase i n number 1 under "Assignment of 

3 R e s p o n s i b i l i t i e s " i t says, "involved i n marketing energy t o 

4 customers choosing competitive generation service" -- since 

5 you defined the four buckets, I ' l l withdraw t h a t question. 

6 Let's move on t o c o m p a r a b i l i t y on page 2. 

7 A. Yes. 

8 Q. I'm p a r t i c u l a r l y i n t e r e s t e d i n the p r o v i s i o n 

9 r e l a t e d t o t y i n g of products. I b e l i e v e c o m p a r a b i l i t y 

10 number 1 precludes w i l l not c o n d i t i o n any discount t o a 

11 customer, but i t ' s a p p l i c a t i o n i s r e s t r i c t e d t o the 

12 generation supply group; i s t h a t correct? 

13 A. Yes; t h a t ' s c o r r e c t . 

14 Q. Would t h i s p a r t i c u l a r p r o v i s i o n p r o h i b i t the 

15 t y i n g of services, the t y i n g of two services, both of which 

16 were provided by the d e l i v e r y group? 

17 A. Would you r e s t a t e the question, please? 

18 Q. Let me give you a h y p o t h e t i c a l question or else 

19 the question i s going t o be confusing. What about the t y i n g 

20 of the discount t o using the d e l i v e r y group f o r a s i n g l e 

21 b i l l , i s t h a t precluded? 

22 A. I ' l l ask the question. Could you c l a r i f y t h a t 

23 one more time? What about the t y i n g what? 

24 Q. Well, you're aware t h a t the Act allows, by 

25 anybody's i n t e r p r e t a t i o n , allows the d e l i v e r y group to 
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1 provide a s i n g l e b i l l ? 

2 A. That's c o r r e c t . 

3 Q. At a minimum, allows the d e l i v e r y group t o 

4 provide a s i n g l e b i l l , or allows two b i l l s i f t h a t ' s what 

5 the customer wants. 

6 A. Correct. 

7 Q. At a minimum. 

A. Yes. 

9 Q. Would t h i s p r o v i s i o n -- and t h a t b i l l i n g service 

10 i s provided by the d e l i v e r y group? 

11 A. Correct. 

12 Q. I s t h a t r i g h t ? 

13 A. That's c o r r e c t . 

14 Q. Would t h i s p r o v i s i o n p r o h i b i t t y i n g of the kind 

15 of a discount t o the d e l i v e r y group p r o v i d i n g a s i n g l e b i l l ? 

16 Am I being clear? 

17 A. Let me t r y i t back t o you. Are you saying we 

18 can discount b i l l i n g services? 

19 Q. No. Can you t i e a discount t o co n t i n u i n g t o use 

20 the u t i l i t y f o r a s i n g l e b i l l as opposed t o the generation 

21 s u p p l i e r f o r two b i l l s ? 

A. No, we cannot. 

23 Q. Okay. 

24 A. Thank you. 

25 MR. KAPLAN: Mr. Kohler, t h a t ' s without regard t o 
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whether we can discount a t a r i f f e d r a t e . 

MR. KOHLER: Fai r enough. 

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. Can you discount a t a r i f f e d rate? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Did you s e r i o u s l y ask t h a t question? 

MR. KOHLER: No, Your Honor. 

(Laughter.) 

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. Related t o com p a r a b i l i t y standard number 3. 

A. Yes. 

Q. Just a p o i n t of c l a r i f i c a t i o n . What i t says i s 

"The e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group w i l l process requests f o r 

access by a l l generation s u p p l i e r s i n a non-discriminatory 

manner." I assume t h a t t h a t also applies t o , f o r example, 

customers r e t u r n i n g t o the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group? 

A. Yes, i t does. 

Q. Even though the language doesn't seem t o imply 

t h a t ; i s t h a t r i g h t ? 

A. That's r i g h t . 

MR. KOHLER: Nothing f u r t h e r . Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: I'm sor r y ; t h a t ' s a l l you have, Mr. 

Kohler? 

MR. STEWART: He's done, Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Stewart. 
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1 MR. STEWART: I j u s t have one or two questions. Your 

2 Honor. 

3 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

4 BY MR. STEWART: 

5 Q. Good afternoon, Mr. Geneczko. My name i s Todd 

6 Stewart and I represent the M i d - A t l a n t i c Power Supply 

V Association. 

A. Good afternoon. 

9 Q. At page 8 of your d i r e c t testimony, I believe, 

10 you s t a t e t h a t one purpose of the proposed code of conduct 

11 i s -- and I t h i n k I have t h i s as a quote -- "to ensure t h a t 

12 the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y groups w i l l provide d e l i v e r y service 

13 i n a non-discriminatory manner"; i s t h a t correct? 

14 A. That's c o r r e c t . I'm not sure where you're 

15 reading from, but the words sound r i g h t . 

ifi Q. Would you agree then t h a t s u p p l i e r s should have 

17 access t o transmission and d i s t r i b u t i o n system and other 

18 s i m i l a r bottleneck f a c i l i t i e s on comparable terms and 

19 conditions? 

20 A. Yes. 

21 Q. Would you also agree t h a t the f a c t t h a t PP&L has 

29 c o n t r o l over the transmission and d i s t r i b u t i o n system has 

23 the p o t e n t i a l , and I use the word " p o t e n t i a l , " t o lead t o 

24 abuse? 

25 A. No, I would not agree because the tenet t h a t we 
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have c o n t r o l over the transmission system i s r e a l l y not 

proper any longer; the transmission system, i n e f f e c t , has 

been turned over t o the PJM Interc o n n e c t i o n f o r b a s i c a l l y 

day-to-day operation, determining and assigning access, 

t h i n g s of t h a t manner. 

Q. But then f o r the purposes of d i s t r i b u t i o n , would 

you agree w i t h t h a t statement? 

A. No. I belie v e , again, we have an o b l i g a t i o n t o 

t r a n s p o r t , and w i t h t h a t o b l i g a t i o n we w i l l hook up or allow 

access t o , backed up by the code of conduct, t o the 

d i s t r i b u t i o n system. 

MR. STEWART: I have nothing f u r t h e r , Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much. 

Mr. Fogel. 

MR. FOGEL: Thank you, Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. FOGEL: 

Q. Good afternoon, Mr. Geneczko. 

A- Good afternoon. 

Q. The s t r u c t u r e t h a t w i l l be i n place a f t e r t h i s 

proceeding comes t o i t s f r u i t i o n would i n v o l v e the holding 

company of PP&L Resources, under which there w i l l be one 

subs i d i a r y , which would be Pennsylvania Power and L i g h t , 

which would be the regulated u t i l i t y , w i t h the other 

operations of generation supply; correct? 

C O M M O N W E A L T H REPORTING COMPANY (717) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



568 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

g 

10 

i i 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A. No, t h a t i s not c o r r e c t . What w i l l happen i s 

PP&L, the u t i l i t y , w i l l have two f u n c t i o n s , i t w i l l have --

w e l l , a c t u a l l y , i t w i l l have three f u n c t i o n s , i t w i l l have 

the regulated p o r t i o n , the wires p o r t i o n , i f we c a l l i t t h a t 

way, a services group and a competitive, w e ' l l c a l l i t the 

generation supply group. Along w i t h t h a t are the other 

s u b s i d i a r i e s of PP&L Resources. 

Q. However, those f u n c t i o n a l groupings would s t i l l 

be under PP&L, which i n i t s e n t i r e t y would be a subsidiary 

of PP&L Resources? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And then the second s u b s i d i a r y of PP&L Resources 

would be a company c a l l e d Power Marketing Development 

Company? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And the t h i r d one would be Spectrum Energy 

Services Corp.? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. Now, would you agree, based on i n f o r m a t i o n 

supplied i n response t o i n t e r r o g a t o r i e s , t h a t Spectrum would 

be engaged i n the f o l l o w i n g a c t i v i t i e s : energy management, 

energy e f f i c i e n c y , operation and maintenance services, r a t e 

a n a l y s i s and n e g o t i a t i o n , energy supply e v a l u a t i o n and f u l l 

s ervice energy management? 

A. I believe t h a t ' s how the i n t e r r o g a t o r y was 
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answered. 

Q. Now, i f Spectrum wanted access t o PP&L's 

customer i n f o r m a t i o n base, would t h a t be allowed i n the new 

order? 

A. Again, there's two types of customer 

i n f o r m a t i o n . There i s i n d i v i d u a l customers; i f they were to 

have the i n d i v i d u a l customers release t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n or 

sign a release f o r t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n t o be provided, yes. I f 

i t had t o do w i t h customer aggregated i n f o r m a t i o n , whether 

i t be demographics or load p r o f i l e s , economic conditions, 

the answer would be we would consider i t , however, i f we 

provided i t t o Spectrum, i t would be provided t o a l l other 

e n t i t i e s , a l l other energy s u p p l i e r s , f o r instance, at the 

same time, i n the same manner. 

Q. Let's say Spectrum requested customer l i s t s t h a t 

were held by the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group of PP&L, what would 

be the process -- (a) would t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n be provided, 

and, i f so, what process, i f any, would you use t o determine 

whether t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n would be provided? 

A. The second one, I do not know the mechanics of 

the process. I n f a c t , I'm not even sure we have a process 

set f o r t h a t because -- w e l l , I don't know t h a t we have a 

process set f o r t h a t . 

Your f i r s t question i s , would i t be provided, and the 

answer i s , again, only t o the extent we provided i t t o a l l 

C O M M O N W E A L T H REPORTING COMPANY (717) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



570 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

other people i n t e r e s t e d i n the s u p p l i e r l i s t -- I'm sorry; 

a l l other e n t i t i e s i n t e r e s t e d i n the customer l i s t . 

Q. So are you saying i f there was another company 

t h a t was engaged i n the p r o v i s i o n of energy e f f i c i e n c y or 

energy management services, you would make t h a t l i s t 

a v a i l a b l e t o t h a t competitor of Spectrum? 

A. Only t o the extent -~ i n other words, I ' l l go 

back t o c o m p a r a b i l i t y . We w i l l grant i n f o r m a t i o n -- i f we 

choose t o l e t the i n f o r m a t i o n go, we w i l l grant i n f o r m a t i o n 

on comparable terms and circumstances. 

Q. Now, i f I could d i r e c t your a t t e n t i o n t o page 25 

of your r e b u t t a l testimony, beginning on l i n e s 1 through 8 

you i n d i c a t e t h a t the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group w i l l continue 

t o promote competitive products such as e l e c t r o n i c 

thermostats, power watch devices and heat comfort c o n t r o l s . 

I s t h a t a c o r r e c t reading of your testimony? 

A. You j u s t read the question; yes. 

Q. Okay. Well, l e t me ask you t h i s question more 

d i r e c t l y . W i l l the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group a c t u a l l y 

continue t o promote these types of products? 

A. I t h i n k the answer i s as stands, "The e l e c t r i c 

d e l i v e r y group may market such products t o customers w i t h i n 

the f r a n c h i s e t e r r i t o r y as a means of p r o v i d i n g customer-

o r i e n t e d services c l o s e l y associated w i t h safe and r e l i a b l e 

energy u t i l i z a t i o n . " 
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Q. Now, i n the question, I guess as you d r a f t e d i t , 

you use the term "competitive products." Do you see that? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Can you, i n your own words, e x p l a i n what you 

mean by t h a t term? 

A. Competitive products i s b a s i c a l l y -- i t says i t 

i s a v a i l a b l e from other sources i n the market. 

Q. So t h a t b a s i c a l l y i t would not be a regulated 

product, i t would be one which other competitors f r e e l y are 

able t o provide t h a t product? 

A. I'm not sure about power watch. I believe power 

watch may a c t u a l l y be a t a r i f f e d product. 

Q. When you say competitive products, you mean 

there are other providers who provide these type of 

products? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. Now, assume f o r the moment t h a t such market 

promotion a c t i v i t i e s take place, okay? I n those promotion 

a c t i v i t i e s , w i l l the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group have access t o 

customer data i n order t o conduct those promotional 

a c t i v i t i e s ? 

A. By d e f i n i t i o n , yes. 

Q. I n response t o -- l e t me step back. W i l l t h a t 

same data be made a v a i l a b l e t o other competitive providers 

of, l e t ' s say, e l e c t r o n i c thermostats, i f they request t h a t 
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data? 

A. We do not have a p o l i c y on t h a t a t t h i s p o i n t . 

We view t h i s proceeding here as lo o k i n g a t the a c t i v i t i e s of 

the generation side of business, not ne c e s s a r i l y what I 

continue t o c a l l the wire side of the business. We r e a l l y 

have not contemplated t h a t at t h i s j u n c t u r e . 

Q. Now, i f I could d i r e c t your a t t e n t i o n t o the 

company's response t o Enron's I n t e r r o g a t o r y Set I , Question 

2, which was dated May 19, 1997. 

A. Dated May 19, 1997; yes. 

Q. Right. On the second page, p a r t of your answer 

where you s t a t e , and I quote, "PP&L also proposes t o s e l l t o 

end-use customers energy-related services i n c l u d i n g but not 

l i m i t e d t o energy e f f i c i e n c y , energy a u d i t i n g and energy 

c o n s u l t i n g services." I s t h a t a c o r r e c t reading of your 

answer? 

Excuse me; could you p o i n t me t o t h a t again? A. 

I'm sorry. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

This w i l l j u s t go easier. 

That's probably r i g h t . 

Right here ( i n d i c a t i n g ) . 

(Document shown t o witness.) 

A. Yes. I'm there. Go ahead. 

Q. Now, when PP&L conducts these a c t i v i t i e s , w i l l 

t h a t be the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group t h a t w i l l be conducting 
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1 them? 

2 A. I n the context of t h i s answer, t h i s answer was 

3 intended f o r the f a c t of the a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r , PP&L's 

4 a l t e r n a t e generation s u p p l i e r , conducting these a c t i v i t i e s . 

5 Q. So t h a t would be -- I'm s t a r t i n g t o get a l i t t l e 

6 l o s t here w i t h a l l the d i f f e r e n t f u n c t i o n a l separations. 

7 Even the customer may get a l i t t l e confused, too. 

8 A. The competitive side. We'll c a l l i t t h a t . 

9 Q. That would be the competitive side of PP&L? 

10 A. Correct. 

11 Q. Now, i n conducting those a c t i v i t i e s , would the 

12 competitive side have access t o customer i n f o r m a t i o n and 

13 data t h a t ' s gathered by another f u n c t i o n a l group or any 

14 other f u n c t i o n a l group of PP&L? 

lo A. Again, only on comparable terms and conditions 

16 and circumstances. I n other words, i f we made i t a v a i l a b l e 

17 t o them, i t would be made a v a i l a b l e t o a l l comers at the 

18 same time, the same place, et cetera. 

19 Q. Now, i n response t o PPA's I n t e r r o g a t o r y No. 9, 

20 you had i n d i c a t e d t h a t the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group w i l l 

21 continue t o promote the use of energy e f f i c i e n t e l e c t r o ­

ns technologies t o i t s customers t o enhance the e f f e c t i v e 

23 u t i l i z a t i o n of PP&L's f a c i l i t i e s and economic development 

24 w i t h i n PP&L's service t e r r i t o r y . 

25 A. Yes. 
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1 Q. Could you e x p l a i n what you mean by energy 

2 e f f i c i e n t electro-technologies? 

3 A. Yes. PP&L has had a h i s t o r y of e s s e n t i a l l y 

4 h e l p i n g t o make businesses more competitive by applying new 

5 technology. For instance, I ' l l c i t e an example. From an 

6 environmental standpoint, the use of lacquers and other 

7 p a i n t s and adhesives has caused some environmental problems, 

8 or has the p o t e n t i a l t h a t i t could cause some environmental 

9 problems, so from a customer standpoint, we have helped set 

10 up education where t h a t customer can go and watch i t ' s 

11 c a l l e d powders being a p p l i e d f o r pigment, and I can't give 

12 an example t o what, l e t ' s c a l l i t the casing of a pump as 

13 opposed t o spraying, using lacquers and oil-based p a i n t s . 

14 We do not charge f o r t h a t service. The p o i n t i s t o keep the 

15 customer more competitive. 

16 Q. Now, you've i n d i c a t e d i n a couple of your 

17 responses t h a t i n c e r t a i n s i t u a t i o n s , i f customer data i s 

18 provided, i t w i l l be provided comparably t o a l l providers of 

19 such products and services. 

20 A. Correct. 

21 Q. I n a s c e r t a i n i n g the value -- l e t me step back. 

22 Would you agree t h a t the customer-related i n f o r m a t i o n and 

23 data has been acquired by the company through the exercise 

24 of i t s monopoly function? 

25 A. I would agree i t has been gathered over h i s t o r y 
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while we were one company c a l l e d Pennsylvania Power and 

L i g h t . 

Q. Has the company made any e f f o r t t o determine 

what the f a i r market value of t h a t customer l i s t and 

customer data is? 

A. I am not aware of such studies. 

Q. Now, assume f o r a moment t h a t there was -- l e t ' s 

say i t turned out t h a t per customer i t comes out t o $10.00, 

j u s t t o take a --

A. Our customers are worth more than $10.00, but 

t h a t ' s okay. 

Q. And assume, however, t h a t the a c t u a l a l l o c a t e d 

cost of service per lead came out t o $2.00. What would be 

the charge t o e i t h e r Spectrum or t o the competitive 

operations f o r t h a t customer data, would i t be the f a i r 

market value or your a l l o c a t e d cost? 

A. Again, I am not aware of such p o l i c y , and i t ' s 

h y p o t h e t i c a l ; I won't provide an answer because I j u s t don't 

know what we would be t h i n k i n g on t h a t p o i n t . 

Q. Would you, however, agree, as a conceptual 

matter, t h a t i n order t o maximize the r e t u r n f o r ratepayers, 

the company should endeavor t o o b t a i n the highest value f o r 

any assets t h a t i t can i f i t disposes or s e l l s those assets? 

A. I n p r i n c i p l e , yes. 

MR. FOGEL: I have nothing f u r t h e r . Thank you. 
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1 JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much, Mr. Fogel. 

2 Mr. Kleppinger? 

3 MR. KLEPPINGER: We have no questions, Your Honor. 

4 JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Caplan. 

5 MR. CAPLAN: Yes. Thank you, Your Honor. I have 

6 j u s t a few questions. 

7 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

8 BY MR. CAPLAN: 

9 Q. What i s the mechanism f o r enf o r c i n g the code 

10 other than i n t e r n a l d i s c i p l i n e ? I s there any proposal or 

11 concept f o r dealing w i t h v i o l a t i o n s which, f o r example, have 

12 some k i n d of negative impact on the a b i l i t y of a competitor, 

13 a t h i r d p a r t y , t o compete e f f e c t i v e l y w i t h PP&L? 

14 A. You're asking what we would pay a t h i r d p a r t y, 

15 and --

16 Q. No, no. I'm i n t e r e s t e d i n what the enforcement 

17 mechanism i s other than i n t e r n a l d i s c i p l i n a r y proceedings 

18 w i t h i n the company. I s there any contemplation f o r having 

19 some form of outside review of compliance? 

20 A. There i s a dispute r e s o l u t i o n procedure, as 

21 noted i n the l a s t p o i n t of the code, but other than t h a t , 

22 no. 

23 Q. How does t h a t work? I s t h a t defined anywhere? 

24 A. I t i s under development at t h i s p o i n t . 

25 Q. Would you admit t h a t the independence of the 
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1 a r b i t e r s of t h i s dispute r e s o l u t i o n procedure would be of 

2 s i g n i f i c a n c e t o the e f f i c a c y of the procedure i t s e l f ? 

3 A. That seems reasonable. 

4 Q. Would you also admit t h a t whatever procedure i s 

implemented would have t o be one t h a t provided expeditious 

6 r e s o l u t i o n since we're dealing w i t h a dynamic economic 

7 marketplace? 

A. Once again, t h a t seems reasonable. 

9 Q. Was i t contemplated t h a t t h i s procedure would be 

10 conducted by outsi d e r s other than PP&L, or has t h a t not yet 

11 been addressed? 

12 A. That has not yet been addressed, but t h a t o p t i o n 

13 has been discussed. 

14 Q. I s i t your understanding t h a t the d e f i n i t i o n of 

15 t h a t procedure would be included i n the f i n a l submission t o 

16 the PUC i n t h i s proceeding, or would i t be something t h a t 

17 would be provided l a t e r ? 

18 A. I can't answer t h a t f o r sure, but I believe we 

19 would l i k e t o have t h a t done before the proceeding i s 

20 concluded. 

21 Q. I s i t going t o be subject t o review during these 

22 hearings, t o your knowledge, or would t h a t have t o be 

23 addressed i n some subsequent f i l i n g ? 

24 A. I do not know. 

25 Q. You i n d i c a t e d t h a t t r a n s f e r s of personnel from 
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the regulated arm t o the competitive arm or vice-versa would 

be published on PP&L's OASIS; i s t h a t correct? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. What i s the i n t e n t of doing t h a t , i n other 

words, f o r the p u b l i c at large? What advantage, i f any, 

would t h a t a f f o r d members of the p u b l i c who would f i n d t h i s 

on the I n t e r n e t ? 

A. F i r s t of a l l , i f I r e c a l l r i g h t , i t ' s a FERC 

requirement t h a t we do so, but what i t does i s i t ' s k i n d of 

l i k e Sunshine, i t opens i t up and suggests i f you see one 

person t r a n s f e r r i n g back and f o r t h , p a r t i c u l a r l y at maybe 

the same l e v e l versus a promotion, t h a t would send up, I 

be l i e v e , a red f l a g t h a t says: they're doing i t f o r the 

purpose of what I c a l l e d r e v o l v i n g door, the purpose of 

t r a n s f e r r i n g i n f o r m a t i o n , competitive i n f o r m a t i o n , as 

opposed t o f o r the betterment of the company or the 

betterment of the i n d i v i d u a l . 

Q. I n your r e b u t t a l testimony, I be l i e v e i t was, or 

i t may have been i n your d i r e c t , you t a l k e d about having the 

corporate a u d i t i n g d i v i s i o n on some basis do i n t e r n a l audits 

of, I assume, complaints w i t h the code. 

A. Yes. 

Q. Are those a u d i t s going t o be made a v a i l a b l e t o 

the p u b l i c on the OASIS or i n some other form, or are they 

going t o be e x c l u s i v e l y i n t e r n a l t o PP&L's own management? 
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1 A. That procedure i s being developed by the 

2 a u d i t i n g department now, and I do not know what they intend 

3 t o do at t h i s p o i n t . 

4 Q. And as f a r as you are aware, there i s no current 

5 r e g u l a t i o n t h a t would r e q u i r e the PUC t o conduct an audit i n 

6 compliance w i t h such codes on any k i n d of p e r i o d i c basis; am 

I correct? 

A. I am not aware of such a p r o v i s i o n . 

9 Q. Now, i s there any plan w i t h regard t o minimizing 

10 the temptation t o breach the code, t o minimize or el i m i n a t e 

11 i n c e n t i v e compensation f o r those employees t h a t are i n f a c t 

12 involved i n the competitive sale of e l e c t r i c i t y i n the open 

13 market? Do you understand what I'm saying? You could 

14 compensate these people by f i x e d salary, you could 

15 compensate them by sa l a r y plus a commission, et cetera, and 

16 you could get more and more performance-related measures of 

17 compensation which, I t h i n k you would agree, would tend t o 

18 increase the temptation t o cut corners i n order t o increase 

19 one' s 

20 A. The i n c e n t i v e compensation on the generation 

21 supply side, what you're r e a l l y saying i s they have to f i n d 

22 a way t o mole themselves back i n t o the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y 

23 group t o get t h a t s p e c i f i c i n f o r m a t i o n . I don't see t h a t as 

24 e a s i l y happening, and I believe our code of conduct stands 

25 i n place. 
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MR. KAPLAN: I have no f u r t h e r questions, thank you. 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Burgraff? 

MR. BURGRAFF: We have a few questions, Your Honor. 

Mr. M u l l i n s i s going t o ask them. 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Mullins? 

MR. MULLINS: Thank you. Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MULLINS: 

Q. Good afternoon. My name i s James A. M u l l i n s . 

I'm one of the attorneys l i t i g a t i n g t h i s case on behalf of 

Pennsylvania OCA. 

A. Good afternoon. 

Q. Mr. Geneczko, I ' d l i k e t o d i r e c t you t o page 24 

of your r e b u t t a l testimony. There you discuss j o i n t 

marketing between the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group and the 

generation supply group? 

A. Yes. 

Q. On l i n e 3, you also s t a t e t h a t comparable 

o p p o r t u n i t i e s w i l l be a v a i l a b l e t o a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r s ; i s 

t h a t correct? 

A. That's c o r r e c t , and again, s p e c i f i c a l l y i n the 

area of economic development. 

Q. Now, what s o r t of documentation w i l l t here be as 

f a r as any j o i n t marketing a c t i v i t i e s undertaken by the 

e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group and the generation supply group? 
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A. We have not worked out any procedures such as 

t h a t . 

Q. What s o r t of time frame are we lo o k i n g a t as f a r 

as when you w i l l have worked out t h a t p a r t i c u l a r p r o v i s i o n ? 

A. Would you r e s t a t e your f i r s t question? Maybe I 

d i d n ' t understand i t . 

Q. You s t a t e t h a t the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group w i l l 

engage i n j o i n t marketing of supply products w i t h the 

generation supply group, and i f they do, comparable 

o p p o r t u n i t i e s w i l l be made a v a i l a b l e t o a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r s . 

I want t o know what s o r t of documentation w i l l PP&L 

undertake as f a r as app r i s i n g a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r s and the 

p u b l i c i n general as t o what a c t i v i t i e s they have undertaken 

w i t h the generation supply group. 

Q. F i r s t , the operative word i s not " w i l l , " i t ' s 

"may". Again, we have not devised any such procedures, and 

we have not contemplated a time frame f o r d e v i s i n g such 

procedures. 

Q. Who would be the sole determiner of what a 

comparable opportunity is? 

A. I t would be the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y u n i t . 

Q. Would an a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r be made aware of 

previous j o i n t marketing a c t i v i t i e s ? 

A. Oh, yes. For instance, we may b r i n g t h a t up on 

the OASIS or some other common r e p o r t i n g forum. Let's put 
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t h i s i n perspective. I f we're doing economic development — 

l e t ' s kind of give an example; I t h i n k t h a t might work best; 

a couple of ways we've done economic development. 

We have e s s e n t i a l l y provided funding f o r pro p e r t y 

s i t e s i n the form of low i n t e r e s t loans or helped develop 

backbone systems. 

I n the f u t u r e world, t h a t may or may not be the case, 

but I would suspect more than l i k e l y , r a t h e r than the 

d e l i v e r y u n i t coming up w i t h the sales lead, I could see 

someone such as an Enron or an a l t e r n a t e generation s u p p l i e r 

saying, " I understand t h a t such and such a company would 

l i k e t o locate i n Pennsylvania and h i s options are I l l i n o i s 

or C a l i f o r n i a . And we'd l i k e you as the wires company, we 

understand the s i t e i s w i t h i n the PP&L service t e r r i t o r y , we 

would l i k e you t o j o i n us and develop a package and b r i n g i t 

t o the customer t o show him along w i t h a l o c a l t a x package 

and anything else t h a t we could develop t o show the customer 

the b e n e f i t s of l o c a t i n g i n Pennsylvania versus I l l i n o i s or 

C a l i f o r n i a . " That's the type of a c t i v i t y we're t a l k i n g 

about here. 

Q. Say i n May of a f u t u r e year, the e l e c t r i c 

d e l i v e r y group engages i n a j o i n t marketing a c t i v i t y w i t h 

the generation supply group. When would an a l t e r n a t e 

s u p p l i e r be apprised of t h a t p a r t i c u l a r a c t i v i t y ? 

A. I don't know. I would suggest i t would have t o 
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be r a t h e r immediate. 

Q- Continuing on page 24, you r e f e r t o the e l e c t r i c 

d e l i v e r y group and the generation supply group. 

A. Yes. 

Q. Do you have any idea what the o f f i c i a l name of 

the generation supply group w i l l be? 

A. I am aware t h a t t h a t i s under discussion at t h i s 

stage of the game. 

Q. Once again, what s o r t of time frame are we 

loo k i n g at as f a r as t h a t determination? 

A. You have t o t a l k t o my management about t h a t . I 

honestly cannot answer t h a t question. I do not know. 

Q. What about the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group? What 

w i l l be the o f f i c i a l name of t h a t p a r t i c u l a r e n t i t y w i t h i n 

PP&L? 

A. I do not know. 

Q. What steps has PP&L undertaken or what steps 

does PP&L plan on undertaking t o insure t h a t a l l customers 

are aware t h a t there i s a regulated p o r t i o n of the e n t i t y 

and an unregulated p o r t i o n of the e n t i t y ? 

A. I believe t h a t probably could be addressed 

b e t t e r by Don Lennon who i s a witness l a t e r on f o r customer 

education. But having said t h a t , I do not know of any 

s p e c i f i c steps. 

MR. MULLINS: Your Honor, i f I may, I ' d l i k e t o 
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provide the witness w i t h a copy of the Massachusetts 

Department of Public U t i l i t y Statute of Conduct regarding 

e l e c t r i c d i s t r i b u t i o n companies w i t h i n t h a t s t a t e . 

JUDGE KASHI: To what end, s i r ? 

MR. MULLINS: Pardon me? 

JUDGE KASHI: To what end? 

MR. MULLINS: This p a r t i c u l a r document sets f o r t h 

p r o h i b i t i o n s promulgated by the DPU i n Massachusetts as t o 

how an EDC should i n t e r a c t w i t h i t s a f f i l i a t e . 

JUDGE KASHI: And what r e l a t i o n does i t have t o 

Pennsylvania? 

MR. MULLINS: I would l i k e t o a s c e r t a i n t h i s 

witness's opinions as t o some of these p r o h i b i t i o n s set 

f o r t h i n Massachusetts. 

MR. KAPLAN: Your Honor, we have t h i s Pennsylvania 

s t a t u t e , Pennsylvania law. I t seems t o me t h a t 

Massachusetts i s not t e r r i b l y r e l e v a n t t o t h i s proceeding. 

We don't know what the law i s . We don't know what 

neg o t i a t i o n s were involved i n achieving t h a t code of 

conduct. 

JUDGE KASHI: I f there are questions t h a t you want t o 

formulate based upon t h a t w ithout r e f e r r i n g t o i t — I mean, 

I j u s t don't see any need t o b r i n g i n something from 

Massachusetts i n t o t h i s hearing. 

MR. MULLINS: I f you p r e f e r , we can do i t t h a t way. 
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JUDGE KASHI: You can j u s t ask him the questions, do 

you t h i n k t h i s should be i n or t h a t should be i n , 

h y p o t h e t i c a l l y , f i n e . I q u i t e f r a n k l y don't care what's 

going on i n Massachusetts. 

MR. MULLINS: That's f i n e . Your Honor. We'll proceed 

t h a t way. 

BY MR. MULLINS: 

Q. Mr. Geneczko, i s i t appropriate f o r an EDC and 

i t s generation a f f i l i a t e t o share employees? 

A. No, i t i s not. 

Q. How come? 

A. Our code already addresses t h a t , but sharing of 

employees would suggest t h a t you have an employee t h a t has 

an assignment on both sides of the f i r e w a l l , both sides of 

the fence. And t h a t t o me i s a p r e s c r i p t i o n f o r i n f o r m a t i o n 

t r a n s f e r r i n g back and f o r t h across the f i r e w a l l . 

Q. So j u s t t o recap, w i l l the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y 

group share employees w i t h the generation supply group? 

A. I w i l l c l a r i f y t h a t . The e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y 

group, t o the extent you have j a n i t o r i a l s ervices, sure, we 

would share employees. To the extent you have people 

involved i n , again, the four aspects of i n f o r m a t i o n : 

customer i n f o r m a t i o n , t h a t s p e c i f i c customer i n f o r m a t i o n 

t h a t might be generic, s u p p l i e r i n f o r m a t i o n and 

t r a n s m i s s i o n / d i s t r i b u t i o n i n f o r m a t i o n , we w i l l not share 
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We w i l l p h y s i c a l l y separate our e n t i t i e s . 

Do you have any idea how t h a t i s going t o be 

those employees. 

Q. What about ph y s i c a l separation of the two 

e n t i t i e s ? 

A. 

Q-

done? 

A. There i s a master plan being developed, and we 

are s t a r t i n g t o make moves and have made moves, but f o r 

instance there i s a group on the f l o o r I am t h a t w i l l be o f f 

the f l o o r w i t h i n a matter of, by September 1st, I b e l i e v e , 

as a matter of f a c t . 

Q. Mr. Geneczko, i n E x h i b i t RMG-4, your s u r r e b u t t a l 

testimony, page 3, you discuss the dispute r e s o l u t i o n 

process. 

A. Yes. 

Q. Once again, what s o r t of time frame are we 

looki n g a t as f a r as e s t a b l i s h i n g a p r o v i s i o n t o deal w i t h 

that? 

A. I t i s under development now, and I do not know 

the time frame i t w i l l be concluded. 

Q. One more question, Mr. Geneczko. On page 23 of 

your s u r r e b u t t a l , towards the middle of the page, you're 

discussing the p r o h i b i t i o n against a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r s using 

the e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y group's b i l l i n g process t o communicate 

w i t h customers or p o t e n t i a l customers. 
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Q. Could you d i r e c t me t o a s p e c i f i c l i n e , please? 

A. I believe i t ' s l i n e 13, 13 through 15. 

A. Yes. 

Q. Now, w i l l t h a t also apply t o the generation 

supply group? 

A. Yes, i t w i l l . 

MR. MULLINS: Thank you f o r your testimony. 

Your Honor, I don't have anything f u r t h e r . 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much, Mr. M u l l i n s . 

Redirect, counsel? 

MR. KOHLER: Just one minute. I j u s t want t o see i f 

we have anything. 

JUDGE KASHI: Sure. 

(Pause.) 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. Mr. Geneczko, you were asked on cross-

examination about how the code of conduct w i l l be enforced. 

Do you have any understanding about the o b l i g a t i o n s of the 

company w i t h respect t o the code of conduct? 

A. Yes. Again, not being a lawyer, i t i s my 

understanding t h a t at the end of t h i s proceeding, the code 

w i l l become an order and we w i l l be bound under the 

Pennsylvania u t i l i t y code t o act by the code. 

MR. KOHLER: Thank you, Mr. Geneczko. 
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I have no f u r t h e r questions. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much, s i r . 

You are excused, s i r . 

(Witness excused.) 

JUDGE KASHI: That which has been marked and 

i d e n t i f i e d as PP&L Statement No. 13 and 13-R, E x h i b i t 

RMG-1 t o 3 and E x h i b i t RMG-4 are received i n t o the 

e v i d e n t i a r y record, without objection? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Without o b j e c t i o n . 

(Whereupon, the documents marked as 

PP&L Statements Nos. 13 and 13-R 

and PP&L E x h i b i t s RMG-1 through 4 

were received i n evidence.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Kohler, do you wish t o c a l l your 

f i r s t witness, s i r ? 

MR. KOHLER: Yes, Your Honor. I c a l l Dr. John Mayo. 

Whereupon, 

JOHN MAYO 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. Good afternoon. Dr. Mayo. 

A. Good afternoon. 

Q. Have you submitted p r e - f i l e d testimony i n t h i s 
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p r o c e e d i n g ? 

A . Yes , I have . 

Q. And would t h a t d i r e c t testimony be Enron 

Statement 1? 

A. I t i s I believe Enron Statement No. 2. 

No. 2. 

I d i d n ' t know I was going t o be cross-examined 

And does t h a t consist of 33 pages and one 

Yes. 

Q. 

A. 

by you. 

Q. 

e x h i b i t ? 

A. 

Q. And then you also submitted s u r r e b u t t a l 

testimony i n t h i s proceeding? 

A. Yes, I d i d . 

Q. And would t h a t be Enron Statement 2.1? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And does t h a t consist of 19 pages? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Do you have any changes t o t h a t p r e - f i l e d 

testimony or co r r e c t i o n s a t t h i s time? 

A. I have one c o r r e c t i o n , and t h a t i s i n the 

r e b u t t a l testimony on page 11, l i n e 8. For the l i f e of me, 

I do not know how t h i s happened, but what should have come 

out w i t h the words "rules based" came out "rykes based," 

R-Y-K-E-S. I t should have been "rules based." 
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On l i n e 9, there should be a period a f t e r the word 

" f a i l e d . " I t h i n k w i t h t h a t c o r r e c t i o n , the question makes 

sense, but i t does need t o be made. 

Q. Can we t r y one more on you? On page 10 of your 

s u r r e b u t t a l , l i n e 7, the question says, "To be c l e a r , are 

you saving". Should t h a t be, "Are you saying"? 

A. Oh, okay, yes, i t should be "saying." I'm 

sor r y , I should have caught t h a t . 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, we move Enron Statement No. 

2 and No. 2.1 i n t o evidence subject t o any t i m e l y motions or 

obj e c t i o n s . 

(Whereupon, the documents were 

marked as Enron Statements Nos. 

2 and 2.1 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

JUDGE KASHI: Subject t o any t i m e l y motions and/or 

objections and pending cross-examination, t h a t which has 

been marked as Enron Statements Nos. 2 and 2.1 w i l l be 

received i n t o the e v i d e n t i a r y record. 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, the witness i s made 

a v a i l a b l e f o r cross. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much, s i r . 

Mr. Rubin? 

MR. RUBIN: Thank you. Your Honor. 
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CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. R U B I N : 

Q. Good afternoon, Dr. Mayo. 

A. Good afternoon. 

Q. My name i s Scott Rubin and I represent IBEW, 

Local 1600. I'd l i k e t o begin w i t h your d i r e c t testimony, 

page 22. 

On t h i s page, you discuss the consumer b e n e f i t s t h a t 

you believe w i l l flow from a l l o w i n g r e t a i l c o m p etition i n 

the e l e c t r i c i n d u s t r y . 

You mentioned Cleveland, Ohio as a place where there 

i s d i r e c t competition f o r r e t a i l e l e c t r i c customers. Are 

you f a m i l i a r w i t h the way t h a t r e t a i l e l e c t r i c service i s 

provided i n Cleveland? 

A. No, only t o the extent t h a t i t was represented 

t o be a c i t y where there i s competitive j u r i s d i c t i o n s i n the 

t e x t w r i t t e n by Professor Quoka. 

Q. So you don't have any f i r s t h a n d knowledge of 

what i s happening i n Cleveland i n terms of r e t a i l e l e c t r i c 

competition? 

A. I have n e i t h e r been t o Cleveland nor have I 

studied i t . 

Q. Do you know from what you have read i f customers 

i n Cleveland have the r i g h t t o choose where t h e i r e l e c t r i c 

generation w i l l come from, who t h e i r generation s u p p l i e r 
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w i l l be? 

A. I do not know t h a t , no, 

Q. And do you know i f customers i n Cleveland have 

the a b i l i t y t o choose i f an e n t i t y other than t h e i r e l e c t r i c 

u t i l i t y w i l l provide them w i t h b i l l i n g services or metering 

or meter reading or any other services? 

A. No, I do not know t h a t . 

Q. On page 24 of your d i r e c t testimony, you suggest 

t h a t revenue cycle services should be opened up t o 

competition. By t h a t , do you mean t h a t a customer should be 

able t o choose who provides the customer w i t h a b i l l f o r 

service? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I n a r e t a i l market, i s n ' t i t the pro v i d e r of the 

good or service who decides how a customer w i l l be b i l l e d 

f o r t h a t service? 

A. Well, the provider of the service can o f f e r 

those services t o the customer. The customer then w i l l pay 

the b i l l . I f the customer i s not happy w i t h the s e r v i c e , 

then presumably he or she can switch p r o v i d e r s . 

Q. Right, but i s n ' t i t up t o the pro v i d e r of the 

service t o issue a b i l l f o r t h a t service? And obviously, as 

you s a i d , i f the customer i s not happy, then the customer 

can go somewhere else. 

A. Well, what I guess we're discussing here i s 
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whether the b i l l i n g of the service can be provided apart 

from underlying p r o v i s i o n of the se r v i c e , and I t h i n k 

there's no economic reason why those services need be 

bundled together. 

I f f o r instance there were a provider of b i l l i n g 

services t h a t were superior a t p r o v i d i n g those services than 

the underlying c a r r i e r of the service t h a t might l i k e t o be 

the b i l l i n g agent, then i t would seem t o be i n the 

consumer's i n t e r e s t t o have the a v a i l a b i l i t y or have the 

r i g h t t o choose an a l t e r n a t i v e b i l l i n g agent. 

Q. Dr. Mayo, j u s t so we're c l e a r , I'm not asking 

you what could happen. I'm asking you, i n the marketplace 

today, i f I'm s e l l i n g a ser v i c e , i s n ' t i t up t o me t o decide 

how I'm going t o b i l l my customers f o r t h a t service? 

A. T y p i c a l l y , t h a t ' s c o r r e c t . 

Q. And i s n ' t i t also up t o the s e l l e r of a good or 

service t o provide customer ser v i c e , whether i t ' s d e a l i n g 

w i t h complaints or problems or c a l c u l a t i n g the b i l l , 

whatever i t might be? 

A. That may or may not be the case. As I s a i d , the 

question r e a l l y i s whether the services or a c t i v i t i e s — 

Q. Dr. Mayo, I wanted you t o answer the question 

t h a t I'm asking. Don't t e l l me what the question r e a l l y i s . 

We'll j u s t be here longer. 

A. Okay, I'm sorry. I was t r y i n g t o answer your 
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question. I f y o u ' l l s t a t e the question, I ' l l t r y my best t o 

answer i t . 

Q. What I'm asking i s , again, i n the marketplace 

today, i f I'm s e l l i n g a good or a serv i c e , i s n ' t i t up t o 

me, the s e l l e r , t o decide how customer service w i l l be 

provided t o my customer, and again, i f the customer i s not 

happy, the customer can go someplace else? 

A. As a t y p i c a l matter, you describe the 

marketplace. I t ' s not c l e a r i n a l l marketplaces t h a t t h a t 

i s the case. I t may or may not be the case t h a t f o r the 

services provided by a p a r t i c u l a r p r o v i d e r , t h a t they 

provide a l l services i n c l u d i n g b i l l i n g s e r v i c e , i n c l u d i n g 

a l l aspects of customer care, or whether those services 

might be provided by someone other than the und e r l y i n g 

c a r r i e r . 

I t c e r t a i n l y can be the case f o r purposes — and the 

reason t h a t I was responding the way I d i d — the economic 

question on the t a b l e on t h i s proceeding i s whether they 

have t o be economically bundled t o b e n e f i t customers i n the 

s t a t e of Pennsylvania. 

I t h i n k there the answer i s , they don't from an 

economic perspective need necessarily t o be bundled. 

Indeed, the bundling of those may e l i m i n a t e a more e f f i c i e n t 

provider of those end use customer i n t e r f a c e f u n c t i o n s . 

Q. Dr. Mayo, I'm going t o get back t o what I've 
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been t r y i n g t o ask you. I n the marketplace today, i s i t up 

t o the s e l l e r or the buyer t o decide how a customer w i l l be 

b i l l e d ? 

A. C e r t a i n l y the s e l l e r has the o p p o r t u n i t y t o 

o f f e r whatever b i l l i n g arrangements i t wants t o t o consumers 

and t o put those on the t a b l e . 

Q. Are you suggesting by your testimony t h a t PP&L 

should be required t o l e t someone else b i l l f o r the services 

t h a t PP&L i s p r o v i d i n g t o i t s customers? 

A. I'm saying, what I am saying i s t h a t customer 

i n t e r f a c e functions — and t h a t may include customer b i l l i n g 

and a v a r i e t y of customer care functions — are not t o my 

knowledge n a t u r a l l y m o n o p o l i s t i c a l l y provided by the 

u t i l i t y . 

There i s nothing from my study of t h i s market or any 

other market or any i n d i c a t i o n of the e m p i r i c a l evidence t o 

suggest t h a t those are most e f f i c i e n t l y supplied n e c e s s a r i l y 

by the incumbent u t i l i t y . They may be. Therefore, I have 

abs o l u t e l y no problem at a l l w i t h PP&L o f f e r i n g those 

services. 

What I do t h i n k ought t o be a v a i l a b l e i s the 

opp o r t u n i t y f o r a l t e r n a t i v e s u p p l i e r s t o compete f o r the 

r i g h t t o supply those services t o make consumers happier. 

Q. Dr. Mayo, again, I appreciate the response you 

gave, but you d i d n ' t answer my question, so I have t o ask i t 
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1 again. 

2 Are you suggesting t h a t PP&L should be r e q u i r e d t o 

3 l e t someone else b i l l f o r services t h a t PP&L i s p r o v i d i n g t o 

4 i t s customer? 

5 MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, I t h i n k he has answered the 

6 question. He said he i s an economist and he i s answering i t 

7 from an economic standpoint. 

8 JUDGE KASHI: Well, how about i f he j u s t answers as a 

9 layman, so I can understand what he's saying? 

10 Can you answer t h a t question? 

11 THE WITNESS: Okay. Should PP&L be req u i r e d t o a l l o w 

12 a l t e r n a t e suppliers of r e t a i l l e v e l services — 

13 JUDGE KASHI: No, t h a t ' s not the question. Should 

14 PP&L be required t o l e t someone else b i l l f o r services t h a t 

15 PP&L provides? 

16 THE WITNESS: The answer i s , not e x c l u s i v e l y , but the 

17 op p o r t u n i t y t o do so, yes. 

18 BY MR. RUBIN: 

19 Q. Dr. Mayo, are you f a m i l i a r w i t h any other 

20 service i n our economy where a s e l l e r of a good or service 

21 i s required t o l e t someone else handle the b i l l i n g , payment 

22 or customer service? 

23 A. Not as I s i t here r i g h t t h i s minute, no. 

24 Q. Now, on page 26 of your d i r e c t testimony, you 

25 s t a t e t h a t PP&L should be required t o provide revenue cy c l e 
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services on an unbundled basis. 

I n your opinion, should PP&L be re q u i r e d t o provide 

these services at a l l ? 

A. For the moment, yes, and f o r the long run, 

perhaps not. And l e t me ex p l a i n . I n the short run, as I 

understand i t , PP&L i s the only provider of those customer 

i n t e r f a c e f u n c t i o n s . 

Q. I'm sorry. Before you go on, could you d e f i n e 

what you mean by "short run" f o r us? 

A. What I mean by the short run i s f o r the pe r i o d 

i n which PP&L provides the services subject t o s i g n i f i c a n t 

monopoly power. 

To the extent — and once the market, i f t h a t market 

becomes subject t o e f f e c t i v e competition so t h a t there are 

a l t e r n a t i v e s u p p l i e r s , so t h a t customers would not be 

disadvantaged from the e x i t of one p a r t i c u l a r s u p p l i e r , 

whoever t h a t s u p p l i e r i s , then the answer I t h i n k becomes 

no, you shouldn't r e q u i r e or put a burden on any p a r t i c u l a r 

competitive — i n an e f f e c t i v e l y competitive market. 

Q. How w i l l we know i t when we see i t ? How do we 

know t h a t the market i s developed enough so t h a t PP&L can 

decide we don't want t o provide the services anymore? 

A. I f you're asking me the question, how do we know 

when the market i s subject t o e f f e c t i v e c o mpetition, then I 

t h i n k the answer i s t h a t there's a r e l a t i v e l y w e l l d e f i n e d 
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economic l i t e r a t u r e on how you determine whether a f i r m has 

s i g n i f i c a n t monopoly power or, i n the a l t e r n a t i v e , i s 

subject t o e f f e c t i v e competition. That l i t e r a t u r e e x i s t s , 

and I t h i n k there i s a standard approach. 

Q. That's r e a l l y what I was asking you, and not 

very w e l l . The same kinds of things we use t o decide 

whether a telecommunications service i s competitive or not, 

whether a merger would r e s u l t i n s i g n i f i c a n t market power, 

t h a t ' s what you use here f o r b i l l i n g and metering and 

customer service functions? 

A. Standard market power a n a l y s i s , yes. 

Q. Under your proposal, does PP&L have the o p t i o n 

of r e f u s i n g t o provide revenue cycle services t o any 

p a r t i c u l a r customer? And j u s t so we're c l e a r , I'm not 

t a l k i n g about them g e t t i n g out of the business completely, 

but saying t o a p a r t i c u l a r customer, "No, I w i l l not be your 

provider f o r these services." 

A. Again, w i t h the consumer — 

MR. KOHLER: I'm s o r r y , I missed the f i r s t p a r t of 

the question. Are you asking under t h i s p a r t i c u l a r Act — 

MR. RUBIN: No. I'm asking under h i s proposal, what 

he has t e s t i f i e d t o . 

MR. KOHLER: You're asking, under h i s economic 

theory, whether t h a t would be appropriate? 

MR. RUBIN: Well, as I understand the witness's 
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testimony, he has i n d i c a t e d t h a t these services should be 

competitive, and t h a t at some p o i n t i n time i n the f u t u r e , 

i f the market r e a l l y takes o f f , then they might be so 

competitive t h a t perhaps PP&L could drop out of p r o v i d i n g 

these services. 

MR. KOHLER: From an economic perspective. 

MR. RUBIN: And what I'm asking i s , under the 

witness's testimony, does PP&L have the o p t i o n of r e f u s i n g 

t o provide revenue cycle services t o a p a r t i c u l a r customer? 

THE WITNESS: I t h i n k the answer would go back t o the 

answer I gave e a r l i e r . I n the short run, defined the way we 

d i d e a r l i e r , i f PP&L were t o refuse t o provide those 

services and they had s i g n i f i c a n t monopoly power i n the 

p r o v i s i o n of those services, i t would d r i v e up the p r i c e of 

pr o v i d i n g those services and harm consumers i n Pennsylvania. 

So I t h i n k the answer i s t h a t i n the absence of 

e f f e c t i v e competition, t h a t t h a t s o r t of o b l i g a t i o n would 

remain. 

BY MR. RUBIN: 

Q. So, PP&L would have t o provide the revenue cy c l e 

services t o every customer who wanted PP&L t o provide them, 

and would not have the opt i o n of saying no? 

A. I t h i n k t h a t ' s c o r r e c t , though as I suggested, 

consumers should also have the converse o p t i o n of choosing 

an a l t e r n a t i v e s u p p l i e r should they choose. 
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Q. S t i l l staying w i t h your d i r e c t testimony, on 

page 31, you r e f e r t o the p r e s u b s c r i p t i o n process i n 

telecommunications. 

Under t h a t process, can long-distance companies 

choose whether or not t o provide service i n a p a r t i c u l a r 

exchange? 

A. Yes, they can. 

Q. And j u s t so we're c l e a r , one of your c l i e n t s i s 

AT&T, i s n ' t i t ? 

A. I have t e s t i f i e d , yes, i n t h a t capacity. 

Q. So I j u s t want t o make i t c l e a r t h a t you are 

f a m i l i a r w i t h the long-distance market t o some extent? 

A. For a v a r i e t y of reasons. I t ' s an area I do a 

l o t of research i n . 

Q. So i f , h y p o t h e t i c a l l y , I l i v e i n an area t h a t i s 

less d e s i r a b l e f o r some reason, there may be only one or two 

long distance companies t h a t p a r t i c i p a t e i n the 

pr e s u b s c r i p t i o n process. I s t h a t possible? 

A. Well, the p r e s u b s c r i p t i o n process i s g e n e r a l l y 

over now, but the answer i s yes, t h a t could have been the 

case. But i n r e a l i t y , many more firm s engaged i n t h a t 

s o l i c i t a t i o n of consumer business than one or two. 

Q. I n every exchange? 

A. I n almost every exchange, even i n very r u r a l 

areas, as i t turns out. I ' l l give you an example of 
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Solomon's I s l a n d , Maryland, which i s a r e l a t i v e l y r u r a l 

area, t h a t has about a hundred providers of long-distance 

s e r v i c e . Hope, Arkansas has 12. Carthage, Tennessee has 

34. Those are not randomly chosen. 

Q. I'd l i k e t o i n v i t e you t o Snyder County, 

Pennsylvania someday t o do the same a n a l y s i s . 

But i n any case, i f I l i v e i n a more d e s i r a b l e area, 

would you expect t h a t there are more long-distance companies 

who were w i l l i n g t o p a r t i c i p a t e i n t h a t process? 

A. As a general matter, i f you observe more of 

them, i t ' s because they f i n d t h a t area a t t r a c t i v e t o serve. 

Q. And the suppliers get t o choose where they w i l l 

compete f o r customers and where they won't compete f o r 

customers? 

A. Yes, they do. 

Q. Are you proposing a s i m i l a r process f o r e l e c t r i c 

generation supply? 

A. A s i m i l a r process as what? 

Q. As p r e s u b s c r i p t i o n . 

A. I t h i n k i t does make some sense as we open the 

market t o competition t o open the market as widely as 

possible t o competition and t o consumer choice. To do t h a t 

may be or i s a p o l i c y decision on the p a r t of the 

Commission. 

A p r e s u b s c r i p t i o n or a b a l l o t i n g process would 
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c e r t a i n l y i n v o l v e some cost, but i t would al l o w consumers t o 

make an a f f i r m a t i v e choice of which e l e c t r i c i t y supply 

provide they would l i k e t o have serve them, yes. 

Q. Again, I appreciate t h a t response. I'm not sure 

I got a d i r e c t answer t o my question. Are you s p e c i f i c a l l y 

proposing t h a t process i n Pennsylvania w i t h i n PP&L's se r v i c e 

t e r r i t o r y ? 

A. I am suggesting t h a t the Commission consider 

t h a t p o l i c y , yes. 

Q. And i n telecommunications, I s o r t of understood 

how t h a t worked. There were areas t h a t are c a l l e d exchanges 

where a su p p l i e r would e i t h e r agree t o p a r t i c i p a t e i n t h a t 

exchange or they wouldn't; i s t h a t r i g h t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And what would be the comparable area t o an 

exchange f o r the p r o v i s i o n of e l e c t r i c generation supply? 

A. There's probably some amount of complication due 

t o the f a c t t h a t the s t a t u t e requires t h a t competition be 

implemented i n t h i r d s . 

As I understand the law, a t l e a s t c h r o n o l o g i c a l l y , 

o n e - t h i r d would occur i n 1999, o n e - t h i r d i n 2000, o n e - t h i r d 

i n 2001. 

But presumably, f o r whatever geographic region i s 

chosen, whether i t ' s o n e - t h i r d of the customers i n the 

eastern h a l f and then the middle h a l f and then the western 
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h a l f the PP&L service t e r r i t o r y , those customers would 

receive the option of p i c k i n g a f f i r m a t i v e l y the s u p p l i e r of 

choice f o r those suppliers who i n d i c a t e a w i l l i n g n e s s and an 

a b i l i t y t o serve them as r e t a i l providers of e l e c t r i c i t y i n 

Pennsylvania. 

Q. I'm t r y i n g t o look t o t h i s analogy of 

pr e s u b s c r i p t i o n . 

A. Yes. 

Q. And from what you j u s t described, i t sounds l i k e 

the s u p p l i e r might have t o be w i l l i n g t o serve a l l of PP&L's 

service t e r r i t o r y i n order t o p a r t i c i p a t e . 

I s t h a t what you env i s i o n , or are there going t o be 

some ki n d of smaller geographic areas where a s u p p l i e r could 

say, " I ' l l serve t h i s area but not t h i s other area over 

here"? 

A. I t h i n k t h a t ' s a good question. I t h i n k , 

though, remember again t h a t the goal of t h a t i s t o b r i n g 

competitive b e n e f i t s t o consumers and t o open the market as 

widely as possible. So I would not favor imposing a burden 

on new entrants of necessarily saying, i f you're going t o 

serve these three customers, you must serve the remainder of 

the customers i n the PP&L service t e r r i t o r y . 

To do so and t o requ i r e t h a t of new entr a n t s I t h i n k 

would r a i s e a b a r r i e r t o ent r y . 

JUDGE KASHI: Now, can you answer the question? 
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THE WITNESS: Your Honor, I t h o u g h t I d i d . 

JUDGE KASHI: I th o u g h t you went a l l t h e way around 

i t and you never got even c l o s e t o i t . I mean, you t e l l us 

what you wouldn't do and a l l t h e r e s t o f i t . 

He asked you, what i s comparable t o t h e exchange i n 

th e t e l e p h o n e s e r v i c e s t h a t you would be t a l k i n g about? 

What i s t h e area t h a t you're g o i n g t o have b a l l o t ? What i s 

th e area t h a t you're g o i n g t o do p r e s u b s c r i p t i o n ? 

THE WITNESS: Your Honor, I'm s o r r y . I perhaps — 

JUDGE KASHI: You're t e l l i n g me what you w o u l d n ' t do. 

THE WITNESS: Perhaps I was n o t c l e a r . What I s a i d 

was t h e r e a re some c o m p l i c a t i o n s i n v o k e d by t h e f a c t t h a t 

c h r o n o l o g i c a l l y , t h e Act r e q u i r e s o n e - t h i r d , o n e - t h i r d , 

o n e - t h i r d . 

The answer i s , I don't know p r e c i s e l y how you would 

implement t h a t process. 

JUDGE KASHI: L e t me see i f I have i t s t r a i g h t . 

You're p r o p o s i n g p r e s u b s c r i p t i o n and a b a l l o t p r o c e s s . You 

have no i d e a how t h a t would work because i f we s t a r t w i t h 

o n e - t h i r d , you don't know what you would do w i t h t h a t , b u t 

you're s t i l l g o i n g t o propose p r e s u b s c r i p t i o n and b a l l o t i n g ? 

THE WITNESS: L e t me suggest t h i s , t h a t what I am 

su g g e s t i n g and r a i s e f o r t h e Commission's c o n s i d e r a t i o n i s a 

b a l l o t i n g process o r an o p t i o n t o choose. 

The reason I o f f e r t h a t as an o p t i o n — and I ' l l 
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grant you I d i d not l a y out, l i n e by l i n e , s p e c i f i c a l l y how 

i t was done. You're c o r r e c t about t h a t . 

JUDGE KASHI: I don't want l i n e by l i n e . I want some 

basic idea. 

THE WITNESS: The basic idea i s t h a t the Commission 

would o f f e r consumers a f f i r m a t i v e l y a choice of which 

s u p p l i e r t o pi c k from, t h a t ' s a l l . 

JUDGE KASHI: I n the whole o n e - t h i r d we're going t o 

s t a r t w i t h , we're going t o o f f e r everybody, everybody i s 

going t o come i n and we're going t o put a b a l l o t f o r 

everybody who wants that? 

THE WITNESS: I'm sorry. 

JUDGE KASHI: You j u s t got done saying you wouldn't 

force an entrant t o serve a whole o n e - t h i r d . 

THE WITNESS: That's c o r r e c t , I would not. 

JUDGE KASHI: So then you're going t o come down t o 

d i s c r e t e pockets and l e v e l s of what? 

THE WITNESS: As I said, I have not l a i d t h i s out 

l i n e by l i n e . Before you dismiss my suggestion, though, 

however, l e t me suggest t h a t the p r e s u b s c r i p t i o n process d i d 

reduce consumer rates i n telecommunications and b e n e f i t 

consumers. 

I'm not suggesting t h a t i f done improperly i t might 

not be a bad idea. 

JUDGE KASHI: But, s i r , a l l I've heard from you i s 
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some very nice words and the o r i e s and ideas w i t h o u t anything 

t o back i t up, t o substantiate i t , t o give me any k i n d of 

f a c t u a l basis t o work i t from. 

THE WITNESS: Your Honor, the f a c t i s t h a t the 

pr e s u b s c r i p t i o n process reduced r a t e s . That's a f a c t . And 

I can't p o i n t toward t h a t i n the — 

JUDGE KASHI: But we were t a l k i n g about, i n the 

pr e s u b s c r i p t i o n process, we had exchanges. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, s i r . 

JUDGE KASHI: And we're t r y i n g t o get you t o , f o r 

God's sake, please t e l l us what we're going t o use i n i t , 

and you say you can't, so I don't know how i t can be v a l i d 

i f you don't have anything — you're t a k i n g i t from the 

telecommunications sense t h a t had p a r t i c u l a r v a l i d exchanges 

t o work from, and now j u s t throwing i t out as an idea 

because i t worked t h e r e , but we don't know how i t would 

work, I haven't done any l i n e by l i n e ideas. I d e f i n i t e l y 

wouldn't ask new entrants t o take a b i g chunk l i k e a t h i r d , 

but l e t ' s ask everybody t o b a l l o t . I mean, t h a t ' s what your 

testimony i s . 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, t h a t i s h i s testimony, and I 

t h i n k we have t o remember t h a t Dr. Mayo i s t e s t i f y i n g as an 

economist and whether c e r t a i n t h i n g s i n h i s opinion are 

economically sound. I t h i n k i f — 

JUDGE KASHI: He's got t o give me a basis, Mr. 
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Kohler, f o r something t o be economically sound, not merely 

the idea t h a t i t worked some other place. 

MR. KOHLER: I t h i n k my po i n t i s t h a t i f Enron wanted 

t o put on a s p e c i f i c proposal as t o how p r e s u b s c r i p t i o n 

would work i n the e l e c t r i c market w i t h or wit h o u t the 

economics, we would do t h a t through another witness. 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . 

BY MR. RUBIN: 

Q. Dr. Mayo, i f we can look again f o r a minute a t 

your proposal t h a t generation s u p p l i e r s be given the o p t i o n 

of p r o v i d i n g revenue cycle services, i f your recommendations 

i n t h a t regard are adopted, would s u p p l i e r s , generation 

s u p p l i e r s be r e s t r i c t e d or regulated i n the p r i c e t h a t they 

can charge f o r revenue cycle services? 

A. Only t o the extent t h a t there was a good p u b l i c 

p o l i c y reason, f o r instance the possession of s i g n i f i c a n t 

monopoly power. Otherwise, no. 

Q. So as things stand today, w i t h PP&L p r o v i d i n g 

these services f o r a l l of i t s customers, what would your 

recommendation be f o r whether the ra t e s should be re g u l a t e d 

f o r a generation s u p p l i e r who wants t o provide revenue c y c l e 

services? 

A. That they should not be regulated unless i t i s 

shown t h a t they had s i g n i f i c a n t monopoly power, t h a t there 

were a good p u b l i c p o l i c y reason t o do so. 
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Q. So t h a t might happen at some p o i n t o f f i n the 

f u t u r e i f one supp l i e r had 80 percent of the market, but 

t h a t wouldn't happen immediately? 

A. That would be my understanding. 

Q. And would PP&L's p r i c e f o r revenue c y c l e 

services be regulated, again under your proposal? 

A. Only t o the extent t h a t i t possessed s i g n i f i c a n t 

monopoly power i n the supply of those services. 

Q. And again, i f we could look i n i t i a l l y t o January 

1, 1999, what would your recommendation be? 

A. I have not analyzed the issue of whether, i f 

prop e r l y unbundled, those revenue cycle services o f f e r e d by 

PP&L would be subject t o s i g n i f i c a n t monopoly power. I have 

not done t h a t f a c t u a l i n v e s t i g a t i o n , so I can't r e a l l y o f f e r 

a suggestion other than the economic guidepost of a t u r n i n g 

p o i n t on whether they do have s i g n i f i c a n t monopoly power or 

not. 

Q. So as thi n g s stand today and based on the work 

t h a t you've done so f a r , you have no recommendation t o t h i s 

Commission as t o whether PP&L's rates f o r p r o v i d i n g revenue 

cycle services should continue t o be regulated? 

A. I t would be dependent upon an e m p i r i c a l 

i n v e s t i g a t i o n , a f a c t u a l i n v e s t i g a t i o n of whether PP&L 

re t a i n e d s i g n i f i c a n t monopoly power i n the p r o v i s i o n of 

those services. 
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Q. And you have not done t h a t i n v e s t i g a t i o n ? 

A. No, I have not. 

Q. And you do not have a recommendation f o r how we 

should s t a r t , when you get i n t o t h i s new era some 15 or 16 

months from now? 

A. I apologize. The question seemed open ended 

about — 

Q. I'm sorry. I t was a lousy question. Let me t r y 

i t again. I j u s t want t o make i t c l e a r — you said you 

haven't done the i n v e s t i g a t i o n and I understand t h a t . 

The problem we're faced w i t h i s , i n about 15 or 16 

months, generation suppliers are going t o be coming i n t o the 

market, PP&L i s going t o be p r o v i d i n g these revenue c y c l e 

services. 

I'm asking you, should PP&L's rates f o r p r o v i d i n g 

those services on January 1, 1999 be regulated by t h i s 

Commission or should they not be regulated by t h i s 

Commission? 

A. I t h i n k I gave you as much of a guidepost as I 

can, and I have confidence t h a t the Commission can and has 

analyzed market power issues and has established a mechanism 

f o r doing t h a t . 

MR. RUBIN: Thank you. 

That's a l l I have f o r t h i s witness. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much, s i r . 
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Mr. Mullins? 

MR. MULLINS: No questions. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Kaplan? 

MR. KAPLAN: Thank you. Your Honor. 

I f I may i n q u i r e , Your Honor, how much f u r t h e r you 

int e n d t o go? 

JUDGE KASHI: U n t i l we're f i n i s h e d . 

MR. KAPLAN: With t h i s witness? 

JUDGE KASHI: And the next. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KAPLAN: 

Q. Dr. Mayo, do you believe t h a t the Commission 

determination — oh, I'm sorry. My name i s Donald Kaplan. 

I ' l l be examining you f o r Pennsylvania Power & L i g h t . 

A. Fine. Thank you. 

MR. FOGEL: Mr. Kaplan, could you speak up? We j u s t 

can't hear you. 

MR. KAPLAN: I ' l l t r y t o be louder. 

BY MR. KAPLAN: 

Q. Dr. Mayo, do you believe t h a t the Commission 

determination of the issues i n t h i s case should be guided by 

sound economic p r i n c i p l e s ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t the Commission's d e c i s i o n 

i n t h i s case should have a s o l i d f a c t u a l support as well? 
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A. As best as possible, yes, 

Q, I'm going t o show you four responses t o 

i n t e r r o g a t o r i e s , j u s t t o move t h i s along. These are Enron's 

responses t o PP&L i n t e r r o g a t o r i e s Nos. 29, 7, 4 and 30, i n 

t h a t order. And I ' l l i n q u i r e as t o them once we get them 

c i r c u l a t e d . 

(Pause.) 

BY MR. KAPLAN: 

Q. Just t o move t h i s along, have you had a chance 

t o examine those four i n t e r r o g a t o r y answers? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Do you agree w i t h those answers as they are 

reported i n the i n t e r r o g a t o r y answers? 

A. Yes. 

MR. KAPLAN: Your Honor, we would l i k e t o move the 

i n t r o d u c t i o n of PP&L Cross-Examination E x h i b i t s Nos. 1, 2, 3 

& 4, Enron's responses t o PP&L I n t e r r o g a t o r y Nos. 29, 7, 4, 

and 30 r e s p e c t i v e l y . 

MR. RUBIN: Could you repeat t h a t , please? 

JUDGE KASHI: Received without o b j e c t i o n . 

MR. RUBIN: Your Honor, could I ask which 

i n t e r r o g a t o r y answer i s which e x h i b i t number? 

JUDGE KASHI: Let's do i t t h i s way. Could somebody 

hand the Judge a set of them? 

MR. KAPLAN: Oh, our apologies. Your Honor. 
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JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Kaplan, do you want t o j u s t give us 

1, 2, 3 and 4? 

MR. KAPLAN: A l l r i g h t . PP&L I n t e r r o g a t o r y No. 29, 

Enron's response i s Number 1. Enron response t o PP&L 

I n t e r r o g a t o r y No. 7 i s Number 2. Enron response t o PP&L 

I n t e r r o g a t o r y No. 4 i s E x h i b i t 3, and Enron response t o PP&L 

I n t e r r o g a t o r y No. 30 i s Number 4. And my apologies f o r the 

confusion. Your Honor. We'll t r y t o be more organized. 

JUDGE KASHI: They have been received i n . 

(Whereupon, the documents were 

marked as PP&L Cross-Examination 

E x h i b i t s Nos. 1, 2, 3 and 4 f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n and received i n 

evidence.) 

BY MR. KAPLAN: 

Q. Are you aware. Dr. Mayo, t h a t Enron i s one of 

the l a r g e s t marketers of n a t u r a l gas i n the country? 

A. Yes. 

Q. To your knowledge, does Enron engage i n monopoly 

leveraging? 

A. I have no knowledge of t h a t . 

Q. Enron, of course, owns two regulated i n t e r s t a t e 

n a t u r a l gas p i p e l i n e s ; i s t h a t correct? 

A. I ' l l accept t h a t as c o r r e c t , yes. 

Q. You're not aware t h a t they own two i n t e r s t a t e 
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regulated i n d u s t r i e s ? 

A. I'm generally aware t h a t they do own p i p e l i n e s . 

Q. Do you know the name of those p i p e l i n e s ? 

A. No, I do not. 

Q. Do the names Northern Natural Gas and 

Transwestern P i p e l i n e r i n g a b e l l ? 

A. No. 

Q. Are you aware t h a t Enron owns Portland General 

E l e c t r i c Company? 

A. I have been made aware of t h a t , yes. 

Q. I s i t your understanding t h a t P ortland General 

E l e c t r i c Company i s regulated by the Oregon Public U t i l i t y 

Commission? 

A. That would be my understanding. 

Q. And I ' l l show you a l i s t . 

MR. KAPLAN: And we do not intend t o mark t h i s as an 

e x h i b i t . Your Honor, as a record of the Commission. I t ' s a 

l i s t of a p p l i c a t i o n s f o r — 

JUDGE KASHI: Show i t t o counsel. 

MR. KAPLAN: — power t o be a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r s under 

the Pennsylvania Customer Choice and Competition Act. This 

i s a document we obtained from the Commission. 

BY MR. KAPLAN: 

Q. Looking at t h i s l i s t , are you f a m i l i a r w i t h CNG 

Energy Services Corporation or CNG R e t a i l Services 
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Corporation? 

A. Not other than the f a c t t h a t i t ' s l i s t e d here. 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h a company c a l l e d 

Consolidated Natural Gas? 

A. No, not generally. 

Q. Are you aware t h a t Consolidated Natural Gas owns 

Peoples Gas and D i s t r i b u t i o n Company i n Pennsylvania? 

A. I believe I have heard t h a t , yes, but t h a t ' s 

a l l . 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h Dupont Power Marketing? 

A. Only i n a vague sense t h a t i t ' s mentioned here. 

yes 

Q. Do you understand i t ' s a f f i l i a t e d w i t h a company 

once known as Conoco, a large energy supplier? 

A. Again, i f you say t h a t , I t h i n k t h a t i s c o r r e c t . 

Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h NorAM Energy Management, Q-

I n c ? 

No. A. 

Q. Do you have knowledge whether NorAM Energy 

Management, Inc. i s a f f i l i a t e d w i t h Houston I n d u s t r i e s which 

owns Houston L i g h t and Power, a large u t i l i t y i n Texas? 

A. No. 

Q. Have you heard of GPU Advanced Resources, Inc.? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Are you aware t h a t GPU Advanced Resources i s 
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a f f i l i a t e d w i t h General Public U t i l i t i e s , which owns 

Metropolitan Edison and Penelec? 

A. Yes, I am. 

Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h Xenergy, Inc.? 

No. 

Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h Delmarva Power and L i g h t 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Company? 

A. 

Q. 

Yes, I am aware of Delmarva. 

I s i t your understanding t h a t Delmarva Power and 

L i g h t i s a member of the PJM? 

A. Yes. 

Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h Equitable Power Services 

No, I don't t h i n k so. 

Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h V i r g i n i a E l e c t r i c and 

Q. 

Company? 

A. 

Q. 

Power Company? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h Southern Energy R e t a i l 

Trading and Marketing, Inc.? 

A. Generally, yes. 

Q. Are you aware t h a t they are a f f i l i a t e d w i t h the 

Southern Company, a holding company f o r several l a r g e 

u t i l i t i e s i n the south? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h Peco Energy Company? 
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Yes, I am. 

They are a u t i l i t y i n Pennsylvania; i s t h a t 

Yes. 

A. 

Q-

correct? 

A. 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h PanEnergy Trading and 

Market Services, LLC? 

A. Yes, I t h i n k so. 

Q. And you understand they r e c e n t l y were acquired 

by Duke Energy, a large u t i l i t y i n North Carolina? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h PacificCorp? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And they are a large u t i l i t y s erving several 

western s t a t e s ; i s t h a t correct? 

A. That's my understanding, yes. 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h West Penn Power Company, 

doing business as Allegheny Power? 

A. No, I don't t h i n k so. 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h the Allegheny Power 

System? 

A. Only i n the most general sense. 

Q. Do you understand t h a t they do business i n 

Pennsylvania? 

A. Yes, t h a t would have been my understanding. 

Q. You have no reason t o doubt t h a t a l l these 
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companies have i n f a c t applied f o r licenses t o be s u p p l i e r s 

i n Pennsylvania? 

A. Yes. I f you secured t h i s l i s t from the 

Commission, I have no doubt t h a t they have i n f a c t f i l e d 

a p p l i c a t i o n s . 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h Order 497 of the Federal 

Energy Regulatory Commission? 

A. Only i n the most general sense. 

Q. What's your general sense of what Order 497 

does? 

A. That i t e x i s t s and t h a t i t i s p a r t of the FERC 

process of r e g u l a t i n g the transmission and wholesale aspects 

of the i n d u s t r y . 

Q. Are you aware of whether 497 i s a p p l i c a b l e t o 

Enron's r e g u l a t i n g i n t e r s t a t e p i p e l i n e s ? 

A. No. 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, can we at l e a s t have an 

o f f e r of proof of where t h i s i s going? I don't see any 

connection t o h i s testimony a t t h i s p o i n t . 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Kaplan? 

MR. KAPLAN: I am done w i t h t h i s l i n e . 

MR. KOHLER: Excuse me? 

MR. KAPLAN: I am done w i t h t h i s l i n e of qu e s t i o n i n g . 
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BY MR. KAPLAN: 

Q. I s i t t r u e . Dr. Mayo, t h a t one of the f i r s t 

steps i n assessing competition i s t o define a r e l a t i v e 

geographic market? 

A. I n a formal analysis of market power f o r 

monopolization cases, yes. 

Q. I s i t t r u e t h a t the re l e v a n t geographic market 

under r e t a i l competition w i l l be determined i n large p a r t 

based upon the a v a i l a b i l i t y of transmission and d i s t r i b u t i o n 

at a reasonable and non-discriminatory price? 

A. I t h i n k t h a t i s p a r t of the market d e f i n i t i o n 

exercise t h a t would be undertaken, i s an examination of the 

a b i l i t y of a l t e r n a t i v e suppliers outside the region t o 

supply power w i t h i n the region. 

I t could e i t h e r be handled as p a r t of a market 

d e f i n i t i o n exercise or, a l t e r n a t i v e l y , as an a n a l y s i s of the 

height of b a r r i e r s t o ent r y . 

Q. Would you agree t h a t once r e t a i l c ompetition i s 

implemented, both transmission and d i s t r i b u t i o n w i l l be 

a v a i l a b l e t o a l l p a r t i c i p a n t s at rates regulated e i t h e r by 

the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission or by the 

Pennsylvania Public U t i l i t y Commission? 

A. That would be my understanding, t h a t T&D 

services are subject t o r e g u l a t i o n . 

Q. Would you agree t h a t those rates would apply not 
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1 only t o a l t e r n a t e suppliers i n PP&L's r e t a i l d i s t r i b u t i o n 

2 system but t o PP&L's competitive generation s u p p l i e r s as 

3 well? 

4 A. Yes. 

5 Q. Now, i s i t t r u e , Dr. Mayo, t h a t you have no 

6 s p e c i f i c knowledge of any transmission or d i s t r i b u t i o n 

V c o n s t r a i n t s t h a t would a f f e c t the d e l i v e r y of power by 

8 a l t e r n a t e suppliers i n t o PP&L's r e t a i l d i s t r i b u t i o n system? 

9 A. I t i s t r u e t h a t I have not engaged i n t h a t 

W e m p i r i c a l a n a l y s i s . I t h i n k Dr. Tabor as a witness f o r 

n Enron may have spoken t o t h a t issue. 

12 Q. Do you know i f he d e a l t w i t h the PJM 

13 transmission or PP&L's d i s t r i b u t i o n system? 

H A. I t h i n k h i s testimony speaks t o c o n s t r a i n t s 

15 generally I t h i n k i n the PJM system and PP&L, but I w i l l l e t 

16 h i s testimony speak f o r i t s e l f . I'm j u s t p o i n t i n g t o you 

1? where t h a t e m p i r i c a l analysis e x i s t s , t o the extent t h a t i t 

18 does. I t does not e x i s t i n my testimony. 

19 Q. Do you know the d i f f e r e n c e between PP&L's 

20 d i s t r i b u t i o n system and PP&L's transmission system? 

21 A. Yes. 

22 Q. What i s t h a t difference? 

23 A. Between d i s t r i b u t i o n and transmission system? 

24 Q. Yes. 

25 A. The d i s t r i b u t i o n system i s ge n e r a l l y conducted 
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at a lower voltage f o r r e s i d e n t i a l consumers, f o r instance, 

and transmission i s f o r higher voltage power. 

Q. Do you know where the d i v i d i n g l i n e between the 

d i s t r i b u t i o n and transmission system i s? 

A. I'm not an engineer, no, i f t h a t ' s what you're 

asking. I do not have engineering knowledge of t h a t . Those 

terms are generally r e f e r r e d t o i n the way I've described 

them i n the l i t e r a t u r e . I know t h a t . 

Q. Have you read the testimony of Mr. Whitehead i n 

t h i s proceeding? 

A. No, I have not. 

(Pause.) 

Q. Do you have before. Dr. Mayo, a copy of Enron's 

response t o PP&L I n t e r r o g a t o r y No. 17? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Would you agree, i f you were asked t h a t question 

here today, you would give the same answer? 

A. Yes. 

MR. KAPLAN: Your Honor, we would l i k e t o move f o r 

admission as PP&L Cross-Examination No. 5 Enron's response 

t o PP&L's I n t e r r o g a t o r y No. 17. 

JUDGE KASHI: I t i s received i n t o the e v i d e n t i a r y 

record without objection? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Without o b j e c t i o n . 
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(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as PP&L Cross-Examination E x h i b i t 

No. 5 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n and 

received i n evidence.) 

BY MR. KAPLAN: 

Q. Would you please t u r n t o page 14 of your d i r e c t 

testimony, focusing on your answer beginning on l i n e 11? 

Are you there, s i r ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I s i t t r u e t h a t you have not engaged i n a 

comprehensive study of the treatment of costs by PP&L i n i t s 

proposed r e s t r u c t u r i n g plan? 

A. That i s t r u e , I have not engaged i n a 

comprehensive a n a l y s i s . I would p o i n t you toward Mr. 

Reisling's testimony f o r a more d e t a i l e d examination. I 

speak t o the economic ince n t i v e s f o r f i r m s t o m i s a l l o c a t e 

costs. 

Q. But you have no evidence t h a t PP&L has done 

t h a t ; i s t h a t correct? 

A. Well, I t h i n k I do speak on the page p r i o r t o 

15, on page 14 t o an example of the s o r t of cost s h i f t i n g 

t h a t I believe i s in a p p r o p r i a t e . 

I t i s not meant t o be a comprehensive study as I j u s t 

mentioned a moment ago, but i t i s i n d i c a t i v e of a problem. 

The problem i s t h a t i f you take costs t h a t are a t the r e t a i l 
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l e v e l and you put them i n the d i s t r i b u t i o n category f o r 

purposes of e s t a b l i s h i n g a p r i c e cap f o r d i s t r i b u t i o n 

services today, t h a t t h a t s o r t of cost s h i f t i n g i s I t h i n k 

a n t i t h e t i c a l t o both economic e f f i c i e n c y and compe t i t i o n . 

Q. Do you have any idea what those costs you c i t e d 

r e f l e c t , what they are for? 

A. They are f o r what i s r e f e r r e d t o as a sales 

category, I be l i e v e , i n Mr. Kleha's testimony. 

Q. But you have no idea what they're about? 

A. They are l i s t e d as sales, sales expenses. I'm 

assuming sales expenses are in c u r r e d a t the r e t a i l l e v e l as 

opposed t o the d i s t r i b u t i o n l e v e l . I d i d not look a t the 

underlying account codes or company books t o make t h a t 

a n a l y s i s . 

Q. You were assuming? 

A. I'm assuming sales means sales expenses. 
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Q. Dr. Mayo, please t u r n t o your r e b u t t a l testimony. 

Would you agree t h a t as a matter of general p r i n c i p l e t h a t 

i f the Commission i s s a t i s f i e d t h a t i t has taken adequate 

steps t o n e u t r a l i z e the a b i l i t y t o exercise market power 

through the c o n t r o l of the d i s t r i b u t i o n system t h a t there i s 

no need t o take f u r t h e r steps i n the generation market t o 

achieve workable competition? 

A. I agree t h a t you're a large p o r t i o n of the way 

there. I t h i n k you'd have t o look a t a s p e c i f i c examination 

of the generation market t o see i f there are any p o t e n t i a l 

competitive problems t h a t may a r i s e a t the generation stage. 

I f you've s a t i s f i e d y o u r s e l f a t both l e v e l s , then c e r t a i n l y , 

yes, the Commission would be covered i n i t s p u b l i c p o l i c y 

approach. 

Q. And those p a r t i c u l a r problems would be, f o r 

example, b a r r i e r s t o en t r y a t the generation l e v e l ? 

A. Yes, t h a t would be a p o t e n t i a l problem, yes. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t w i t h respect t o the service 

t e r r i t o r i e s of other Pennsylvania u t i l i t i e s t h a t PP&L 

possesses no s i g n i f i c a n t competitive advantage? 

A. I'm so r r y , y o u ' l l have t o repeat the question, 

I'm not q u i t e sure I understand. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t w i t h respect t o the service 

t e r r i t o r i e s of other Pennsylvania u t i l i t i e s t h a t PP&L 

possesses no s i g n i f i c a n t competitive advantage? 
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A. I n competing i n those markets, you're saying? 

Q. I n competing i n the service t e r r i t o r i e s . 

A. I n those service t e r r i t o r i e s ? I would agree t o 

t h a t . 

Q. A l l r i g h t . Would you agree t h a t . Dr. Mayo, w i t h 

respect t o PP&L's service t e r r i t o r y , other Pennsylvania 

u t i l i t i e s such as PECO, GPU or Allegheny Power System, 

possess no s i g n i f i c a n t competitive advantage? 

A. That would be my general understanding, yes. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t t o the extent t h a t you 

be l i e v e PP&L has the i n c e n t i v e and a b i l i t y t o exercise 

market power, t h a t i n c e n t i v e and a b i l i t y flows from i t s 

c o n t r o l of the means of d e l i v e r i n g power w i t h i n i t s service 

t e r r i t o r y ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t i t i s sound economic p o l i c y 

t o encourage monopolies t o compete vigorously? 

A. Well, I t h i n k the answer i s t o open those 

monopoly services t o competition t o allow competition t o be 

vigorous. Yes, t h a t was the essence of my testimony. 

Q. Well, I want an answer t o my s p e c i f i c question. 

W i l l you agree t h a t i t i s sound economic p o l i c y t o encourage 

monopolies t o compete vigorously? 

A. C e r t a i n l y t o compete on i t s e f f i c i e n c y m e r i t s , 

yes. 
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Q. Dr. Mayo, would you agree t h a t the goal of both 

r e g u l a t i o n and competition should be the same, lower p r i c e s 

and b e t t e r service f o r consumers? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t the Commission should not 

avow p o l i c i e s t h a t have the e f f e c t of r a i s i n g p r i c e s t o 

consumers or preventing s u p p l i e r s from p r o v i d i n g them w i t h 

b e t t e r service or lower cost service? 

A. Yes, t h a t ' s the essence of my testimony. And 

speaking t o those impediments t h a t may e x i s t i n the 

r e s t r u c t u r i n g plan, t o e l i m i n a t e those and reduce those 

impediments and b a r r i e r s . 

Q. The Commission should reduce the e l i m i n a t e 

impediments t o consumers r e c e i v i n g lower p r i c e s and b e t t e r 

service? 

A. Yes, s i r , t h a t ' s what I was saying. 

Q. Dr. Mayo, would you please t u r n t o page 5 of your 

s u r r e b u t t a l testimony? At l i n e 5. W i l l you focus on l i n e 

5, please. 

Do you understand t h a t PP&L i s not proposing t h a t a l l 

a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r services be arranged through PP&L? 

A. I'm sor r y ; could you repeat the question again? 

Q. Never mind, I ' l l withdraw the question and go on 

t o the next area. 

Dr. Mayo, would you agree t h a t i f the code of conduct 
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adopted by PP&L were incorporated i n the order t h a t emerges 

from t h i s proceeding, and t h a t order and t h i s code of 

conduct were enforceable at the PUC and under Pennsylvania 

p u b l i c u t i l i t y law, t h a t t h i s would go a long way toward 

meeting the competition enabling approach t h a t you espouse? 

A. I t h i n k there are elements of t h a t , yes. I t h i n k 

the issue i s , does i t go f a r enough, and does the 

r e s t r u c t u r i n g p o l i c y proposed by PP&L go f a r enough i n 

opening the e l e c t r i c i t y market as wide as possible t o 

accomplish the goals t h a t we j u s t spoke o f , of lowering 

p r i c e s t o consumers. I t h i n k the answer t o t h a t i s t h a t I 

t h i n k we may disagree on whether i t goes f a r enough. 

Q. But you would agree t h a t one of your p r i n c i p a l 

concerns i s t h a t PP&L not be under an o b l i g a t i o n enforceable 

under law t o l i v e by i t s code of conduct? 

A. Could you say t h a t again, please? 

Q. Would you agree t h a t one of your p r i n c i p a l 

concerns expressed i n your testimony i s t h a t PP&L's code of 

conduct would not be enforceable under law? 

A. My concern i s t h a t the code of conduct as 

s t r u c t u r e d f a i l s t o i d e n t i f y or proscribe various a n t i ­

competitive actions t h a t are, by v i r t u e of the s t r u c t u r e of 

t h i s i n d u s t r y , q u i t e l i k e l y t o a r i s e . That i s my concern. 

Q. Dr. Mayo, i t i s indeed q u i t e l a t e , and I want t o 

ask a question. I s i t t r u e or not t r u e t h a t you have a 
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concern t h a t PP&L's code of conduct i s not enforceable under 

law? 

A. I cannot o f f e r a l e g a l conclusion. I can speak 

t o the economic i n c e n t i v e on the p a r t of PP&L t o engage i n 

actions t h a t w i l l f i n a n c i a l l y b e n e f i t i t , but not help 

consumers. That's my p o i n t . 

Q. Was i t your understanding i n w r i t i n g your 

testimony t h a t PP&L's code of conduct would be a l e g a l l y 

enforceable document? 

A. Yes. 

Q. W i l l you agree w i t h the f o l l o w i n g d e f i n i t i o n ? 

Market power i s the a b i l i t y of a f i r m t o r a i s e and maintain 

p r i c e s above competitive l e v e l s where p r i c e approaches 

marginal cost without l o s i n g so many sales t h a t the above 

marginal cost p r i c e i s u n p r o f i t a b l e . 

A. Yes. 

Q. Would you agree w i t h the f o l l o w i n g statement? 

For a f i r m t o possess market power i t must base s u f f i c i e n t l y 

low i n t e n s i t y of a c t u a l competition from f i r m s c u r r e n t l y i n 

the market, and a correspondingly low i n t e n s i t y of p o t e n t i a l 

competition from f i r m s not c u r r e n t l y i n the market, t o 

sustai n super-competition p r i c i n g . 

A. Yes, I t h i n k those were my words. 

Q. W i l l you agree w i t h the f o l l o w i n g statement? The 

concept of market power impli e s the a b i l i t y t o c o n t r o l p r i c e 
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by e x e r c i s i n g c o n t r o l over the t o t a l amount of output 

a v a i l a b l e i n the market. 

A. Yes. 

Q. Would you agree w i t h the f o l l o w i n g statement? 

Because government i n t e r v e n t i o n i n t o markets i s not 

co s t l e s s , such i n t e r v e n t i o n i s only warranted where f i r m s 

possess a s i g n i f i c a n t amount of market power where 

competitive market forces are not adequate t o keep the 

amount of monopoly power i n check. 

A. Yes, I do agree w i t h t h a t . Again, I t h i n k I've 

w r i t t e n t h a t . 

Q. Do you agree w i t h the f o l l o w i n g statement? I f a 

f i r m does possess s i g n i f i c a n t market power, i t w i l l have the 

a b i l i t y t o e x t r a c t monopoly p r o f i t s or t o engage i n 

predatory p r i c i n g . 

A. Yes. 

Q. Dr. Mayo, do you agree t h a t the l u r e of f u t u r e 

p r o f i t s a t t r a c t s entrepreneurs, businessmen, t o produce 

goods and services, t h a t such f i r m s may indeed in v e s t 

s u b s t a n t i a l funds i n a market before r e a l i z i n g p o s i t i v e 

r e t u r n s t o t h e i r investment, or t h a t t o t a l compensation f o r 

t h a t investment may a c t u a l l y take several years t o recover? 

A. C e r t a i n l y as a general p r o p o s i t i o n t h a t may be 

t r u e . 

Q. W i l l you agree w i t h the f a c t t h a t i n c a p i t a l 
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i n t e n s i v e i n d u s t r i e s i t may take numerous years, i n some 

cases twenty or t h i r t y years, t o f u l l y recover c a p i t a l , 

i n c l u d i n g a reasonable r e t u r n , a competitive r e t u r n on 

investment? 

A. I t ' s c e r t a i n l y possible t h a t t h a t ' s the case. I t 

may happen very q u i c k l y , i t may happen over a long time. 

Q. Dr. Mayo, i s n ' t i t t r u e t h a t you have t e s t i f i e d 

f o r various r e g u l a t o r y agencies on behalf of American 

Telephone and Telegraph Company attempting t o seek the 

removal of asymmetrical r e g u l a t i o n t o AT&T? 

A. Yes, I have. And the reason i s t h a t once — 

along the l i n e s of our e a r l i e r discussion, once s i g n i f i c a n t 

monopoly power i s absent, then those asymmetric r e g u l a t i o n s 

are unwarranted. P r i o r t o the removal of t h a t s i g n i f i c a n t 

monopoly power, r e g u l a t o r y safeguards t o p r o t e c t the 

competitive process may indeed be necessary. 

Q. And wouldn't you agree t h a t one of the most 

important f a c t o r s you c i t e i n t h a t testimony i s the 

e l a s t i c i t y of supply; i s t h a t correct? 

A. The e l a s t i c i t y o f supply of f r i n g e f i r m s , yes. 

Q. You say f r i n g e firms? 

A. Yes. I j u s t was being p r e c i s e . R e f e r r i n g t o the 

e l a s t i c i t y of supply of a set of competitors t o the f i r m i n 

question as opposed t o the supply e l a s t i c i t y of the e n t i r e 

market. 
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1 Q. To the former supply e l a s t i c i t y of the 

2 competitors t o the former monopoly? 

3 A. I'm sorry, I thought I had i t s t r a i g h t the f i r s t 

4 time. 

5 Q. A l l r i g h t . 

6 A. I f you want t o say i t again, — 

7 Q. Well, l e t ' s take — 

8 A. -- and I ' l l agree or disagree. 

9 Q. — the scenario — 

10 A. I don't t h i n k we were disagreeing, but --

n Q. We probably were not, but l e t ' s make the record 

12 p e r f e c t l y c l e a r . 

13 The supply e l a s t i c i t y i s of the f i r m s other than the 

14 former monopolies? 

15 A. That's c o r r e c t . 

16 Q. Okay. Would you agree t h a t where competing f i r m s 

17 have abundant capacity, these are f i r m s other than the 

18 former monopolies, t h e i r a b i l i t y t o capture customers and 

19 expand output i s heightened, and t h a t the a b i l i t y t o expand 

20 output i s what w i l l l i m i t the a b i l i t y t o charge monopoly 

21 prices? 

22 A. Yes, and the only caveat I would add t o t h a t , 

23 though, i s t h a t w h i l e t h a t capacity may be i n place, and i t 

24 may impose an important competitive check, the a b i l i t y t o 

25 impose t h a t competitive check also i s contingent upon the 
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w i l l i n g n e s s of consumers t o switch s u p p l i e r s t o the f i r m 

w i t h the e x i s t i n g capacity. So i t r e a l l y requires both of 

those. 

Q. And i n f a c t , you have t e s t i f i e d t h a t the 

w i l l i n g n e s s of customers i n the telephone i n d u s t r y , once i t 

was opened up t o competition, was phenomenal, i n f a c t , t o 

switch t o a l t e r n a t e suppliers? 

A. I t was r e a l l y remarkable i n the long distance 

i n d u s t r y how w i l l i n g they were t o switch. 

Q. Do you have any i n f o r m a t i o n about the amount of 

excess generation capacity i n the PJM i n t e r c o n n e c t i o n area? 

A. No. 

Q. You have not s t u d i e d that? 

A. No, I have not. 

Q. Now, Dr. Mayo, would you agree t h a t predatory 

p r i c i n g i s a competitive concern only when p r i c e i s below 

marginal costs? 

A. That's both the general economic p r o p o s i t i o n and 

the l e g a l composition, I t h i n k , yes. 

Q. Do you agree t h a t the i n t r o d u c t i o n of competition 

i n the market f o r generation of e l e c t r i c i t y w i l l l i k e l y lead 

t o lower p r i c e s r a t h e r than higher prices? 

A. Based on h i s t o r y I would suggest yes. And the 

question i s how much lower. And t h a t depends on how p o l i c y 

i s implemented here. 
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Q. Please t u r n t o page 6 of your s u r r e b u t t a l 

testimony. 

I'm s o r r y , i t may be your d i r e c t testimony. Dr. Mayo. 

A. Okay. 

MR. KOHLER: D i r e c t testimony? 

MR. KAPLAN: Yes. 

BY MR. KAPLAN: 

Q. Yes, i t i s page 6. I t ' s l i n e 8. 

A. Okay. 

Q. I s i t your understanding t h a t h i s t o r i c a l l y i n 

Pennsylvania non-wire a c t i v i t i e s have been t r e a t e d as p a r t 

of the d i s t r i b u t i o n stage of the industry? 

A. Yes, t h a t ' s what I wrote here on l i n e 10, t h a t 

they have h i s t o r i c a l l y been t r e a t e d as p a r t of the 

d i s t r i b u t i o n stage. 

What I go on t o suggest i s t h a t they need not 

neces s a r i l y be provided as a monopoly f u n c t i o n on a going-

forward basis. 

Q. Would you agree. Dr. Mayo, t h a t the Pennsylvania 

E l e c t r i c i t y Generation, Competition and Customer Choice Act 

balances a number of goals as w e l l as competition? 

A. There are a v a r i e t y of th i n g s mentioned i n the 

act . I don't have any p a r t i c u l a r unique i n s i g h t s i n t o i t . 

I'd say ge n e r a l l y , yes, i s my --

Q. And among those goals are f a i r n e s s t o customers. 
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e l e c t r i c u t i l i t i e s , i n v e s t o r s , and the employees of the 

e l e c t r i c u t i l i t i e s , l o c a l communities and u t i l i t y 

generators? 

A. Yes. 

Q. N o n - u t i l i t y generators. 

A. There's some broad language i n the act i t s e l f t o 

t h a t e f f e c t . 

Q. And r e l i a b i l i t y i s one of those concerns, as 

well? 

A. Yes, i t i s ; I b e l i e v e so. 

Q. And low-income assistance i s one of those 

concerns? 

A. I'm sorry? 

Q. Low-income assistance? 

A. Yes, i t i s , there's a s e c t i o n of the act t h a t 

deals w i t h low-income assistance. 

Q. Dr. Mayo, are you f a m i l i a r w i t h a book e n t i t l e d 

"Government and Business, the Economics of A n t i t r u s t and 

Regulation," by David L. Kaserman and John W. Mayo? 

A. Yes, I am. 

Q. Your very proud of your work; r i g h t ? 

A. No, I'm j u s t glad t o see someone bought i t . 

Thank you. 

(Laughter.) 

A. You'd f l a t t e r me more i f you'd a c t u a l l y read i t . 
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1 (Laughter.) 

2 MR. FOGEL: Who says he bought i t ? 

3 (Laughter.) 

4 BY MR. KAPLAN: 

5 Q. But t h a t i s a copy of your book; i s t h a t correct? 

6 A. Yes, i t i s . 

7 Q. Okay. Could you read the f i r s t two sentences i n 

8 the penultimate paragraph on t h a t page, beginning w i t h 

9 " f o l l o w i n g precedent"? 

10 A. Which page? 

11 Q. Page 449; I'm s o r r y . 

12 A. 449. And what would you l i k e me t o read? 

13 Q. The f i r s t two sentences i n the paragraph 

14 beginning " f o l l o w i n g precedent." 

15 A. Okay. 

16 Q. And you can delete the reference t o the equation, 

17 which no one else w i l l ever see. 

18 A. Following the precedent e s t a b l i s h e d i n the Hope 

19 case, r e g u l a t o r y bodies have a l e g a l mandate t o assure a 

20 u t i l i t y ' s r a t e s are, quote, j u s t and reasonable, and t h a t 

21 the prescribed rates enable the f i r m t o , quote, maintain i t s 

22 f i n a n c i a l i n t e g r i t y , t o a t t r a c t c a p i t a l , and t o compensate 

23 i t s i n v e s t o r s f o r the r i s k assumed. I n p r a c t i c e , r e g u l a t o r y 

24 commissions have attempted t o set rates t h a t w i l l generate 

25 s u f f i c i e n t revenues i n equation 13.1 — which I'm t o l d no 
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one i s going t o read — t o s a t i s f y t h i s l e g a l standard. 

Q. Thank you. 

MR. KAPLAN: I f Your Honor can give me about a minute 

t o s o r t of organize, I've t r i e d t o move through very q u i c k l y 

i n l i g h t o f the hour, and I j u s t want t o see i f I have a l l 

business done. 

JUDGE KASHI: Fa i r enough. 

(Off-the-record pause.) 

BY MR. KAPLAN: 

Q. Dr. Mayo, are you f a m i l i a r t h a t a l t e r n a t e 

s u p p l i e r s i n Pennsylvania must post a bond i n order t o 

ob t a i n a license? 

A. I was not aware of t h a t , but t h a t would be 

consistent w i t h the way other markets have opened up. 

Q. And would you have any reason t o doubt i f I sa i d 

t h a t the bond ordered by the Commission i s $250,000? 

A. No, I have no reason t o disagree w i t h you about 

t h a t . 

Q. Would you agree t h a t a bonding requirement of 

$5 m i l l i o n would have e l i m i n a t e d a large number of p o t e n t i a l 

competitors from the market? 

A. I don't know t h a t . 

Q. But i t c e r t a i n l y would have e l i m i n a t e d some? 

A. I don't know t h a t e i t h e r . We know t h a t a higher 

p r i c e i s l i k e l y t o have a d e t e r r e n t e f f e c t . Whether i t 
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would e l i m i n a t e zero, one, 100, I don't know. 

Q. I t would be a b a r r i e r — 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, t h i s i s way outside the 

scope. 

MR. KAPLAN: We're t a l k i n g about competition, 

b a r r i e r s t o en t r y i n t o the market. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Right. I ' l l o v e r r u l e the o b j e c t i o n . 

BY MR. KAPLAN: 

Q. Re l a t i v e t o a $250,000 bond, a $5 m i l l i o n bond 

would be a higher b a r r i e r t o entry? 

A. To the extent t h a t t h a t $5 m i l l i o n i s non-

recoverable i n the event o f e x i t i n the market, then i t 

would represent higher sunk cost, and t h e r e f o r e a higher 

b a r r i e r t o ent r y . 

MR. KAPLAN: With t h a t . Your Honor, we have no 

f u r t h e r questions of t h i s witness. 

Thank you very much. Dr. Mayo. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

JUDGE KASHI: My plan i s we're going t o take a ten-

minute recess, have r e d i r e c t , and then we're going t o come 

back w i t h the r e d i r e c t . And my hope i s t o be able t o f i n i s h 

the l a s t two witnesses today. 

The scheduled time f o r them i s an hour and a h a l f . 

So t h a t should have us out of here before 7:00 I s t h a t a 

problem f o r anybody? 
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1 MR. KAPLAN: Yes, i t i s , Your Honor. And i f I may 

2 ask a point of company p r i v i l e g e here, we did get served 

3 with, as I said, with six inches of rebuttal testimony, some 

4 of which was not on time on Saturday. We've been 

5 struggling, and we've also been answering a l l l a s t week 

6 interrogatory answers from participants. In f a c t , we were 

7 s t i l l answering them today. 

8 I can commit to Your Honor that i f I proceed now, i t 

9 w i l l take me longer than i f I proceed i n the morning. We 

10 had time to organize Dr. Mayo, and I think we managed to do 

11 Dr. Mayo i n 40 minutes, or my cross examination was under 40 

12 minutes long. I think we can be equally expeditious i f we 

13 can do the next two witnesses f i r s t thing i n the morning. 

14 And I think we w i l l u l t i mately have a more productive 

15 session. And we would ask that we f i n i s h with t h i s witness 

16 today. 

17 JUDGE KASHI: I'm not going to push anybody today. 

18 But l e t me say t h i s . The scheduled time f o r the witnesses 

19 tomorrow i s over t h i r t e e n hours. 

20 MR. KAPLAN: We realize that, Your Honor. I think i n 

21 l i g h t of today's experience and cooperation of counsel, I 

22 think Your Honor's lead counsel proposal has actually 

23 e f f e c t i v e l y made t h i s hearing much more e f f i c i e n t , and I 

24 hope we w i l l move i t along. Certainly PP&L w i l l do 

25 everything i t can to move the process along. 
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JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Kohler, do you need some time for 

redirect? Or are you prepared to go ahead now? 

MR. KOHLER: I don't need a ten-minute break before 

redirec t . Your Honor. I f I could have one minute. 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . 

Then everybody stand easy here. 

(Off-the-record pause.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Kohler, are you ready? 

MR. KOHLER: Yes, I am, s i r . 

JUDGE KASHI: Redirect. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. Dr. Mayo, i n responding to Mr. Rubin's questions 

about under what circumstances an EDC should be required or 

shouldn't be required to continue to provide revenue cycle 

services, was your answer as an economist consistent with 

your view of economic theory? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Was i t intended to i n any way in t e r p r e t 

Pennsylvania's law or any other law? 

A. NO. 

Q. Would you agree that with or without market 

power, i f PP&L were required to o f f e r certain services, that 

that law would govern? 

A. Yes. 
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Q. I n your view, i n b r i n g i n g product t o market, do 

competitors t y p i c a l l y design a product and services t o meet 

what customers want? 

A. Yes, they do, t o whatever degree of bundling or 

unbundling the consumer desires. 

Q. And i f customers want some product or service 

other than what i s being o f f e r e d , i s i t your view t h a t i t ' s 

l i k e l y t h a t some e n t i t y w i l l develop t h a t product t o meet 

the consumer need? 

A. I n a t y p i c a l unregulated competitive market w i t h 

no b a r r i e r s t o en t r y , the answer i s yes. 

MR. KOHLER: No f u r t h e r r e d i r e c t , Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much. 

I take i t there's no follow-up on t h a t . Thank you 

very much. Dr. Mayo. 

That which has been marked and i d e n t i f i e d as Enron 

Statement No. 2 and No. 2.1 are received i n t o the 

e v i d e n t i a r y record. Without objection? 

(No audible response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Without o b j e c t i o n . 

(Whereupon, the documents marked as 

Enron Statement Nos. 2 and 2.1 were 

received i n evidence.) 

JUDGE KASHI: You're excused, s i r . 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 
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(Witness excused.) 

JUDGE KASHI: I t looks l i k e we're behind the e i g h t 

b a l l by two hours today. And tomorrow, f o r some reason, we 

had scheduled t h i r t e e n and a h a l f hours, f o u r and a h a l f 

hours the f o l l o w i n g day. So t h a t doesn't make a l o t of 

sense. That looks l i k e , what, nineteen, twenty hours over 

the next two days. 

What I'm suggesting i s , should we consider convening 

at 9:00 a.m. as opposed t o 10:00? 

MR. KAPLAN: Your Honor, l e t me make the f o l l o w i n g 

suggestion. F i r s t of a l l , i f I can suggest f o r tomorrow a 

compromise of 9:30 t o begin. 

We w i l l also take a look at the schedule and perhaps 

propose moving some of the company witnesses, and perhaps 

maybe some of the other witnesses, and t r y t o even out the 

week. 

I t h i n k we have a lumpy problem tomorrow. We know 

PP&L's witnesses, of course, w i l l be a v a i l a b l e t o be c a r r i e d 

over. And we do have one problem on Wednesday w i t h Dr. Kahn 

needs t o be on f i r s t i n the morning. I t ' s very d i f f i c u l t , 

thanks t o a i r l i n e d e r e g u l a t i o n , t o get here. 

(Laughter.) 

MR. KAPLAN: But our witnesses were prepared t o f l i p 

over and p i c k up a f t e r Dr. Kahn. And why don't we take a 

look a t the schedule beginning tomorrow morning a t 9:30, 
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maybe we can propose, a f t e r we've had a chance t o t a l k w i t h 

some o f the counsel, a schedule t h a t makes the week look a 

l i t t l e b i t more w e l l balanced. 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . 

Does 9:30 bother anyone? 

MR. BURGRAFF: No, Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: I would l i k e lead counsel t o take a 

look a t t h i s problem, too, and see what we can do about some 

f u r t h e r c o o r d i n a t i o n t o b r i n g down some of the time on t h i s . 

A l l r i g h t ? 

I f there's nothing f u r t h e r , then we w i l l recess u n t i l 

9:30 tomorrow morning. Thank you very much. 

(Whereupon, a t 5:24 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, 

t o reconvene on Tuesday, August 19, 1997, i n Harrisburg, 

Pennsylvania.) 

*** 
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£ E 3 T I £ I £ A T E 

I hereby c e r t i f y , as the stenographic reporter, 

that the foregoing proceedings were taken stenographically 

by me, and thereafter reduced to typewriting by me, or under 

my d i r e c t i o n ; and that t h i s t r a n s c r i p t i s a true and accu­

rate record to the best of my a b i l i t y . 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY, INC. 

By:. 

John A. Kelly" 

*** 
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